

University of North Dakota UND Scholarly Commons

Theses and Dissertations

Theses, Dissertations, and Senior Projects

January 2015

# Corticotropin-Releasing Factor Facilitates Epileptiform–activity In The Entorhinal Cortex Via CRF2 Signaling Mechanisms

Lalitha Kurada

Follow this and additional works at: https://commons.und.edu/theses

#### **Recommended** Citation

Kurada, Lalitha, "Corticotropin-Releasing Factor Facilitates Epileptiform–activity In The Entorhinal Cortex Via CRF2 Signaling Mechanisms" (2015). *Theses and Dissertations*. 1794. https://commons.und.edu/theses/1794

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses, Dissertations, and Senior Projects at UND Scholarly Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of UND Scholarly Commons. For more information, please contact zeinebyousif@library.und.edu.

# CORTICOTROPIN-RELEASING FACTOR FACILITATES EPILEPTIFORM–ACTIVITY IN THE ENTORHINAL CORTEX via ${\rm CRF}_2$ SIGNALING MECHANISMS

by

Lalitha Kurada Bachelor of Science, Osmania University, India, 2002 Master of Pharmaceutical Sciences (M.S.), Osmania University, India, 2005

> A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty

> > of the

University of North Dakota

In partial fulfillment of the requirements

for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Grand Forks, North Dakota May 2015

Copyright 2015 Lalitha Kurada ii This dissertation, submitted by Lalitha Kurada in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy from the University of North Dakota, has been read by the Faculty Advisory Committee under whom the work has been done and is hereby approved.

Saobo Lei, Chairperson

James E. Porter

Colin K. Combs

Othman Ghribi

John A. Watt

This dissertation meets the standards for appearance, conforms to the style and format requirements of the Graduate School of the University of North Dakota, and is hereby approved.

Wayne Swisher, PhD Dean of the Graduate School

Date

#### PERMISSION

Title:	Corticotropin-Releasing Factor Facilitates Epileptiform Activity in the Entorhinal Cortex <i>via</i> CRF <sub>2</sub> Signaling Mechanisms
Department:	Pharmacology, Physiology and Therapeutics
Degree:	Doctor of Philosophy

In presenting this dissertation in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a graduate degree from the University of North Dakota, I agree that the library of this University shall make it freely available for inspection. I further agree that permission for extensive copying for scholarly purposes may be granted by the professor who supervised my dissertation work, or in her absence, by the chairperson of the department or the dean of the Graduate School. It is understood that any copying or publication or other use of this dissertation or part thereof for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission. It is also understood that due recognition shall be given to me and to the University of North Dakota in any scholarly use which may be made of any material in my dissertation.

Lalitha Kurada May 07, 2015

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGUR	ESix		
LIST OF TABLESxii			
ACKNOWLEDO	GMENTSxiii		
ABSTRACT	ABSTRACT xv		
CHAPTER			
I. IN	TRODUCTION 1		
	Epilepsy 1		
	Etiology of Epilepsy		
	Seizure Classification		
	Epileptic and Non-Epileptic Events		
	Treatment Strategies		
	TLE7		
	TLE and the EC7		
	Structure of the EC		
	Role of the EC in TLE9		
	Auras and Seizure Precipitation Factors 11		
	Stress and Epilepsy 11		
	Stress Mechanisms Activate the Excitatory Neuropeptide CRF 12		
	Overview of the CRF System		

	Functions of CRF and CRFRs.	
	Functional roles of CRF-BP	30
	Role and Relevance of CRF in Epilepsy	
	Ion channels modulating epileptiform activity and neuronal excitability	
	Hyperpolarization Activated Cyclic Nucleotide Channels and the Cation Current, I <sub>h</sub>	
	CRF and I <sub>h</sub>	39
	Overall Hypothesis, Approach and Outcomes	39
	Specific Aims	40
II.	MATERIALS AND METHODS	44
	Slice Preparation	44
	Recordings of Epileptiform Activity from the Entorhinal Slices	44
	Whole-Cell Recordings	45
	Perforated Patch Clamp Recordings	48
	Western Blot	50
	Immunocytochemistry	51
	Statistical Analysis	52
	Chemicals	53
	Antibodies	53
	Animals	54

III.	RESULTS		5
	Expre	ssion of CRF and CRF <sub>2</sub> in the EC5	5
	CRF I	Facilitates Epileptiform Activity Recorded from the EC in Horizontal Slices	7
	CRF I	Facilitates Epileptiform Activity Recorded from the EC in Mini-Slices	8
	CRF I	Facilitates the Susceptibility of Epilepsy in the EC 6	0
	Endog	enously Released CRF Facilitates Epileptiform Activity	51
	CRF I	ncreases Epileptiform Activity via Activation of CRF <sub>2</sub> Receptors 6	2
	Roles	of the AC/cAMP/PKA Pathway in CRF-Induced Increases in Epileptiform- Activity6	8
	Roles	of HCN-Channels in CRF-Mediated Facilitation of Epileptiform Activity7	'1
	Stella	e Neuron Identification:7	'4
	CRF 4	Augments HCN-Channel Currents n Layer II Stellate Neurons7	'5
	Involv	rement of cAMP Not PKA in CRF-Mediated Increases in Ih in Layer II Stellate Neurons	'8
	CRF I	ncreases AP Firing Frequency in Layer II Stellate Neurons of the EC 8	51
	CRF (	Causes Increase in Inward HCs	51

IV.	DISCUSSION	
	Summary and Significance	
	Future Directions	
	Limitations of the study:	
REFERENC	ES	
ABBREVIA	TIONS	

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page
1.	ILAE classification of seizures.	4
2.	Clinically approved AEDs with a wide spectrum of mechanisms of action.	6
3.	EC forms the gateway to the hippocampus and other cortical areas	10
4.	Schematic illustration of the HPA axis signaling.	14
5.	Distribution of CRF mRNA	17
6.	Schematic representation of the mammalian CRF–urocortin family of peptides, receptors and binding proteins	23
7.	CRFR signaling pathways and their regulation.	25
8.	Schematic representation of AP firing of a neuron	35
9.	Structure and functions of hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated channels.	38
10.	Summary of specific aims	40
11.	Schematic representation of the GABA <sub>A</sub> receptor complex	41
12.	Extracellular field recordings from layer III of the EC	45
13.	Schematic representation of the whole-cell configuration	46
14.	Illustration of perforated patch clamp recording.	48
15.	The entorhinal neurons express CRF and CRF <sub>2</sub> receptors but not CRF <sub>1</sub> receptors.	56
16.	CRF increases the frequency of epileptiform activity induced by PTX.	57

17.	Micrograph of the mini-slice	58
18.	CRF increases the frequency of epileptiform activity induced by PTX in mini-slices.	59
19.	CRF facilitates the susceptibility of epilepsy	60
20.	Endogenously Released CRF Facilitates Epileptiform Activity	63
21.	Elucidation of signaling mechanisms using various inhibitors and activators	64
22.	CRF facilitates epileptiform activity via activation of CRF <sub>2</sub> receptors.	67
23.	CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity does not involve CRF <sub>1</sub> receptors.	68
24.	CRF facilitates epileptiform activity via activation of AC/cAMP pathway	70
25	CRF facilitates epileptiform activity via partial involvement of PKA pathway	71
26.	HCN channels are involved in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity.	73
27.	Stellate neuron identification.	74
28.	CRF enhances $I_h$ recorded from layer II stellate neurons in perforated-patch recordings.	76
29.	Effects of CRF on the voltage-sensitivity of Ih. conductance	77
30.	CRF augments I <sub>h</sub> via activation of CRF <sub>2</sub> receptors	78
31.	CRF <sub>1</sub> receptors are not involved in Ih increase	79
32.	CRF-induced enhancement of $I_h$ is mediated by cAMP but not by PKA	80
33.	Bath application of CRF increased the firing frequency of APs recorded from layer II stellate neurons in EC	81
34.	CRF causes increase in inward HCsx	82

35.	Summary and	future directions	100
-----	-------------	-------------------	-----

## LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page
1. Terminology and definitions	33
2. Antibodies used for western blot	51
3. Antibodies used for immunocytochemistry	52
4. Signal transduction and ion channel activators and inhibitors	54
5. Peptide and small-molecule CRFR antagonists	65
6. Signaling cascade inhibitors and activators used	66

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First of all, I sincerely thank my adviser, Dr. Saobo Lei, for all his guidance, encouragement and support throughout my graduate studies. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all my committee members, Drs. James Porter, Colin Combs, Othman Ghribi and John Watt for all the constructive discussions and invaluable advice. Also, I thank the faculty of the PPT and other SMHS faculty for teaching the fundamentals of various elements of science.

I am extremely thankful to all of my colleagues for their friendly assistance. Thank you, Nicholas Cilz, Binqui Hui, Mahmoud Soliman, Dhaval Bhatt for being such wonderful friends and colleagues. You have been a great support and encouragement, throughout my journey in the graduate school. I would like to specially thank Kendra Puig, for being a great friend and helping me a lot during the beginning of my graduate school. I thank all my fellow graduate students for being extremely helpful, for all the wonderful discussions and constructive feedback.

I extend my special thanks to the administrative staff, Julie Horn, Deb Kroese, and Bonnie Kee for all their help during my graduate studies. This study would not have been possible without the financial support of the following sources: National Institutes of Health (MH082881) through Dr. Saobo Lei ; and the NSF-NDPSCoR (#EPS 018442) Doctoral Dissertation Assistantship. I also express my reverence to the University of North Dakota for all the resources and environment; travel awards to present my research work at various national and local meetings; and for the greatest learning experiences of my life. I extend my special thanks to Dr. Geiger for his encouragement and the departmental Surender Parmar travel award. Finally, I thank my dear mother and loving family for all their blessings and believing in me unconditionally; and for being a great emotional support along the way. I am greatly indebted to my dear father, who did not live to see this day, for laying the foundation and always believing in my ability.

Above all, I am thankful for all the blessings of my Guru without whom I would not been here today and dedicate my work to his holy feet.

#### ABSTRACT

Temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE) is characterized by hyperexcitability of limbic structures. The entorhinal cortex (EC) is involved in the initiation and maintenance of TLE. Layers II and III of the EC in particular are hyperexcitable and are more susceptible to epileptogenesis. TLE is influenced in a complex manner by the stress-released epileptogenic neuropeptide, corticotropin-releasing factor or hormone (CRF/CRH). Nevertheless, the action site and underlying mechanisms of CRF in epilepsy are not fully understood. Here we found that the EC expresses high levels of CRF and CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors without the expression of CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors. CRF increased the frequency of picrotoxin (PTX)-induced epileptiform activity via CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors and requires cyclic AMP (cAMP). However, application of selective protein kinase A (PKA) inhibitors reduced, not completely blocked CRF-induced enhancement of epileptiform activity suggesting that PKA is only partially required. Furthermore, endogenously released CRF is also involved in the epileptogenesis.

Among various ionic conductances maintaining neuronal excitability, the hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated (HCN) channels and the conducting current  $I_h$  has strongly been implicated in TLE. Whereas, layer III of the EC shows preferential neuronal loss in TLE, layer II is spared and becomes hyperexcitable. Since the stellate neurons of layer II express high levels of HCN channels, we investigated the role of HCN channels in CRF- mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity. In the

presence of HCN-channel blocker-ZD7288, CRF failed to increase the frequency of epileptiform activity but still augmented the numbers of synchronizing events within an epileptiform activity and the duration of epileptiform activity. This suggests that part of the effects of CRF on epilepsy is mediated via HCN channels. Furthermore, using perforated patch clamp recordings we found that CRF increased I<sub>h</sub> recorded from layer II stellate neurons via activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors. cAMP, not PKA was responsible for CRF-mediated facilitation of I<sub>h</sub>. At the cellular level, CRF depolarized the membrane potential resulting in increase in neuronal excitability and action potential firing. These mechanisms facilitate an increase in epileptiform activity mediated by CRF, in the EC. Our results provide a novel cellular and molecular mechanism whereby CRF modulates epilepsy.

#### **CHAPTER I**

#### **INTRODUCTION**

#### Epilepsy

Epilepsy is defined as "a disorder of the brain characterized by an enduring predisposition to generate epileptic seizures and by the neurobiologic, cognitive, psychological, and social consequences of this condition" (International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) (Fisher et al., 2005b). Seizures are complex manifestation of transient, abnormal and synchronous enhancement of neuronal excitability in response to adverse internal and external variables with different and distinct effects (Fisher et al., 2005a, Engel et al., 2006). Epilepsy is a chronic neurological disorder characterized by two or more unprovoked seizures (Duncan et al., 2006). Epileptogenesis is the sequence of events in which a normal brain transforms into a hyperexcitable epileptic neuronal circuit. Epilepsy is the third most common, multifarious and devastating neurological disorder affecting 50 million people worldwide (Hauser and Kurland, 1975, Hirtz et al., 2007, Kobau et al., 2008) and more than two million people. Epilepsy usually presents in childhood and people over 65 years age, but may occur for the first time at any age (Hauser et al., 1993, Olafsson et al., 2005). Five percent of the population suffer a single seizure at some time in their life.

1

#### **Etiology of Epilepsy**

Etiology is an important determinant of treatment, prognosis, and clinical course. Based on the etiology, the ILAE Commission divided epilepsies into three distinct categories (Berg et al., 2010). a. Genetic epilepsies in which seizures are the core symptom of a disorder due to a known or presumed genetic defect(s) (Berg et al., 2010). b. Structural or metabolic epilepsies which are the result of structural or metabolic condition, including acquired disorders and genetic conditions, in which there is a separate condition between the genetic defect and the epilepsy (Berg et al., 2010). c. Epilepsy of an unknown etiology, also referred to as idiopathic epilepsy, accounts for 70% of epilepsies where the cause is not currently known, but may be of genetic origin or the result of a separate, unrecognized disorder (Hauser et al., 1991, Duncan et al., 2006, Berg et al., 2010).

#### **Seizure Classification**

Based on the seizure semiology and electroencephalography (EEG), ILAE (Gastaut, 1969, Epilepsy, 1981, 1989, Luders et al., 1993, Engel, 2001) classified epileptic seizures into: 1. Partial or focal seizures, in which the abnormal electrical discharge originates from a localised epileptic focus. Partial seizures can be further subdivided into: a. simple partial seizures are the most common type of epilepsy and do not affect consciousness. b. Complex partial seizures affect consciousness. In adults, partial seizures are most the most common form accounting for 60 – 70 % of all seizures (Hauser et al., 1993, Forsgren et al., 1996, Oun et al., 2003).2. Generalized seizures involve many parts of the brain. Generalized seizures can be further subdivided into:

a. Absence seizures (petit mal) which typically occur in childhood. These seizures are distinguishable by brief lapses of consciousness lasting less than 30 seconds such as staring, blinking, rolling of the eyes, or arm movements, followed by full awareness. b. Myoclonic seizures which are rapid, shock-like jerks of a muscle or group of muscles. c. Clonic seizures which occur when several myoclonic seizures occur in succession. d. Tonic seizures which cause muscle stiffening, usually in back, legs and arms. e. Tonicclonic seizures (grand mal) which are characterized by a stiffening of body (tonic phase) and jerking movements (clonic phase). A person sometimes loses consciousness during a tonic-clonic seizure and may also have shallow breathing and a loss of bowel/bladder control. They are the most common form of generalized seizures. f. Atonic seizures which cause an abrupt loss of normal muscle tone for seconds resulting in head nods, jaw drops or even falls. Partial seizures may spread to other parts of the brain and transform to generalized seizures. 3. Unknown seizures such as epileptic spasms and the events that are not clearly diagnosed into one of the categories above. Generalized and partial seizures occasionally may lead to continuous or recurrent seizures lasting longer than 30 minutes without full recovery of consciousness. Continuous generalized seizures, known as status epilepticus is a life-threatening condition and requires an immediate pharmacological treatment. Continuous partial seizure activity, epilepsia partialis continua, though less life threatening, if left untreated for prolonged conditions results in focal neuronal damage and generalize into status epilepticus.

3



Figure 1. ILAE classification of seizures. (Adopted from: Epilepsy.org.au) Epileptic and Non-Epileptic Events

Electroencephalography (EEG) recordings in epileptic patients show sharp wave, spike, spike-and-slow wave complex and the multiple spike-and-slow-wave complex patterns which are referred to as epileptiform activity. Subclinical or interictal discharges are often observed between seizures which also exhibit the patterns of epileptiform activity. However, it must be noted that not all seizures are epileptic. For example, medical conditions such as narcolepsy, heat stroke, cardiac arrhythmia and low blood sugar have symptoms similar to epileptic seizures, but show no abnormal electrical activity (Hauser et al., 1996). Non-epileptic events can occur in both epileptic and non-epileptic patients.

#### **Treatment Strategies**

Current treatment strategies for seizures focus exclusively on prophylaxis or seizure suppression, thus providing only a symptomatic treatment (Rogawski and Loscher, 2004) without clear influence on the cause of disease and produce various side effects (Pitkanen and Sutula, 2002). Anti-epileptic drugs (AEDs) are the most commonly used treatment strategy for epilepsy. AEDs are designed to restore the normal balance between excitation and inhibition of the neuronal network (Avoli, 1983, Mody et al., 1992). AEDs target a number of mechanisms such as: increase the inhibitory neurotransmission via gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA), decrease the excitatory glutamatergic transmission, and reduce neuronal excitability by modulation of sodium or calcium channels (Figure 2). However, a substantial proportion of patients (~30%) do not respond to AEDs (Perucca et al., 2007) and continue to have seizures despite carefully optimized drug treatment (Regesta and Tanganelli, 1999). In patients with intractable epilepsy, other treatments may be needed. In some cases, a ketogenic diet rich in fatty acids and free from carbohydrates or a vagus nerve stimulator has been proven to be helpful. However, the effects have not always been promising (Danielsson et al., 2008). Removal of epileptic tissue can be a cure for a select population with clear epileptogenic focus. In some cases of febrile seizures, corticosteroid treatment is often preferred.

However, there is no easy cure or prophylactic regimen. Intractability to currently available anticonvulsants may indicate multiple mechanisms of seizure generation.Hence, even when one mechanism is targeted, the others still can exacerbate the disease.



Adopted from (Bialer and White, 2010, Loscher and Schmidt, 2012)

Figure 2. Clinically approved AEDs with a wide spectrum of mechanisms of action. Effects on both inhibitory (left-hand side) and excitatory (right-hand side) nerve terminals.
(AMPA, α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionic acid; GABA, γ-aminobutyric acid; GAT-1, sodium- and chloride-dependent GABA transporter 1; SV2A, synaptic vesicle glycoprotein 2A).

Therefore, advances in the knowledge of the underlying mechanisms of epilepsies would

allow for more rational therapeutic approaches to this challenging neurological disorder

(Perucca et al., 2007). Temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE) is one of the most prevalent intractable epilepsies in adults, and the cellular and molecular basis for the pharmacoresistance of the epilepsy has so far remained elusive (Engel, 1996).

#### TLE

TLE manifests as a partial seizure (Kwan and Brodie, 2000). There are many causes of TLE such as brain injuries, brain tumors, vascular malformations and developmental abnormalities. TLE can be mesial TLE (MTLE) or lateral TLE. The MTLE or limbic epilepsy is the most common form of TLE (Wiebe, 2000) and involves the interaction among neuronal networks in limbic structures such as the hippocampus, amygdala and the entorhinal cortex (EC) (Engel, 1993). The LTLE is the less common form of TLE and arises in the neocortex. In about 60% of TLE patients, seizures spread from temporal lobe to the adjacent occipital, frontal, parietal as well as to the temporal lobe on the contralateral side of the brain. This process is called secondary generalization. The result is a convulsive (grand mal) seizure. Whereas some of the TLE patients develop abnormal tissue damage such as the mesial temporal sclerosis, which is amenable to resection, the number of options is limited for those without such lesions. Therefore, unraveling additional mechanisms would allow new targets for future therapy developments not only for patients with non-surgical intractable epilepsy, but also for other types of epilepsies.

#### TLE and the EC

In patients with intractable seizures, seizure onset is frequently detected in the hippocampus. However, human and animal studies provide increasing evidence that other

structures of the limbic system, such as the amygdala, parts of neocortex, and the EC also play important roles. In line with these studies, the EC has been implicated in the development and propagation of limbic seizures in TLE patients (Rutecki et al., 1989, Spencer and Spencer, 1994, Bartolomei et al., 2001) and in animal models mimicking this disorder (Dreier and Heinemann, 1991, Bragdon et al., 1992, Jones et al., 1992, Heinemann et al., 1993, Avoli et al., 1996). However, the processes leading to spontaneous seizures involving the EC have not been fully determined.

#### Structure of the EC

Anatomically, the EC is a six-layered pivotal structure (layers I-VI, Figure 2) (Mulders et al., 1997) integrating information from the parahippocampus, prefrontal cortex, and the frontal cortex (Apergis-Schoute et al., 2006). Hence the EC is considered the gateway mediating the majority of connections between the hippocampus and other cortical areas (Witter et al., 1989, Witter et al., 2000a, Witter et al., 2000b). Layer I is the molecular layer, which has a scarcity of cells, whereas layer IV is the cell-sparse, fiberrich narrow layer that constitutes the lamina dissecans. Layer II is mainly made up of densely packed, large and medium sized pyramidal and stellate cells. The most abundant cell type throughout layer II in medial EC (mEC) is the stellate cells, located within the superficial and middle layer II. The soma of these cells is quite variable but their spiny dendritic tree is their defining characteristic. Layer III consists of a high density of pyramidal neurons (Dickson et al., 1997, Gloveli et al., 1997). Sensory inputs from olfactory structures, parasubiculum, perirhinal cortex, claustrum, amygdala and neurons in the deep layers of the EC (layers V–VI) converge onto the superficial layers (layer II/III) of the EC (Witter et al., 1989, Burwell, 2000) which give rise to dense projections to the hippocampus. The axons of the stellate neurons in layer II of the EC form the perforant path that innervates the dentate gyrus and Cornu Ammonis (Steward and Scoville, 1976), whereas those of the pyramidal neurons in layer III form the temporoammonic pathway that synapses onto the distal dendrites of pyramidal neurons in CA1 and the subiculum (Steward and Scoville, 1976, Witter et al., 2000a, Witter et al., 2000b). Furthermore, neurons in the deep layers of the EC (layers V–VI) relay a large portion of hippocampal output projections back to the superficial layers of the EC (Kohler, 1986, Dolorfo and Amaral, 1998a, b, van Haeften et al., 2003) and to other cortical areas (Witter et al., 1989). Accordingly, the EC is not only involved in the induction and maintenance of TLE (Spencer and Spencer, 1994, Avoli et al., 2002), but also closely involved in the consolidation and recall of memories (Haist et al., 2001, Squire et al., 2004, Dolcos et al., 2005, Steffenach et al., 2005), Alzheimer's disease (Hyman et al., 1984, Kotzbauer et al., 2001), and schizophrenia (Falkai et al., 1988, Arnold et al., 1991, Joyal et al., 2002, Prasad et al., 2004).

#### **Role of the EC in TLE**

Clinical and animal studies show that the EC is a site of seizure initiation and maintenance. The EC is also involved in acutely induced epileptiform discharges (Walther et al., 1986, Wilson et al., 1988, Jones and Lambert, 1990, Pare et al., 1992, Stringer and Lothman, 1992, Bear and Lothman, 1993, Rafiq et al., 1993). Preferential loss of layer III neurons of the EC is seen in both human TLE (Kim et al., 1990, Du et al., 1993) as well as animal models of epilepsy (Du and Schwarcz, 1992, Du et al., 1995). With the onset of epilepsy, CA3 neurons are lost and the Schaffer collateral (SC) pathway connecting CA3 to the CA1 pyramidal neurons is disrupted (Ben-Ari and Cossart, 2000). Under these conditions, the TA pathway has been suggested as a major



(Adopted and modified from © 2012 Neural Circuits and Memory Lab).

Figure 3. EC forms the gateway to the hippocampus and other cortical areas. Superficial layers (II, III) send sensory inputs to the hippocampus. Stellate neurons in layer II form Perforant path with DG cells and CA3 Pyramidal neurons in layer III form Temporoammonic pathway connecting CA1 and subiculum CA1 sends it output to layers V/VI of the EC which in turn relay back to the superficial layers.

excitatory drive to the principal neurons of the CA1 region (Barbarosie et al., 2000, Avoli et al., 2002, Wu and Leung, 2003). The neurons of layer II are well spared in TLE. However, they become hyperexcitable (Bear et al., 1996) due in part to a reduction in inhibitory input (Kobayashi and Buckmaster, 2003), and proexcitatory alterations in sodium channel gating parameters (Hargus et al., 2011). Additionally, removal of the parahippocampal gyrus along with the EC, showed better seizure management in patients with refractory epilepsy (Siegel et al., 1990, Engel, 1993).

#### **Auras and Seizure Precipitation Factors**

In some cases, epileptic seizure can be predicted. Auras are symptoms that occur in some epileptic patients before the onset of a seizure. These include a strange taste or odor or sounds, feeling of numbress or tingling, anxiety and nausea. Whereas in some epileptic patients, seizures are triggered (Berg et al., 1995). Triggering factors can be environmental or endogenous in origin and cause a transient lowering of the seizure threshold, or chemical or physiological stimulation capable of precipitating an ictal event (Aird, 1983, Nakken et al., 2005). In most cases, multiple factors are involved in setting off seizures and are rarely predictable. However, in some cases it is possible to determine what triggers the onset of seizures. In addition to determining the underlying causes of a seizure disorder, identifying and managing factors that precipitate seizures can aid in developing behavioral or lifestyle changes that can improve seizure control and the patient's need for medication. Some known potential precipitants that often encourage seizures include: alcohol consumption, alcohol withdrawal, various medical conditions such as multiple sclerosis, fever, photosensitivity, drugs, sleep deprivation, anxiety and stress.

#### **Stress and Epilepsy**

Stress is the more frequently self-reported precipitant of seizures in patients with refractory epilepsy (Frucht et al., 2000, Spector et al., 2000, Nakken et al., 2005, Haut et al., 2007, Sperling et al., 2008). Stress can be internal or environmental signals perceived as a potential threat (Behan et al., 1995b, Cortright et al., 1995, Hsu and Hsueh, 2001, Calabrese et al., 2007). Although stress does not cause epilepsy, it can make a person more prone to seizures. Additionally, getting anxious about having seizures can add to stress and thus forms a vicious cycle of seizures and stress. In support of these clinical studies, stress pathways have been shown to promote neural activity in a variety of ways, suggesting its direct contribution to hyperexcitability resulting in spontaneous seizures. The mammalian brain is equipped with numerous sensing devices to identify stress, as well as mechanisms to respond to the stress signals (Behan et al., 1995b, McEwen, 2011). Mild or acute stress is often adaptive as it enhances functions of the hippocampus and other brain regions by augmenting synaptic plasticity, to cope with the situation if it ever occurs again (Behan et al., 1995b, Cortright et al., 1995, Joels et al., 2011). However, the same mechanisms when chronically activated render the brain more susceptible to numerous detrimental effects (Cortright et al., 1995, Joels et al., 2007, Joels et al., 2011), including seizure precipitation.

#### Stress Mechanisms Activate the Excitatory Neuropeptide CRF

How does the brain detect and reacts to a stressful stimulus and trigger seizures? When an individual appraises a situation as a threat, stress responses get activated (Lazarus and Folkman, 1984). Two major components are principally engaged to adopt to stress challenges; i) the sympathetic-adrenomedullary system is activated for rapid- and short-lived responses and results in increased systemic levels of norepinephrine and epinephrine, and increased levels of norepinephrine in the brain. ii) The hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal (HPA) system is activated for delayed, sustained responses and involves

various hormones and neuropeptides (Behan et al., 1995b, Cortright et al., 1995, De Kloet et al., 1998, Calabrese et al., 2007) (for a detailed review, see (Turnbull and Rivier, 1997)). Activation of the HPA axis involves the limbic system in the brain, which is composed of the amygdala, prefrontal cortex and the hippocampus (Figure 3). The amygdala creates an emotional response in reaction to stress, while the hippocampus creates a memory of the threat to deal with it in a better way in future. Stressful or threatening stimuli pass through the amygdala and reach the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) of the hypothalamus via neurochemical pathways. The PVN then releases corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) into the adenohypophyseal portal circulation (Whitnall, 1993). CRF activates CRF receptors on anterior pituitary corticotrophs resulting in the release of adrenocorticotrophin hormone (ACTH) (Turnbull and Rivier, 1997). ACTH then signals the pituitary gland to stimulate adrenal glands to release cortisol (corticosterone in rodents) (Vale et al., 1981) Cortisol and other glucocorticoids released from the adrenal cortex, help to mobilize resources for sustained actions. These include changes such as increased blood glucose and lipid levels, increased heart rate, blood pressure as well as immune responses involving circulating T cells, B cells and lymphocytes. In the short term, these resources are useful in helping the body to deal with stressors. However, chronic activation of these mechanisms may contribute more to the development of various diseases.

#### **Overview of the CRF System**

CRF is known as the most potent epileptogenic neuropeptide. Therefore, appreciation of the circuitry affected by the CRF-system is particularly germane to

understand the effects of CRF on seizure threshold, seizure susceptibility and epileptogenesis. CRF plays a fundamental role in responding to stressors exposed to the human body (Hemley et al., 2007) and mediates both short and long term responses to stress.



Figure 4. Schematic illustration of the HPA axis signaling. Stress signals stimulate CRF neurosecretory cells in PVN of the hypothalamus to release CRF. CRF then activates ACTH secretion from corticotrophs of anterior pituitary gland. ACTH travels to adrenal glands of kidneys and stimulates release of cortisol. To protect against prolonged activity as well as help regain homeostasis, the HPA system is carefully modulated through negative feedback exerted by cortisol at anterior pituitary, PVN and the hippocampus. - : Inhibition, + : Activation. Dysregulation of the CRF–system has been implicated in a myriad of "stress-related" disorders, including epilepsy (Baram and Hatalski, 1998, Hauger et al., 2006).

CRF is known to change neuronal function in a rapid and reversible manner. CRF is an excitatory neuromodulator (Dunn and Berridge, 1990). There are numerous CRF pathways outside the HPA axis (Lymangrover and Brodish, 1973) where CRF acts as central neuromodulator (Swanson et al., 1983). The CRF signaling system comprises of 4 CRF family ligands, a binding protein, and two receptors (Vale et al., 1981, Behan et al., 1995a, Steckler and Holsboer, 1999, Ryabinin et al., 2002, Fekete and Zorrilla, 2007).

**CRF family ligands.** CRF, urocortins (Ucn<sub>1</sub>, Ucn<sub>2</sub> or stresscopin-related peptide, and Ucn<sub>3</sub> or stresscopin), urotensins (UTn<sub>1</sub>, UTn<sub>2</sub>, and UTn<sub>3</sub>), and sauvagine (Svg) are the four ligands that belong to the CRF family.

**CRF gene location and homology.** CRF is found in all vertebrates (Batten et al., 1990, Bhargava and Rao, 1993) and mammals (Paull et al., 1982, Sakanaka et al., 1986, Stolp et al., 1987) including primates (Millan et al., 1986) and humans (Chan et al., 1982, Binder and Nemeroff, 2009). The CRF gene contains two exons separated by an intron that is around ~600–800 base-pair long (Furutani et al., 1983, Shibahara et al., 1983, Jingami et al., 1985, Roche et al., 1988, Morley et al., 1991, Stenzel-Poore et al., 1992b, Keegan et al., 1994, Mimmack et al., 1998) and is located on chromosome 8q13. The first exon contains mostly untranslated mRNA, while the second exon encodes the entire translated region of CRF precursor. Although CRF mRNAs differ in length in all these species, the CRF gene is highly conserved and the same gene sequence is found in almost all animals (De Souza et al. 2000). Human CRF is identical to that of rat and differs from

ovine by only seven amino acids. This homology of the CRF gene has been exploited to learn more about human CRF as well as to develop antagonists, using CRF from other species (Hemley et al., 2007).

**CRF structure.** CRF is a 41 amino acid polypeptide (Vale et al., 1981), cleaved from the pro-peptide at dibasic amino acids (lysine or arginine residues) (Shibahara et al., 1983, Roche et al., 1988, Morley et al., 1991, Stenzel-Poore et al., 1992b). The glycine residue in the C-terminal, Gly-Lys serves as a template for amidation. The 3D- structure of the peptide is not fully discovered. However, it is believed that CRF is made up of a defined alpha helix with an unstructured terminal end at each side, which may also form a helix when bound to a receptor. This double helical confirmation might possibly be the biologically active form of CRF (Grigoriadis et al. 2001). CRF is released at synaptic terminals upon depolarization (Smith et al. 1986) and is characterized by saturable, reversible, specific binding to its receptors (De souza et al, 1985).

**CRF Distribution.** CRF is ubiquitous in the mammalian central nervous system (CNS) (Swanson et al., 1983, Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002). Apart from the PVN and lateral area of the hypothalamus, CRF immunoreactivity has been detected in various extra-hypothalamic regions such as cerebellar cortex (Cha and Foote, 1988, Arzt and Holsboer, 2006), locus coeruleus (Cha and Foote, 1988), olfactory bulb (Bassett et al., 1992) and limbic structures including the EC (Bassett et al., 1992, Park et al., 2003), amygdala (Bassett and Foote, 1992) and the hippocampus (Yan et al., 1998, Park et al., 2003). The distribution of CRF neurons in the brain is consistent with its role in endocrine, physiological and behavioral responses to stress. The identity of the CRF-

containing neurons can be either GABAergic (Primus et al., 1997, Yan et al., 1998) or glutamatergic (Cain et al., 1991, Valentino et al., 2001).

**Regulation of CRF Expression**. Stress adaptation involves either down-or upregulation of CRF expression, depending on the brain regions. CRF gene transcription site involves the promoter and 5'-upstream region containing glucocorticoid response



Adopted from: Holmes, A. et al., Trends Pharmacol Sci 24 (11), 580 (2003)

# Figure 5. Distribution of CRF mRNA. CRF-like immunoreactivity is seen in regions including the hypothalamus, amygdala, BNST and cortex.

element (GRE) and cyclic AMP (cAMP) response elements (CRE), and Pit-1, Oct-1,

Oct-2 and Caenorhabditis elegans Unc86(POU) transcription factor binding sites (Roche

et al., 1988, Xu et al., 2001, Parham et al., 2004). In rodents, exogenous central CRF

administration generates a large increase in CRF mRNA expression in the PVN (Parkes

et al., 1993). This finding is consistent with studies in which acute or chronic stress significantly increases endogenous CRF mRNA expression in hypothalamic PVN and the central nucleus of amygdala (Ma et al., 1999, Makino et al., 1999, Figueiredo et al., 2003, Shepard et al., 2005). Additionally, increases in CRF mRNA induced by acute stress are mediated via CRE-binding protein (CREB) phosphorylation by protein kinase A (PKA) (Itoi et al., 1996, Kovacs and Sawchenko, 1996). While acute stress initially triggers a rapid increase in CRF mRNA in rat PVN, chronic stress results in an increase in inducible cAMP early repressor (ICER) mRNA expression, thus preventing cAMPdependent CRF gene transcription (Shepard et al., 2005). Failure of this regulatory mechanism could therefore be one of the major contributors for CRF hypersecretion.

**Regulation of CRF release.** In addition to the gene transcription mediated control, CRF release is regulated by a number of other factors such as angiotensin, vasopressin, neuropeptide-Y, substance P, atrial natriuretic peptide, activin, melanin concentrating hormone,  $\beta$ -endorphin, and possibly CRF itself. Whereas neurotransmitters such as acetylcholine, norepinephrine, histamine and serotonin promote CRF release, GABA inhibits the release of CRF. In addition, cytokines such as interleukin-1 $\beta$ , tumor necrosis factor, eicosanoids, and platelet-activating factor have been shown to activate the HPA-axis by increasing hypothalamic CRF expression.

**CRF Receptors.** CRF transduces neuronal and endocrine signals by binding to two G-protein coupled receptor types, CRF receptor 1 (CRF<sub>1</sub>; also known as CRFR1and CRHR1) and CRF receptor 2 (CRF<sub>2</sub>; also known as CRFR2 and CRHR2) (Perrin et al., 1993, Lovenberg et al., 1995b, Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002). CRF receptors are

component of seven transmembrane  $\alpha$ -helical proteins that belong to class II or B receptor superfamily.. Human CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub> receptor genes are mapped to chromosomes 17q21 and 7p14, respectively (Polymeropoulos et al., 1995, Meyer et al., 1997). CRF-mediated signal transduction is triggered when CRF-type ligand binds to the interior of the helical protein core (Perrin and Vale, 1999, Hillhouse and Grammatopoulos, 2006) (De Souza, 1995, Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002, Chatzaki et al., 2006, Fekete and Zorrilla, 2007). Distinct genes encode for CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors, while retaining a 70% peptide sequence homology in all species. Post translational splicing results in isoforms with variants having altered intercellular or transmembrane domains (Lovenberg et al., 1995a, Zmijewski and Slominski, 2010). CRF receptors are highly conserved and are present in a wide variety of vertebrates, including but not limited to mouse (Vita et al., 1993, Kishimoto et al., 1995, Perrin et al., 1995a, Stenzel et al., 1995), rat (Chang et al., 1993, Perrin et al., 1993, Lovenberg et al., 1995a) and humans (Chen et al., 1993, Vita et al., 1993). CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub> display distinct pharmacological profiles (De Souza, 1995, Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002, Chatzaki et al., 2006, Fekete and Zorrilla, 2007) and are widely distributed in the extrahypothalamic circuits; with some splice variants located in specific peripheral tissues (Potter et al., 1994, Chalmers et al., 1995, Hiroi et al., 2001). Recently, a third CRF receptor subtype termed  $CRF_3$  was cloned from catfish, which is highly homologous to  $CRF_1$  receptor. However, no such subtype has been reported to date in humans (Arai et al., 2001).

 $CRF_1$  receptors. CRF<sub>1</sub> was cloned from several species, including human, mouse, rat (Chen et al., 1993, Dieterich et al., 1997) and has no known functional genetic
polymorphism. CRF<sub>1</sub> is the primary endocrine transduction pathway of CRF, and is found at high densities in the anterior pituitary. In the brain, CRF<sub>1</sub> are expressed mainly in the medial septum, pituitary, cerebral cortex, cerebellum, hippocampus, amygdala, raphe nuclei, hindbrain, and olfactory bulb (De Souza et al., 1985, Chang et al., 1993, Primus et al., 1997, Rominger et al., 1998, Hauger et al., 2006). Peripheral CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors are located in adrenal gland, ovaries, testes and skin. The mRNA distribution for CRF<sub>1</sub> correlates well with the known distribution of CRF binding sites (Bittencourt and Sawchenko, 2000b). When expressed in cells,  $CRF_1$  exhibits an identical *in vitro* pharmacological profile similar to that in brain and pituitary. Based on these observations, several novel CRF receptor-antagonist molecules were developed to probe the physiological significance of this receptor (McCarthy et al., 1999). CRF binds with high affinity to CRF<sub>1</sub> (Perrin and Vale, 1999, Hauger et al., 2003). Urocortins (Ucn), urotensins, and sauvagine also bind to CRF receptors. Among the urocortins, Ucn1 binds to  $CRF_1$  receptors with affinity similar to CRF. Both CRF and Ucn1 can therefore be considered as endogenous ligands for CRF<sub>1</sub> (Hauger et al., 2003).

*CRF*<sub>2</sub> *receptors.* CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors are known to exist in 4 isoforms: CRF<sub>2</sub> $\alpha$ , CRFR<sub>2</sub> $\alpha$ -tr, CRF<sub>2</sub> $\beta$ , and CRF<sub>2</sub> $\delta$ . CRF<sub>2</sub> $\alpha$  is a 411 amino acid protein and is about 71% identical to CRF<sub>1</sub> (Lovenberg et al., 1995b). CRF<sub>2</sub> $\alpha$  is localized to subcortical regions, including lateral septum, paraventricular, ventromedial nuclei of the hypothalamus and the EC (Lovenberg et al., 1995a). CRF<sub>2</sub> $\alpha$ -tr is a novel short variant of 2 $\alpha$ -isoform cloned from the rat amygdala (Miyata et al., 1999). CRF<sub>2</sub> $\alpha$ -tr exhibits differential brain expression and is pharmacologically related to CRF<sub>2</sub> $\alpha$ . CRF<sub>2</sub> $\beta$  is a 431 amino acid protein and differs from  $CRF_2\alpha$  in that the first 34 amino acids in the N-terminal extracellular domain are replaced by 54 different amino acids (Perrin et al., 1995b).  $CRF_2\beta$  is localized primarily to heart, skeletal muscle, cerebral arterioles and choroid plexus (Chalmers et al., 1995).  $CRF_2\delta$  in human brain (Kostich et al., 1998) is expressed in amygdala and the hippocampus, whereas no such subtype exists in rat. The binding affinity of CRF to  $CRF_2$  is 15 times lower than that of  $CRF_1$  (Perrin and Vale, 1999, Hauger et al., 2003). CRF-like peptides UTn1, sauvagine, generally binds to  $CRF_2$ . More importantly, Ucn2 and Ucn3 have nearly 100 times greater affinity to  $CRF_2$  than CRF (Hauger et al., 2003), and show little or no effect on  $CRF_1$ . Thus Ucn is hypothesized as the endogenous ligand for  $CRF_2$  (Vaughan et al., 1995).

**CRF-binding protein.** CRF levels are maintained by a soluble 322 amino acid, 37 kDa glycoprotein, known as CRF-binding protein (CRF-BP). CRF-BP buffers the amount of free CRF in extracellular compartment (Jahn et al., 2005), both in periphery and in the brain. CRF-BP was first inferred from studies in pregnant humans and was thought to block the effects of CRF, to attenuate activation of the HPA axis. Later, studies established that CRF-BP is highly expressed in brain, plasma, heart, lungs, intestines, and placenta (Potter et al., 1992, Boorse and Denver, 2006, Vitoratos et al., 2006). In rats, CRF-BP expression is restricted to the brain. Immunohistochemistry and in situ hybridization studies reveal that CRF-BP is expressed in various areas of rat brain including cerebral cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, and sensory relay nuclei associated with auditory, olfactory, vestibular, and trigeminal systems (Potter et al., 1992). Thus, the differential distribution of brain CRF-BP and CRF receptors presents multiple distinct

sites of interaction with CRF (Behan et al., 1993a). CRF-BP is possibly involved in the brain maintenance of the synaptic CRF concentrations either by presynaptic uptake or by modulating the quantity of neuropeptide that activates CRF receptors at the membrane interface (Turnbull and Rivier, 1997).

In the periphery, CRF-BP binds to CRF and dimerizes to prevent CRF-binding receptor bioavailability (Behan et al., 1995a). In the brain, CRF-BP is membraneassociated (Behan et al., 1995). The interaction between CRF and CRF-BP is possibly due to maintenance of synaptic CRF concentrations either by presynaptic uptake or modulation of neuropeptide availability that activates CRF receptors (Turnbull and Rivier, 1997). The role of CRF-BP is not completely understood. However, the differential distribution of CRF-BP shows that the protein has much broader potential for buffering, inhibiting, or enhancing the effects of CRF family of peptides binding to its receptors. Furthermore, the type of effect depends on localization and concentration (Seasholtz et al., 2002), similar to the receptors. CRF-BP binds CRF and urocortins (except Ucn<sub>3</sub>) with affinity similar to or greater than CRF receptors, and inhibits CRF-induced ACTH releasing properties of CRF receptor agonist *in vitro* in a dose-dependent fashion (Lowry et al., 1996).

**CRF-mediated second messenger signaling.** Both  $CRF_1$  and  $CRF_2$  are primarily coupled to  $G_s$  proteins resulting in activation of adenylyl cyclase (AC) and increase in levels of cAMP, which activates PKA (Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002, Grammatopoulos and Chrousos, 2002, Hauger et al., 2006). CRF receptors also have various degrees of



Adopted from (Kuperman and Chen, 2008)

Figure 6. Schematic representation of the mammalian CRF–urocortin family of peptides, receptors and binding proteins.(Kuperman and Chen, 2008). Colored arrows indicate the receptors and binding proteins with which each ligand interacts. Dotted arrow indicates relatively lower affinity, as compared with unbroken arrow.
CRF has relatively lower affinity for CRF<sub>2</sub> compared with its affinity for CRF<sub>1</sub>. Ucn1 has approximately equal affinity for both receptors; Ucn2 and Ucn 3 are selective for CRF<sub>2</sub>. The signaling cascade also includes CRF-BP and the recently identified sCRF<sub>2a</sub>. Both CRF-BP and sCRF<sub>2a</sub> bind to CRF and urocortin 1 with high affinity.

coupling competence and potency to interact with other G-protein systems including Gq,

G<sub>i</sub>, G<sub>o</sub>, G<sub>i1/2</sub>, and G<sub>z</sub> (Grammatopoulos et al., 2001). Thus CRF can modulate various

signaling cascades and kinases comprising of protein kinase B (PKB), protein kinase C

(PKC), mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinases and intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentrations in

a tissue-specific and concentration dependent manner (Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002,

Grammatopoulos and Chrousos, 2002, Hauger et al., 2006). The biological actions of CRF are likely to be mediated by these CRF receptors and their intracellular signals.

**CRF/receptor complex internalization and sensitivity.** Following CRF receptor binding, G-proteins are phosphorylated and the  $\alpha$ -subunits are dissociate from  $\beta\gamma$  to stimulate second messenger cascades. CRF receptors are then rapidly desensitized by Gprotein related kinases (GRKs) via phosphorylation of serines and threonines in C-terminus (Dautzenberg et al., 2002, Kohout and Lefkowitz, 2003, Krasel et al., 2005, Moore et al., 2007, Kelly et al., 2008) and the receptor signaling is then terminated. CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub> form complexes with  $\beta$ -arrestins, which are bound to clathrin and  $\beta$ -adaptin and form vesicles and are internalized. (Oakley et al., 2007, Markovic et al., 2008). These desensitized receptors are then dephosphorylated, resensitized by specific phosphatases and are recycled to the plasma membrane.

**Functions of CRF and CRFRs.** Hypothalamic CRF coordinates neuroendocrine, autonomic and behavioral responses to stress (Behan et al., 1993b, Behan et al., 1995b, Behan et al., 1996, Burrows et al., 1998a, Bale et al., 2000, Chan et al., 2000, Bale et al., 2002, Chatzaki et al., 2002, Bale and Vale, 2004, Boorse et al., 2006). The complexity of the stress-related mechanisms endows CRF with both positive as well as detrimental effects. CRF promotes survival under acute or short stressful conditions, lasting seconds to minutes, by potentiating synaptic plasticity (Behan et al., 1995b, Cortright et al., 1995, Chen et al., 1996a, Henry et al., 2005, Florio et al., 2007b, Holsboer and Ising, 2008), yet its excess and/ or dysregulation can contribute to a number of detrimental effects (Linton et al., 1990, Behan et al., 1995b, Behan et al., 1996, Karolyi et al., 1999, Hsu and Hsueh, 2001, Lewis et al., 2001). These results are further corroborated by overexpression of CRF in forebrain which led to learning and memory defects (Linton et al., 1993).



Adopted from (Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002)

 Figure 7. CRFR signaling pathways and their regulation. CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors signal mainly through cAMP/PKA signaling. CRFRs also signal via the PLC/PKA pathway. GRK3mediated CRFR desensitization, internalization and recycling (might differ based on the specific cellular and/or neuronal background). Hippocampal synaptic potentiation involves CRF-CRF<sub>1</sub> signaling. Mice lacking CRF<sub>1</sub> showed attenuated synaptic plasticity (Lovejoy et al., 1998), and have memory deficits (Contarino et al., 1999).

The extra hypothalamic effects of CRF within the CNS are predominantly excitatory in various brain regions such as locus ceruleus (Valentino et al., 1983), hippocampus (Siggins et al., 1985) cerebral cortex, hypothalamus and in lumbar spinal cord motor neurons (Dunn and Berridge, 1990, Owens and Nemeroff, 1991). CRF modifies sensory stimulus (Valentino et al., 1983), induces behavioral excitation, stimulating activities such as rearing and grooming (Siggins et al., 1985, Britton et al., 1986).CRF has inhibitory actions in the lateral septum, thalamus, and hypothalamic PVN (Dunn and Berridge, 1990, Owens and Nemeroff, 1991). CRF increases GABA release via CRF<sub>1</sub> in rat amygdala and hypothalamic slices (Bagosi et al., 2008, Bagosi et al., 2012). CRF increases vigilance and decreases slow-wave sleep at doses below those affecting locomotor activity or pituitary-adrenal function and higher doses can be epileptogenic (Ehlers et al., 1983). CRF-mediates increase of presynaptic glutamate release (Lovenberg et al., 1995a), as well as enhanced postsynaptic excitability which is potentially related to CRF-induced suppression of after-hyperpolarization (Aldenhoff et al., 1983). CRF released by IL-1 (Berkenbosch et al., 1987, Sapolsky et al., 1987, Busbridge et al., 1989) mediates fever, thermogenesis, and ACTH release (Naitoh et al., 1988, Busbridge et al., 1989). CRF in the leukocytes may also induce ACTH and endorphin release (Blalock, 1989) which are responsible for natural killer activity (Irwin

et al., 1988) and inflammatory responses. CRF family is also a novel angiogenic regulator in endogenous and inflammatory conditions (Im et al., 2010).

To help determine the role of CRFRs mediating various biologic actions of CRF, a number of selective peptide agonists and antagonists were discovered and developed, based on the receptor differential ligand affinities. For example, Ucn III, has a higher affinity to CRF<sub>2</sub> than CRF<sub>1</sub> and is commonly used as a selective CRF<sub>2</sub> agonist (Hsu and Hsueh, 2001, Lewis et al., 2001). Similarly, ovine CRF is often used as a CRF<sub>1</sub> specific agonist as its affinity to CRF<sub>1</sub> is two orders greater than CRF<sub>2</sub> (Ruhmann et al., 1998a). Through mutation and artificial structural constraints, receptor-specific peptide agonists and antagonists were developed (Ruhmann et al., 1998a, Rivier et al., 2002b, Tezval et al., 2004, Rivier et al., 2007). For example antalarmin (ANT), and anti-sauvagine-30 specifically binds CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub> respectively (Chen et al., 1996b, Schulz et al., 1996, Webster et al., 1996, Holsboer and Ising, 2008).

Stress responses in general, are mediated by the activation of CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors (Owens and Nemeroff, 1991, Chen et al., 1996b, Webster et al., 1996, Chen et al., 1997, Smith et al., 1998), whereas CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors might be involved in the initiation of secondary-stress responses to regain homeostasis (see review (Bale and Vale, 2004, Gysling, 2004). These differential roles may in part be attributed to the activation of the distinct central sources of CRF (Bagosi et al., 2008, Bagosi et al., 2012).Central administration of CRF have anorexic effects (Vaughan et al., 1995, Spina et al., 1996, Smagin et al., 1998) and peripheral administration has been shown to slow gastric emptying and decrease food intake (Asakawa et al., 1999, Nozu et al., 1999).These effects are mediated by CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors. Activation of CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors in the brain can suppress feeding independently of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptor-mediated mechanisms and independent time-courses (Hotta et al., 1999, Reyes et al., 2001, Inoue et al., 2003). Stress stimulates colonic motility via CRF1 receptor activation and does not involve CRF2 receptors (Tache et al., 2001, Martinez et al., 2002, Tache et al., 2002). CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors are predominantly involved in stress related feeding behavior (Keck et al., 2005), energy balance (Bakshi et al., 2002), altering glucose metabolism and decreasing insulin sensitivity in skeletal muscle, altering pancreatic  $\beta$ -cell (Bale et al., 2003, Chen et al., 2006, Li et al., 2007) and cardiovascular function (Hashimoto et al., 2004, Boonprasert et al., 2008). CRFRs play differential roles in mediating gastrointestinal regulation following stress (Stengel and Tache, 2010). While CRF<sub>2</sub> inhibits gastric emptying and small intestine motility to slow digestion, CRF<sub>1</sub> increases colonic motility. In some stress related responses such as stress-induced relapse of drug seeking and stress-mediated inhibition of reproduction, both the CRFRs may contribute to an observed response (Sarnyai et al., 2001, Li et al., 2006, Kalantaridou et al., 2007, Wise and Morales, 2010).

The role of CRF and CRFRs is further elucidated by various genetically engineered mouse models. a. CRF deletion mutant –CRF-knock-out (CRF KO): CRF KO mice are phenotypically normal and display behavioral responses similar to the control mice (Muglia et al., 1995, Dunn and Swiergiel, 1999, Weninger et al., 1999), have low levels of basal plasma concentrations of CORT. (Muglia et al., 1995). In both the WT and KO, stress-induced behaviors were attenuated by CRF<sub>1</sub> antagonists. CRF KO mice generated from heterozygotes show adrenal insufficiency and those from the homozygous mating died within 24 hours due to improper lung function caused by glucocorticoid deficiency. b. CRF overexpressing (CRF-OE) mice: Constitutive CRF-OE resulted in elevated plasma CORT, ACTH, altered HPA axis and Cushingnoid phenotypes (Stenzel-Poore et al., 1992a, Dirks et al., 2002, Lu et al., 2008); reduced locomotor activity and increased anxiety and stress (Stenzel-Poore et al., 1992a, Dedic et al., 2012), reduced sensitivity to the anxiolytic effects of CRF<sub>1</sub> antagonists, GABAA and glutamate receptor agonists in response to stress-induced hyperthermia (Vinkers et al., 2012).

To explore the functional significance of CRFR binding sites, single and double mutant mice were generated by knocking out CRFRs (Bale et al., 2002) Koob 2001. a. CRF<sub>1</sub> mutant mice: CRF<sub>1</sub> null mutants are normal and fertile when born from heterozygotes. However, progeny from homozygous female died within two days after birth due to lung dysplasia. The  $CRF_1$  mutant mice have low plasma concentration of CORT and showed reduced anxiogenic-like responses compared to the control littermates (Smith et al., 1998, Contarino et al., 1999). Diminished neuronal activity and reduced anxiety-like behaviors were also observed in conditional CRF<sub>1</sub> KOs, including the neuronal circuitries of the anterior forebrain and limbic system, indicating that these behaviors are independent of the HPA axis (Muller et al., 2003, Nguyen et al., 2006). b. CRF<sub>2</sub> mutant mice: These mice exhibit normal fertility with no gross abnormality. These mice show increased anxiety-like behavior, hypertension, increased blood vessel density and are hypersensitive to the HPA axis mediated stress responses (Bale et al., 2000). CRF<sub>2</sub> KO mice show attenuation of stress-coping behaviors and a reduced duration of Ucn-1 induced anorexia. c. Double mutant mice: Mice with the CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub>

receptors knocked out show decreased basal CORT and ACTH, increased PVN, CRF and AVP. These double mutants also show an altered reactivity of the HPA axis (Preil et al., 2001, Bale et al., 2002), as well as gender differences in exploratory emotionality and non-genomic transmission of stress-coping traits from mothers to male offspring (Bale et al., 2002). These results corroborate the pharmacological evidence in rats thus supporting a role of endogenous CRF family peptides and receptors in regulation of homeostasis.

Functional roles of CRF-BP. Multiple functional roles have been suggested for CRF-BP, which are controlled by the specific cellular or physiological context (Seasholtz et al., 2002, Westphal and Seasholtz, 2006). CRF-BP can have an inhibitory role on the activity of CRF or Ucn1 by sequestration from the receptors, or by mediating clearance or degradation of the complex. This has been supported by the studies which show that CRF-BP binds to placental CRF and prevents the inappropriate activation of  $CRF_1$ expressing pituitary corticotropes, during pregnancy (Linton et al., 1990, Florio et al., 2007a). Furthermore, CRF binding might trigger the clearance of CRF: CRF-BP complex when levels of CRF increase during late pregnancy or through CRF injection and thus decrease the plasma CRF levels (Linton et al., 1990, Woods et al., 1994). The inhibitory role of CRF-BP is supported by in vitro cell culture assays in which pre-incubation of the CRF with mouse or human CRF-BP showed a reduced CRF<sub>1</sub>-mediated ACTH release (Potter et al., 1991, Cortright et al., 1995) and cAMP (Boorse et al., 2006). The inhibitory role of CRF-BP is further confirmed by CRF-BP mutant mouse models (for review see (Seasholtz et al., 2002). CRF-BP-overexpression in the anterior pituitary show unaltered concentrations of ACTH, but increased CRF and arginine-vasopressin levels, suggesting

a compensatory role of the hormones (Burrows et al., 1998b). When CRF-BP transgene was overexpressed in the brain, pituitary, kidney, heart, kidney, spleen, lung, adrenals, and liver, CRF-BP accumulated in plasma similar to that of humans (Lovejoy et al., 1998). An increased inhibition of CRF or UCN activity was suggested in these animals due to impaired stress response to lipopolysaccharide injection and increased weight gain (Spina et al., 1996). In CRF-BP deficient mouse, CORT and ACTH were normal. However, these mice showed a decreased food intake and weight gain, increased anxietylike behavior in elevated plus maze and defense withdrawal tests were exhibited by male animals (Karolyi et al., 1999).

In contrast, studies support that CRF-BP could enhance or prolong ligand activity by increasing its half-life and delivering it to the receptors. CRF potentiates N-methyl-Dasparate (NMDA) receptor-mediated synaptic transmission and induced cocaine-seeking behavior in VTA, via CRF<sub>2</sub>, and these effects were blocked by CRF-BP-specific antagonist, CRF6-33 (Ungless et al., 2003, Wise and Morales, 2010). While CRF-BP exhibit an enhancing effect involving CRF<sub>2</sub> signaling, and all the studies demonstrating an inhibitory role for CRF-BP involved CRF<sub>1</sub>, these differential effects of CRF-BP on CRF at these two receptors requires further investigation. In addition to the above roles, CRF-BP could also mediate ligand or receptor-independent activity via interactions with other unknown receptors or binding proteins (Chan et al., 2000).

### **Role and Relevance of CRF in Epilepsy**

CRF is known to change the neuronal function in a rapid and reversible manner. CRF has been implicated in a variety of neurological diseases including affective

disorders and epilepsy (Baram and Hatalski, 1998, Hauger et al., 2006). CRF is highly expressed in brain regions associated with developmental seizures, such as the hippocampus and amygdala (Gray and Bingaman, 1996). For example, intracerebroventricular injection of CRF induces seizures (Ehlers et al., 1983, Weiss et al., 1986a, Marrosu et al., 1987, Marrosu et al., 1988) and seizures alter the expression of CRF (Greenwood et al., 1997, Smith et al., 1997, Takahashi et al., 1997, Piekut and Phipps, 1998, Jinde et al., 1999, Wang et al., 2001b), CRF-BP (Smith et al., 1997, Wang et al., 2001b, Park et al., 2003) and CRF receptors (Wang et al., 2001b, An et al., 2003, Park et al., 2003) supporting the notion that CRF is the most potent epileptogenic peptide (Baram and Hatalski, 1998). CRF immunoreactivity has been detected in the cortex (Cha and Foote, 1988, Arzt and Holsboer, 2006), locus coeruleus (Cha and Foote, 1988), olfactory bulb (Bassett et al., 1992) and the limbic structures including the EC (Bassett et al., 1992, Park et al., 2003), hippocampus (Yan et al., 1998, Park et al., 2003) and amygdala (Bassett and Foote, 1992). CRF may also contribute to seizure-related neuronal loss (Ribak and Baram, 1996). Additionally, picomolar amounts of CRF have been shown to induce prolonged limbic seizures involving amygdala and the hippocampus (Baram et al., 1992, Baram and Hatalski, 1998). The proconvulsant effects of CRF are largely age-specific with infants being more susceptible to seizures than adults (Baram and Schultz, 1991a).

Despite a tremendous volume of descriptive work that supports the involvement of CRF in stress-mediated epileptogenesis; several essential issues regarding the roles of CRF in epilepsy have not been addressed. For example, intracerebroventricular

Table 1.	Terminology and definitions.
	L / J

Terminology	Definition	
Epilepsy	Brain disorder characterized by uncontrolled, excessive,	
	synchronous neuronal activity resulting in spontaneous,	
	recurrent seizures	
Seizure	Clinical condition associated with a transient hyper-synchronous neuronal discharge	
Epileptogenesis	Complex process, which alters a normal brain circuit into	
	hyperexcitable network, leading to spontaneous, recurrent seizures. (Clark and Wilson 1999)	
Epileptiform-	The spike waves, sharp waves, spike and wave activity, or other	
activity	rhythmic waveforms that may be associated with epilepsy	
Homeostasis	The property of a system that regulates its internal environment	
	and tends to maintain a stable, relatively constant condition of	
	properties such as temperature or pH	
ictogenesis	generation of epileptic seizures	
Seizure-	Any stimuli that can precipitate a seizure in a person with or	
precipitant	without epilepsy	
Stress	Any disruption of homeostatic balance (Robert Sapolsky)	
Stressor	A specific threat to the body	
Stress response	Attempt of the body to deal with the stressor	
Stress	Mediators which address the specific aspects of a stressor	
hormones		
Inter-ictal state	Interval between seizures or convulsions	
Post-ictal state	Altered state of consciousness after a seizure	
Status-	A state of continuous seizure activity	
epilepticus		
POU proteins	Eukaryotic transcription factors containing a bipartite DNA	
	binding domain referred to as the POU domain. The acronym	
	POU is derived from the names of three transcription factors,	
	the pituitary-specific Pit-1, the octamer-binding proteins Oct-1	
	and Oct-2, and the neural Unc-86 from Caenorhabditis elegans	
	(Clerc et al., 1988, Finney et al., 1988, Ingraham et al., 1988,	
	Sturm et al., 1988, Herr, 1998).	

application of CRF can influence almost all brain regions. However, this raises several important questions; 1) what is the action site in the brain for the effects of CRF on epilepsy? 2) Which type of CRF receptors is involved in CRF-mediated facilitation of epilepsy? 3) What are the signaling molecules required for CRF-mediated facilitation of epilepsy? Further understanding of these mechanisms will advance our knowledge about CRF-mediated integration of the synaptic signals, the firing rates of neurons, and consequently, the input to the hippocampus via TA pathway as well as to other cortical regions.

### Ion channels modulating epileptiform activity and neuronal excitability

Neuronal hyperexcitability plays an important role in epileptogenesis. Neuronal excitability is regulated by a number of active membrane properties such as voltage-gated or ligand-gated ion channels, passive membrane properties such as resting membrane potential, resistance, capacitance etc. An increase in action potential (AP) frequency enhances neuropeptide release.

# Hyperpolarization Activated Cyclic Nucleotide Channels and the Cation Current, I<sub>h</sub>

Changes in the expression and function of ion channels, particularly the hyperpolarization activated cyclic nucleotide (HCN) channels (Chen et al., 2001, Wang et al., 2001a, Bender et al., 2003, Powell et al., 2008, Marcelin et al., 2009) are known to be mechanistically linked to epilepsy. Therefore better understanding of the mechanisms that lead to abnormal activity is important as it provides molecular targets for intervention in the pathological disease process.



Figure 8. Schematic representation of AP firing of a neuron.

1. A stimulus causes the  $Na^+$  channels to open. Once the action threshold is reached, more  $Na^+$  channels open. Influx of  $Na^+$  causes depolarization, as the cell membrane becomes more positive.

2. The Na<sup>+</sup> channels close and the K<sup>+</sup> channels open. Due to slower kinetics of the K<sup>+</sup> channels, the depolarization takes longer to be completed. This results in opening of both Na<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> channels at the same time. Thus the membrane becomes neutral preventing another AP. 3. With the K<sup>+</sup> channels open, the membrane begins to repolarize back toward its rest potential

4. The repolarization typically overshoots the rest potential to about -90 mV. This is called hyperpolarization which prevents the neuron from AP firing, especially in the opposite direction. assureing the signal is proceeding in one direction.

5. After hyperpolarization, the  $Na^+/K^+$  pump brings the membrane back to its resting state of -70 mV. (Adopted from (K. X. Charand;2002)).

HCN channels are cation channels and contain six-transmembrane helices

(S1-S6). HCN channels generate inward cationic currents designated as I<sub>h</sub>, when the

membrane potential is hyperpolarized (Hofmann et al., 2005, Wahl-Schott and Biel,

2009) and de-activates on depolarization (Robinson and Siegelbaum, 2003). I<sub>h</sub> produces a depolarizing current carried by Na<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> ions. I<sub>h</sub> is critically involved in the maintenance of the neuronal resting membrane potential, passive membrane properties, pacemaker activity, rebound burst firing in heart and brain, reduction of dendritic summation, as well as governing neuronal network responses (Robinson and Siegelbaum, 2003); Accilli et al. 2002; Robinson & Siegelbaum, 2003; Santoro & Baram 2003; Poolos, 2004; Maccaferri and McBain 1996; Luthi and McCormick 1998; Magee 199; Santoro and Baram 2003; Biel et al 2009; Hofmann et al 2005).

Its presence in stellate cells was initially established from the observation of a sag-like response during injection of negative current steps (Alonso and Llinas, 1989, Jones, 1994). Subsequent voltage-clamp experiments have investigated the kinetics, voltage dependence, and pharmacology of  $I_h$  in stellate cells (Richter et al., 1997, Dickson et al., 2000, Richter et al., 2000, Nolan et al., 2007, Giocomo and Hasselmo, 2008).

HCN channels are regulated at several levels by intracellular signaling cascades including but not limited to cAMP, PIP<sub>2</sub>, TRIP8b, as well as voltage-gated potassium channels. HCN channels assemble in tetramers HCN1, HCN2, HCN3, HCN4 (Hofmann et al. 2005) which are expressed heterologously. They are non-selective cation channels that are distributed differentially throughout the brain (Luthi and McCormick 1998) and exhibit developmental expression patters unique to the HCN isoforms with distinct  $I_h$ . For example, kinetics of HCN1>HCN2 or HCN4, whereas in terms of sensitivity to cAMP HCN1< HCN2 or HCN4. The S4 segment of the channel is positively charged and serves as a voltage sensor, while the C terminus contains a cyclic nucleotide binding domain that confers regulation by the cyclic nucleotides cGMP and cAMP, which stimulates by direct interaction with the HCN channel protein and not by protein phosphorylation (Hofmann et al. 2005). HCN channels are blocked by ZD7288 (Richter et al., 1997, Dickson et al., 2000, Nolan et al., 2007) and Cs<sup>+</sup> (Alonso and Llinas, 1989, Klink and Alonso, 1993, Dickson et al., 2000, Richter et al., 2000). Ih in stellate cells, but not mEC pyramidal cells, can be activated by the cAMP analog 8-Bromo-c-AMP (Richter et al., 2000). Consistent with these electrophysiological data, gene expression data from the Allen Brain Atlas indicates that mRNA levels of HCN1 and HCN2 are particularly high in layer II of the mEC. Antibody labeling also suggests strong HCN1 expression in superficial layers of the mEC (Notomi and Shigemoto, 2004, Nolan et al., 2007), whilst HCN2 and HCN3 show moderate expression (Notomi and Shigemoto, 2004). However, antibody labeling could reflect HCN1 channels expressed in the dendrites of pyramidal cells with somata in layers III and V (Shah et al., 2004, Rosenkranz and Johnston, 2006). Studies demonstrate that a reduced  $I_h$  and changes in HCN channel expression are observed in epileptic patients and animal models of epilepsy. HCN subunits can co-associate and form heterologous systems (Much et al., 2003). In the hippocampal tissue, heteromerization is markedly enhanced by seizures resulting in altered properties of I<sub>h</sub>, significantly enhancing network excitability (Chen et al 2001a; Simeone et al. 2005). I<sub>h</sub> depolarizes the resting membrane potential (Biel et al 2009; Hofmann et al 2005; Robinson & Sielgelbaum 2003) and hence a decline in  $I_h$ might be expected to reduce excitability. However, a decrease in I<sub>h</sub> was accompanied

after enhanced neuronal excitability during kainate-induced MTLE in the EC layer III (Shah et al. 2004) and in the hippocampus of pilocarpine-epileptic animals (Jung et al., 2007, Marcelin et al., 2009). This inhibition of  $I_h$  has been suggested to enhance pyramidal cell dendrite excitability by increasing the availability of Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels (Tsay et al. 2007), as well as by amplifying the membrane resistance (Magee 1998; Stuart and Sprutson 1998).



Adopted from: Eduardo E. Benarroch, Neurology 2013;80;304-310 (Benarroch, 2013)

Figure 9. Structure and functions of hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotidegated channels. The four subunits of HCN channels form the central pore. Each subunit consists of a six-transmembrane core and the cytosolic amino (N)-terminal and carboxy (C)-terminal domains. The proximal portion of the cytosolic C-terminal domain contains the cyclic nucleotide-binding domain (CNBD), which mediates modulation by cyclic nucleotides, such as cAMP. The HCN channels are permeable to Na<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> and conduct a mixed cation current, $I_h$ .  $I_h$  blockers, such as ZD7288 and CsCl have been shown to decrease electrically induced paroxysmal discharges in vivo, suggesting antiepileptic effects for compounds that decrease the  $I_h$  (Kitayama et al. 2003).

# CRF and I<sub>h</sub>

CRF can act on a number of ionic conductances including IK(Ca) (Aldenhoff et al., 1983). IKir (Kuryshev et al., 1997) and  $I_h$  (Qiu et al., 2005b). CRF augments  $I_h$ , and neuronal firing in the VTA dopamine neurons (Wanat et al., 2008).

### **Overall Hypothesis, Approach and Outcomes**

Abundant evidence suggests that CRF is a potent epileptogenic neuropeptide and has been reported to facilitate epilepsy in various other regions of the brain, such as the hippocampus, amygdala etc. In this regard, CRF mRNA was observed in the EC (Lovenberg et al., 1995b), but the role and relevance of CRF and its receptors in the EC is not well established. In other brain regions CRF can increase neuronal firing rate through activation of the cAMP-PKA pathway (Aldenhoff et al., 1983, Haug and Storm, 2000, Jedema and Grace, 2004), and can act on a number of ionic conductances including, but not limited to I<sub>h</sub> (Qiu et al 2005). Since the EC is an important structure involved in TLE and mRNA of CRF receptors have been detected in the EC by in situ hybridization (Lovenberg et al., 1995b), we hypothesized that CRF would directly interact with its receptors and facilitates epileptiform activity via modulation of the HCN channels, and I<sub>h</sub> and cAMP/PKA signaling mechanisms.

## **Specific Aims**

The work presented in this dissertation was conducted to extend the current knowledge on the role and relevance of CRF in facilitating epilepsy. The main objective of this project was to determine the role of CRF in facilitating epileptiform activity in the EC using the well-established picrotoxin (PTX)-slice seizure model of epilepsy. The specific aims were:

- To investigate the role of CRF in facilitating epileptiform activity in the EC.
- To determine the signaling mechanisms involved in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity.
- To determine the role of HCN channels in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity.
- To determine the signaling mechanisms involved in CRF-mediated modulation of HCN channels and I<sub>h</sub> current.
- To determine the role of CRF in modulating neuronal excitability.



Figure 10. Summary of specific aims.

To test our central hypothesis, we first examined the presence of CRF and its receptors in the EC using immunocytochemistry and western blot techniques. We found that the EC expresses CRF and CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors. However, no detectable CRF<sub>1</sub> was found. Using extracellular field recordings, we examined the effects of CRF on PTX-induced epileptiform activity recorded from the entorhinal slices. The PTX-induced seizure model resembles the simple partial and generalized forms of human epilepsy (Fisher, 1989, Sierra-Paredes and Sierra-Marcuno, 1996, Sarkisian, 2001). PTX is a GABA<sub>A</sub> receptor antagonist and blocks the chloride channels thus acting as a convulsant.



Apoted from : 2015 Quizlet LLC.

Figure 11. Schematic representation of the GABAA receptor complex. Five subunits form a transmembrane chloride-gated pore. The receptor complex has binding sites for GABA, Benzodiapene, Barbiturates and Picrotoxin.

Furthermore, clinical studies (Du et al., 1993) as well as experimental models of

TLE supported the preferential loss of layer III pyramidal neurons in the mEC (Schwob

et al., 1980, Clifford et al., 1987, Du et al., 1995, Ribak et al., 1998, Jutila et al., 2001, Bartolomei et al., 2005). Hence, we studied the role of CRF in facilitating the PTXinduced epileptiform activity in layer III of the mEC. Our results demonstrate that CRF facilitated the induction of epileptiform activity in the presence of subthreshold concentration of PTX which normally would not elicit epileptiform activity. Bath application of the inhibitor for CRF-BPs, CRF6-33, also increased the frequency of PTXinduced epileptiform activity suggesting that endogenously released CRF is involved in epileptogenesis. CRF-induced facilitation of epileptiform activity was mediated via CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors because pharmacological antagonism and knockout of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors blocked the facilitatory effects of CRF on epileptiform activity. Application of the AC inhibitors blocked CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity and elevation of intracellular cAMP level by application of the AC activators or phosphodiesterase inhibitor increased the frequency of PTX-induced epileptiform activity. These data demonstrate that CRFinduced increases in epileptiform activity are mediated by an increase in intracellular cAMP. However, application of selective PKA inhibitors reduced, but not completely block CRF-induced enhancement of epileptiform activity suggesting that PKA is only partially required.

Since layer II is spared and becomes hyperexcitable in various experimental models of epilepsy and HCN channels are highly expressed in layer II stellate neurons, we examined the role of HCN channels in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity. Application of ZD 7288, a blocker of the HCN channels, significantly reduced the frequency of epileptiform activity but increased the numbers of the synchronizing events within single epileptiform activity and the duration of individual epileptiformactivity. In the presence of ZD 7288, CRF failed to increase the frequency of epileptiform activity but still augmented the numbers of synchronizing events and duration in an epileptiform activity suggesting that part of the effects of CRF on epilepsy is mediated via HCN channels. CRF increased I<sub>h</sub> currents recorded from layer II stellate neurons via activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors. cAMP, not PKA was responsible for CRF-mediated facilitation of I<sub>h</sub>. Our results provided a cellular mechanism to explain the effects of CRF in epilepsy. Furthermore, at the cellular level, CRF depolarized the membrane potential and increased action potential firing rate of the stellate neurons thus resulting in facilitation of epileptiform activity in the EC.

## CHAPTER II

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Slice Preparation**

Horizontal brain slices (350  $\mu$ m) including the EC, subiculum and hippocampus were cut using a vibrating blade microtome (VT1000S; Leica, Wetzlar, Germany) from Sprague-Dawley rats (13- to 18-day-old), wild-type (WT) and CRF<sub>2</sub> knockout (KO) mice (1 month) as described previously (Xiao et al., 2009b, Deng et al., 2010b, Wang et al., 2011, Wang et al., 2012). After being deeply anesthetized with isoflurane, animals were decapitated and their brains were dissected out in ice-cold saline solution that contained (in mM) 130 NaCl, 24 NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 3.5 KCl, 1.25 NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 0.5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 5.0 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, and 10 glucose, saturated with 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> (pH 7.4). Slices were initially incubated in the above solution at 35°C for 40 min for recovery and then kept at room temperature (~24°C) until use.

#### **Recordings of Epileptiform Activity from the Entorhinal Slices**

Slices were bathed in the extracellular solution comprised (in mM) 130 NaCl, 24 NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 5 KCl, 1.25 NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 2.5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1.5 MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 10 glucose, saturated with 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> (pH 7.4). Spontaneous epileptiform activity was induced by including the GABA<sub>A</sub> receptor blocker PTX (100  $\mu$ M) in the preceding extracellular solution (Deng et al., 2006, Wang et al., 2013). An electrode containing the extracellular solution was placed in layer III of the EC to record epileptiform activity. After stable spontaneous epileptiform activity occurred, which

usually took ~20 min, CRF was applied in the bath. The epileptiform events were initially recorded by Clampex 9.2 and subsequently analyzed by Mini Analysis 6.0.1.



Extracellular field recordings from layer-III of the EC

Figure 12. Extracellular field recordings from layer III of the EC.
 Recordings were made from layer III of the EC. aCSF produced no epileptiform activity.
 Whereas, addition of 100 μM PTX to the aCSF induced epileptiform activity in the brain slices.

### Whole-Cell Recordings

Whole-cell recording is a well established and most commonly used patch clamp technique. Whole-cell configuration offers lower resistance and complete exchange between molecules in the pipette solution and the cytoplasm, due to disruption of the membrane patch. Whole-cell configuration has two main modes of recording: the voltage-clamp mode, in which the voltage is held constant allowing the study of ionic currents, and the current-clamp mode, in which the current is controlled enabling the study of changes in membrane potential. However, the disadvantage of this technique is electrode dialyzing, which is the replacement of the soluble cell contents by the contents of the pipette solution resulting in alteration of cell properties.



Adopted from : bem.fi/book, modified from Hamill et al., 1981 (Hamill et al., 1981)

Figure 13. Schematic representation of the whole-cell configuration.

The glass pipette is in contact with the cell membrane.
 A tight gigaohm seal is formed by gentle suction; 3, more suction causes the membrane to rupture resulting in the whole-cell configuration.

4. Exchange of pipette and cellular contents.

In the current project, whole-cell recordings using a Multiclamp 700B amplifier (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA) in current- or voltage-clamp mode were made from the stellate neurons in layer II of the medial EC, visually identified with infrared video microscopy (Olympus BX51WI) and differential interference contrast optics. The recording electrodes were filled with (in mM) 100 potassium (K<sup>+</sup>)-gluconate, 0.6 EGTA, 2 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 8 NaCl, 2 ATP<sub>2</sub>Na, 0.4 GTPNa, 40 HEPES, and 7 di-tris-phosphocreatine (pH 7.4, 290–300 mOsm/L). The extracellular solution comprised (in mM) 130 NaCl, 24 NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 3.5 KCl, 1.25 NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 2.5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1.5 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, and 10 glucose, saturated with 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> (pH 7.4).

Action potentials (APs) were recorded in the preceding extracellular solution supplemented with bicuculline (10  $\mu$ M) and CGP55845 (1  $\mu$ M) to block GABA<sub>A</sub> and GABA<sub>B</sub> responses, respectively, and 6,7-dinitroquinoxaline-2,3-dione (DNQX, 10  $\mu$ M) and DL-2-amino-5-phosphonopentanoic acid (DL-APV, 50  $\mu$ M) to block glutamatergic transmission. For most of the cells, a positive current injection was required to bring the resting membrane potential (RMP) to ~-50 mV to induce AP firing. CRF was applied after the AP firing had been stable for 5~10 min. To avoid potential desensitization induced by repeated applications of CRF, only one cell was recorded from each slice. Data were filtered at 2 kHz, digitized at 10 kHz, acquired online, and analyzed after line using pCLAMP 9 software (Molecular Devices). Frequency of APs was calculated by Mini Analysis 6.0.1 (Synaptosoft, Decatur, GA).

Holding currents (HCs) at -60 mV were recorded from layer II stellate neurons. The preceding extracellular solution was supplemented with TTX (0.5  $\mu$ M) to block AP firing. HCs at -60 mV were recorded every 3 s and then averaged per minute. We subtracted the average of the HCs recorded for the last minute prior to the application of CRF from those recorded at different time-points to zero, the basal level of HCs, for better comparison.

## **Perforated Patch Clamp Recordings**

Perforated patch clamp method is very similar to the whole-cell configuration. In this method the patched membrane is not ruptured by suction after the formation of the gigaohm seal. The electrode solution contains small amounts of an antifungal or antibiotic agent, such as amphotericin-B, nystatin, or gramicidin, which diffuses into the



Adopted from: the National Institute for Physiological Sciences, 2009

Figure 14. Illustration of perforated patch clamp recording. The electrode solution contains small amounts of antibiotic agent, such as amphotericin-B, which diffuses into the membrane patch and forms small pores in the membrane. Only monovalent ions can pass through the pore and divalent and second messenger components are retained within the cell interior. membrane patch and forms small pores in the membrane thus providing electrical access to the cell interior (Linley, 2013).

The advantage of the perforated patch clamp technique is that it allows equilibration of only small monovalent ions between the patch pipette and the cytosol. However, larger divalent ions such as  $Ca^{2+}$  and signaling molecules such as cAMP, cannot permeate through the pores. This helps in the maintenance of endogenous levels of most intracellular signaling molecules, and reduced current rundown as in cellattached recordings (Linley, 2013). On the other hand, the disadvantages of using the perforated patch are: it can take a significant amount of time for the antibiotic to perforate the membrane; due to the perforation process the patch may rupture resulting in wholecell mode and thus the antibiotic contaminates the entire cell contents; perforated patch offers a higher access resistance compared to that of the whole-cell recordings as the pipette tips are occupied by the cell membrane which may decrease current resolution and increase recording noise.

In our current experiments, we used perforated-patch recordings to record HCNchannel currents (I<sub>h</sub>) from layer II stellate neurons in horizontal slices as described previously (Deng and Lei, 2007, Deng et al., 2010a). The extracellular solution comprised (in mM) 130 NaCl, 24 NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 3.5 KCl, 1.25 NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 2.5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1.5 MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 10 glucose, saturated with 95% O<sub>2</sub> and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> (pH 7.4). Tetrodotoxin (0.5  $\mu$ M) was included in the extracellular solution to block action potentials. Recording pipettes were tip-filled with the intracellular solution comprising 100 K<sup>+</sup>-gluconate, 0.6 EGTA, 5 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 8 NaCl, 2 ATP<sub>2</sub>Na, 0.3 GTPNa and 40 HEPES (pH 7.3) and then backfilled with freshly prepared K<sup>+</sup>-gluconate intracellular solution containing amphotericin B (200  $\mu$ g/ml, Calbiochem, San Diego, CA). Patch pipettes had resistance of 6-8 M $\Omega$  when filled with the preceding solution. A 5-mV hyperpolarizing test pulse was applied every 5 s to monitor the changes of the series resistance and the process of perforation. Stable series resistances (50-70 M $\Omega$ ) were usually obtained ~30 min after the formation of gigaohm seals. For those cells showing abrupt reduction in series resistance during membrane perforation suggesting the simultaneous formation of whole-cell configuration, experiments were terminated. Perforated-patch configurations were verified by examining the series resistance again at the end of the experiments. Data were included for analysis only from those cells showing <15% alteration of series resistance.

#### Western Blot

Brain tissues for western blot experiments were taken from 10 rats (18-day-old). For each rat, horizontal brain slices were cut initially and the medial EC region was punched out from the slices under a microscope. The isolated brain region was lysed in tissue protein extraction buffer containing protease inhibitors (Pierce, Rockford, IL). The lysates were centrifuged at 10,000×g for 10 min to remove the insoluble materials and protein concentrations in the supernatant were determined (Bradford, 1976). An equivalent of 40 µg total protein was loaded to each lane. Proteins were separated by 12% SDS–PAGE and transferred to the polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF, Immobilon-P, Millipore, Billerica, MA) membranes using an electrophoretic transfer system (BioRad, Hercules, CA). Blots were blocked with 5% powdered milk, and then incubated with individual primary antibodies (anti-CRF, anti-CRF<sub>1</sub> or anti-CRF<sub>2</sub>, 1:500) overnight at 4°C followed by incubation with the secondary antibody (donkey anti-goat IgG-HRP, 1:2000) for 1 h at room temperature. Tris-buffered saline with 1% Tween-20 was used to wash the blots 3 times (10 min each) after incubation with both primary and secondary antibodies. β-actin was used as a gel loading control for the tissue homogenates. The blots were developed with enhanced SuperSignal West Pico Chemiluminescent Substrate (Pierce, Rockford, IL). Immunoreactive bands were visualized and detected on polyvinylidene difluoride membrane and analyzed by LabWorks 4.5 software on a UVP Biospectrum Imagining System (UVP, Upland, CA).

Table 2. An	tibodies use	ed for west	tern blot.

Antibody	Source	Dilution
anti-CRF	Goat	1:500
anti-CRF <sub>1</sub>	Goat	1:500
anti-CRF <sub>2</sub>	Goat	1:500
donkey anti-goat IgG-HRP	Donkey	1:2000

### Immunocytochemistry

The detailed procedures for immunocytochemistry were described previously (Lei et al., 2007, Deng and Lei, 2008, Deng et al., 2009, Xiao et al., 2009a, Deng et al., 2010a). Briefly, rats (18-day-old) were anaesthetized with pentobarbital sodium (50 mg/kg) and then perfused transcardially with 0.9% NaCl followed by 4% paraformaldehyde in 0.1 M phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). Brains were rapidly removed and postfixed in the same fixative for an additional 2 h. After postfixation, brains were cryoprotected with 30% sucrose in PBS for 12 h and then cut into 20  $\mu$ m slices in thickness horizontally in a Leica cryostat (CM 3050 S) at -21°C. Slices were washed in 0.1 M PBS and then treated with 0.3% hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) for 30

minutes to quench endogenous peroxidase activity. After being rinsed in 0.1 M PBS containing 1% Triton X-100 and 1.5% normal donkey serum for 30 min, slices were incubated with the primary antibodies (goat anti-CRF antibody, sc-1761; anti-CRF<sub>1</sub> antibody, sc-12381; anti-CRF<sub>2</sub> antibody, sc-20550; Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.) at a dilution of 1:100 at 4°C for 12 h. Slices were incubated at room temperature with biotinylated donkey anti-goat IgG (ABC Staining System, Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.) for 1 h and then with avidin-biotin complex (ABC Staining System) for 30 min. After each incubation, slices were then washed three times for a total of 30 min. Diaminobenzidine (ABC Staining System) was used for a color reaction to detect the positive signals. Finally, slices were mounted on slides, dehydrated through an alcohol range, cleared in xylene and covered with cover-slips. Slides were visualized and photographed with a Leica microscope (DM 4000B). We stained 5–6 nonadjacent sections and each staining was repeated by using 3 rats.

<b>T</b> 11 0		1.0	•	
Table 3.	Antibodies	used for	immunocyto	ochemistry.

Antibody	Source	Dilution
anti-CRF	Goat	1:100
anti-CRF <sub>1</sub>	Goat	1:100
anti-CRF <sub>2</sub>	Goat	1:100
biotinylated donkey anti-goat IgG	Donkey	1:100

#### **Statistical Analysis**

All data were presented as the means  $\pm$  S.E.M. For statistical analysis of the effects of CRF on epileptiform activity, the averages of 3-5 min of the frequency of

epileptiform activity before and after the application of CRF were compared. CRF concentration-response curves were fitted by the Hill equation:  $I = I_{\text{max}} \times \{1/[1 + (\text{EC}_{50}/[\text{ligand}])^n]\}$ , where  $I_{\text{max}}$  is the maximum response,  $\text{EC}_{50}$  is the concentration of ligand producing a half-maximal response, and *n* is the Hill coefficient. I<sub>h</sub> were determined by subtracting the instantaneous currents (I<sub>Ins</sub>) from the steady-state currents (I<sub>ss</sub>). Student's paired or unpaired *t* test or analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used for statistical analysis as appropriate; P values were reported throughout the text and significance was set as P<0.05. N number in the text represents the slices or cells examined.

#### Chemicals

CRF was purchased from American Peptide Company (Sunnyvale, CA). The following reagents were products of TOCRIS (Ellisville, MO): K41498, astressin 2B, NBI 27914, CP 154526, MDL 12330A, SQ 22536, forskolin, 3,7-dihydro-1-methyl-3-(2methylpropyl)-1H-purine-2,6-dione(IBMX), KT 5720, Rp-cAMPS, CGP55845, bicuculline, 6,7-dinitroquinoxaline-2,3-dione (DNQX) and *dl*-2-amino-5phosphonopentanic acid (*dl*-APV). The other chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

### Antibodies

Goat anti-CRF antibody, sc-1761; anti-CRF<sub>1</sub>antibody, sc-12381; anti-

CRF<sub>2</sub> antibody, sc-20550; Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc., biotinylated donkey anti-goat IgG (ABC Staining System, Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.), avidin-biotin complex and Diaminobenzidine (ABC Staining System).

Compound	Concentration Used	Target
K41498	0.1 µM	CRF <sub>2</sub> antagonist
astressin 2B	0.1 µM	CRF <sub>2</sub> antagonist
NBI 27914	1 µM	CRF <sub>1</sub> antagonist
CP 154526	1 µM	CRF <sub>1</sub> antagonist
CRF6-33	1 µM	CRF-BP inhibitor
MDL 12330A	50 µM	AC inhibitor
SQ 22536	400 µM	AC inhibitor
Forskolin	20 µM	AC activator
IBMX	500 μM	PDE inhibitor
KT 5720	1 µM	PKA inhibitor
Rp-cAMPS	100 µM	PKA inhibitor
ZD7288	100 µM	HCN- channel blocker

Table 4.Signal transduction and ion channel activators and inhibitors.

#### Animals

Sprague-Dawley rats were purchased from Harlan Laboratories. CRF<sub>2</sub> homozygous KO mice (Stock number: 010842; Strain name: B6; 129-*crhr2*<sup>tm1jsp</sup>/J) and WT mice (from the same colony) were bought from Jackson Laboratories. This study was carried out in strict accordance with the recommendations in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals of the National Institutes of Health. The protocol was approved by the Committee on the Ethics of Animal Experiments of the University of North Dakota (0702-2). All efforts were made to minimize suffering.

### **CHAPTER III**

### RESULTS

### **Expression of CRF and CRF<sub>2</sub> in the EC**

Since mRNA of CRF receptors has been detected in the EC by in situ hybridization (Lovenberg et al., 1995b) we first examined the expression of CRF and CRF receptors in the EC of rats using immunocytochemistry and western blot analysis. The anatomical location of the EC and the divisions of individual layers in slice of rats were described previously (Deng et al., 2007, Xiao et al., 2009a). Strong immunoreactivity for CRF (Figure 15 A, upper panel) and CRF<sub>2</sub> (Figure 15C, upper panel) were detected in the EC whereas there was no detectable immunoreactivity for CRF<sub>1</sub> in the EC (Figure 15B, upper panel). Western blot demonstrates that a band of  $\sim 20$ kDa (Figure 15A, lower panel) close to the reported molecular mass of CRF (Lauber et al., 1984, Watabe et al., 1991, Saoud and Wood, 1996) and a band of ~63 kDa (Figure 15C, lower panel) close to the reported molecular mass of CRF<sub>2</sub> (Miyata et al., 1999) were detected in the lysate of the EC. The specificities of the antibodies were confirmed by preabsorption of the antibodies with their corresponding blocking peptides blocked the detection of the bands (Figure 15, lower panel right). Whereas the molecular mass of rat brain CRF<sub>1</sub> was found to be 76–80 kDa (Radulovic et al., 1998, Spiess et al., 1998) there was no conspicuous band within this range (Figure 15B, lower panel) demonstrating that there is no expression of  $CRF_1$  in the EC. Together, these data demonstrate that the EC
expresses CRF and  $CRF_2$  with no detectable expression of  $CRF_1$  (Kurada et al., 2014), consistent with previous results obtained by in situ hybridization (Lovenberg et al., 1995b).



Figure 15. The entorhinal neurons express CRF and  $CRF_2$  receptors but not  $CRF_1$  receptors.

A: Immunoreactivity for CRF (*upper*) and detection of CRF by western blot (*lower*). Upper right: high magnification of the region marked in the left.

B: Lack of immunoreactivity (*upper*) and protein band (*lower*) for CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors.

C: The entorhinal neurons showed immunoreactivity (*upper*) for  $CRF_2$  receptors and western blot detected a band close to the molecular mass of  $CRF_2$  receptors in the lysates of the EC (*lower*).

## CRF Facilitates Epileptiform Activity Recorded from the EC in Horizontal Slices

We studied the roles of CRF in epilepsy by recording PTX-induced epileptiform activity from layer III of the EC in horizontal slices (Figure 16) as described previously by Wang et al., stable epileptiform events occurred in ~20 min after bath perfusion of PTX (Wang et al., 2013). We therefore began to record basal epileptiform activity after perfusion of PTX for ~20 min. In this *in vitro* slice seizure model, application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) in the perfusion solution significantly increased the frequency of the epileptiform activity (n = 7 slices, *P*<0.001, Figure 16).



Figure 16. CRF increases the frequency of epileptiform activity induced by PTX.
A<sub>1</sub>: Bath application of CRF increased the frequency of epileptiform activity recorded from layer III of the EC in horizontal slices.
A<sub>2</sub>: Normalized events showing an increase in epileptiform events after the application of CRF
Control : 100 μM PTX in aCSF, CRF : Control + 0.1 μM CRF, Wash : 100 μM PTX in aCSF.

# CRF facilitates epileptiform activity recorded from the EC in mini-slices

The above experiments were performed in the horizontal slices containing the EC, hippocampus and other cortices. Whereas the connections among the EC and other brain regions such as the hippocampus are unlikely to be complete after cutting of the slices, we still tested whether the effects of CRF on epileptiform activity were due to the action of CRF on structures other than the EC. We therefore cut the medial EC out under a microscope and recorded PTX-induced epileptiform activity from layer III of the EC in this "mini slice" (Figure 17).



Figure 17. Micrograph of the mini-slice.

As shown in Figure 18  $A_1$ - $A_2$ , bath application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) still significantly increased the frequency of the epileptiform activity in the mini slices (n = 8, P = 0.001, Figure. 18  $A_1$ - $A_2$ ) excluding the possibility that the action site of CRF is outside of the EC. Because CRF-induced increase in epileptiform activity recorded from the horizontal slices was statistically indistinguishable from that recorded from the mini slices, (P = 0.98, two-way ANOVA), we used the horizontal slices for the rest of the



Figure 18. CRF increases the frequency of epileptiform activity induced by PTX in mini-slices.

 $A_1$ : Bath application of CRF increased the frequency of epileptiform activity recorded from layer III of the EC in "mini slices" for which the hippocampus and other cortices were cut away.

A<sub>2</sub> Normalized events showing an increase in epileptiform events after the application of CRF.in "mini slices"

B: Concentration-response curve of CRF-induced facilitation of epileptiform activity. Numbers in the parentheses were numbers of slices recorded.

experiments simply for the convenience of experiments. The  $EC_{50}$  for CRF was measured to be 19.6 nM Figure. 18B. Because the maximal effect of CRF could be observed at 0.1  $\mu$ M, we used this concentration of CRF for the rest of experiments.

## CRF Facilitates the Susceptibility of Epilepsy in the EC

We then tested whether CRF facilitates the susceptibility of epilepsy. Bath application of the subthreshold concentration of PTX (10  $\mu$ M), instead of 100  $\mu$ M PTX, used in previous experiments, for 30 min did not induce epileptiform activity (Figure 19. A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>), but subsequent co-application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) induced robust epileptiform activity (Figure 19. A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>), suggesting that CRF increases the susceptibility of epilepsy.



Figure 19. CRF facilitates the susceptibility of epilepsy.
 A<sub>1</sub>: Bath application of subthreshold concentration of PTX (10 μM) for 30 min failed to induce epileptiform activity whereas co-application of CRF induced robust epileptiform activity.
 A<sub>2</sub>: Normalized events showing CRF induced epileptiform activity in the presence of subthreshold PTX.

#### **Endogenously Released CRF Facilitates Epileptiform Activity**

The above results suggest that endogenously released CRF may play a role in epileptogenesis. As shown in Figure 15A, high density of CRF immunoreactivity was detected in the EC. Since there is evidence that the neuronal release of neuropeptides requires higher stimulation frequencies than that required by monoamine neurotransmitters colocalized in the same neuron (Lundberg and Hokfelt, 1983, Consolo et al., 1994) we hypothesized that PTX (100  $\mu$ M)- induced epileptiform activity that may have increased CRF release, which further facilitates the epileptiform activity. We therefore tested this hypothesis by probing the roles of endogenously released CRF in PTX-induced epileptiform activity. Because CRF binds to the CRF-BP which buffers the amount of free CRF in the extracellular compartment (Jahn et al., 2005), we superfused slices with CRF6-33 (1 µM), a comparative inhibitor of the CRF-BP This peptide was used successfully to test the endogenous role of CRF in facilitating intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> release in midbrain dopamine neurons (Riegel and Williams, 2008). Bath application of CRF6-33 significantly increased the frequency of epileptiform activity induced by PTX  $(236\pm39\% \text{ of control}, n = 4, P = 0.04, \text{ Figure 20 A}_1\text{-A}_2)$ . As will be shown below, CRFmediated increases in epileptiform activity were mediated by activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors. Pre-incubation of slices with and continuous bath application of the selective CRF<sub>2</sub> antagonist, K41498 (0.1 µM) blocked CRF6-33-induced augmentation of epileptiform activity (98 $\pm$ 9% of control, n = 5, P = 0.82, Figure 20 B). These data together demonstrate that endogenously released CRF facilitates epileptiform activity.

#### CRF Increases Epileptiform Activity via Activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> Receptors

We next probed the roles of the receptors and the signaling mechanisms involved in the CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity, using various pharmacological challenges (Figure 21, Table 5). In order to overcome the problem of non-specificities of the inhibitors used in the blockade of the signaling cascade, we took care of the following parameters: i). Used more than one type of the inhibitor ii). Carefully chose the effective concentrations and  $IC_{50}$  values of the inhibitors given in the literature. iii). To ensure pharmacological effectiveness, we pre-treated the slices with the inhibitors as described in the literature prior to the application of CRF. Pretreatment of slices with and continuous bath application of K41498 (0.1  $\mu$ M), a CRF<sub>2</sub> antagonist, significantly reduced CRF-induced increases in epileptiform activity (122±10% of control, n = 11 slices, P < 0.001 vs. CRF alone, Figure 22 A). Application of astressin 2B (0.1 µM), another CRF<sub>2</sub> antagonist, in the same fashion blocked CRF-induced increases in epileptiform activity (113 $\pm$ 9% of control, n = 7, P = 0.22 vs. baseline, Figure 22 B). We further confirmed the role of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors by using CRF<sub>2</sub> receptor KO mice. Application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) increased the epileptiform activity in WT mice (n = 14 slices from 4 mice, P<0.001, Figure 22 C) but did not facilitate the epileptiform activity in CRF<sub>2</sub> receptor KO mice (n = 12 slices from 3 mice, P = 0.59, Figure 22 D) further confirming the requirement of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors.



Figure 20. Endogenously Released CRF Facilitates Epileptiform Activity..
A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>: Bath application of CRF6-33, a comparative inhibitor of the CRFbinding protein, significantly increased the frequency of epileptiform activity via activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptor s.
B: Pre-application of K41498, a selective CRF<sub>2</sub> antagonist, blocked CRF6-33-induced increases in the frequency of epileptiform activity.



Adopted from : Holmes, A. et al., Trends Pharmacol Sci 24 (11), 580 (2003)

Figure 21. Elucidation of signaling mechanisms using various inhibitors (in red) and activators (green).

Common name	CRF receptor binding affinity		Chemical structure	References
	CRF <sub>1</sub> (nm)	CRF <sub>2</sub> (nm)		
CP154526	2.7	>10 000	N-Butyl-N-[2 <comma>5- dimethyl-7- (2<comma>4<comma>6- trimethylphenyl)-7H- pyrrolo[2<comma>3- d]pyrimidin-4-yl]-N - ethylamine</comma></comma></comma></comma>	(Seymour et al., 2003)
NBI27914	2°	>10 000 <sup>c</sup>	5-Chloro-N- (cyclopropylmethyl)-2- methyl-N-propyl-N'- (2 <comma>4<comma>6- trichlorophenyl)-4<comma>6- pyrimidinediamine</comma></comma></comma>	(McCarthy et al., 1999)
Astressin2- B	>50 0	1.3	Cyclo(31–34)[d- Phe11 <comma>His12<comm a&gt;CαMeLeu13<comma>39<c omma&gt;Nle17<comma>Glu31 <comma>Lys34]acetyl- sauvagine8–40</comma></comma></c </comma></comm </comma>	(Rivier et al., 2002a)
K41498	425	0.7	[d- Phe11 <comma>His12<comm a&gt;Nle17]-sauvagine11–40</comm </comma>	(Ruhmann et al., 1998b, Lawrence et al., 2002)

Table 5.Peptide and small-molecule CRFR antagonistsa (Zorrilla et al., 2003).

a. Binding data represent Ki values (inhibition constants) at rat or human CRF receptors as reported in the associated table reference, unless otherwise indicated. b.50% inhibitory binding concentrations (IC<sub>50</sub>) from (Rivier et al., 2002a) using cloned human CRF<sub>1</sub> and murine CRF<sub>2(b)</sub> receptors with <sup>125</sup>I-[Tyr<sup>0</sup>,Glu<sup>1</sup>,Nle<sup>17</sup>]-sauvagine as the competitive radio ligand.

c. K<sub>i</sub> value for rat CRF receptors as reviewed in (Gilligan et al., 2000).

Common	Chemical structure	Target	References
name			
MDL	$(\pm)-N-[(1R^*,2R^*)-2-$	AC Inhibitor	(Guellaen et al., 19/7,
12,330A	Phenylcyclopentyl]-azacyclotridec-		Hunt and Evans, 1980,
	1-en-2-amine hydrochloride		van Rossum et al., 2000)
SQ 22536	9-(Tetrahydro-2-furanyl)-9 <i>H</i> -purin-	AC Inhibitor	(Harris et al., 1979,
	6-amine		Fabbri et al., 1991,
			Hourani et al., 2001)
Forskolin	[3 <i>R</i> -	AC Activator	(Awad et al., 1983,
	$(3\alpha,4a\beta,5\beta,6\beta,6a\alpha,10\alpha,10a\beta,10b\alpha)]$ -		Seamon et al., 1983,
	5-(Acetyloxy)-3-		Laurenza et al., 1989,
	ethenyldodecahydro-6,10,10b-		Kim et al., 2005)
	trihydroxy-3,4a,7,7,10a-		
	pentamethyl-1 <i>H</i> -naphtho[2,1-		
	<i>b</i> ]pyran-1-one		
IBMX	3,7-Dihydro-1-methyl-3-(2-	PDE Inhibitor	(Freitag et al., 1998,
	methylpropyl)-1H-purine-2,6-dione		Lepski et al., 2013)
KT 5720	(9 <i>R</i> ,10 <i>S</i> ,12 <i>S</i> )-2,3,9,10,11,12-	PKA Inhibitor	(Kase et al., 1987,
	Hexahydro-10-hydroxy-9-methyl-		Gadbois et al., 1992,
	1-oxo-9,12-epoxy-1 <i>H</i> -		Cabell and Audesirk,
	diindolo[1,2,3-fg:3',2',1'-		1993)
	<i>kl</i> ]pyrrolo[3,4-		
	<i>i</i> ][1,6]benzodiazocine-10-		
	carboxylic acid, hexyl ester		
Rp-cAMPs	( <i>R</i> )-Adenosine, cyclic 3',5'-	PKA Inhibitor	(Van Haastert et al.,
	(hydrogenphosphorothioate)		1984, Rothermel and
	triethylammonium		Parker Botelho, 1988,
			Dostmann et al., 1990,
			Fu et al., 2008)
ZD 7288	[4-(N-Ethyl-N-phenylamino)-1,2	HCN channel	(BoSmith et al., 1993,
	dimethyl-6-(methylamino)	Inhibitor	Harris and Constanti,
	pyrimidinium chloride ICI-D7288		1995, Green et al., 1996,
	N-Ethyl-1,6-dihydro-1,2-dimethyl-		Klar et al., 2003)
	6-(methylimino)-N-phenyl-4-		
	pyrimidinamine hydrochloride]		

Table 6:Signaling cascade inhibitors and activators used.



Figure 22. CRF facilitates epileptiform activity via activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors.
A: Pretreatment of slices with and continuous bath application of K41498, a selective CRF<sub>2</sub> antagonist, blocked CRF-mediated increases in epileptiform activity.
B: Pretreatment of slices with and continuous bath application of

astressin 2B, another selective CRF<sub>2</sub> antagonist, blocked CRF-mediated increases in epileptiform activity.

C: Application of CRF increased epileptiform activity in WT mice. D: Application of CRF did not induce an increase in epileptiform activity in CRF<sub>2</sub> KO mice.

Whereas these data demonstrate the requirement of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors, we also

examined the roles of CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors. CRF-induced increases in epileptiform activity

were not altered significantly (vs. CRF alone) in slices treated with NBI 27914 (1  $\mu$ M, n = 8,*P*= 0.78, Figure 23 A) or CP 154526 (1  $\mu$ M, n = 12,*P*= 0.87, Figure 23 B), two selective CRF<sub>1</sub> antagonists.



Figure 23. CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity does not involve CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors.

A: Pretreatment of slices with and continuous bath application of NBI 27914, a selective CRF<sub>1</sub> antagonist, failed to alter significantly CRF-mediated increases in epileptiform activity.

B: Pretreatment of slices with and continuous bath application of CP 154526, another selective  $CRF_1$  antagonist, did not change the facilitatory effect of CRF on epileptiform activity.

## Roles of the AC/cAMP/PKA Pathway in CRF-Induced Increases in Epileptiform- Activity

Because CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors are coupled to AC/cAMP/PKA pathway and there is

strong evidence demonstrating that cAMP and PKA signals exert a tonic control of

epilepsy (Boulton et al., 1993, Yechikhov et al., 2001, Higashima et al., 2002, Vazquez-

Lopez et al., 2005, Ure and Altrup, 2006, Ristori et al., 2008), we tested the roles of this

pathway in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity (Figure 24). Slices were

pretreated with the selective AC inhibitor MDL 12330A (50  $\mu$ M) for ~20 min and the

same concentration of MDL 12330A was included in the PTX-containing extracellular solution and applied in the bath before and during the application of CRF. In this condition, bath application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) did not significantly increase the frequency of the epileptiform activity (n = 11, P = 0.14, Figure 24 A). Similarly, application of SQ 22536 (400 µM), another AC inhibitor, in the same fashion also blocked CRFmediated facilitation of the frequency of epileptiform activity (n = 7, P = 0.2, Figure 24 B). These data together indicate that CRF increases epileptiform activity via activation of AC. Activation of AC increases the generation of cAMP. We next tested whether elevation of cAMP level mimics the effect of CRF. Bath application of forskolin  $(20 \mu M)$ , an AC activator, significantly increased the frequency of epileptiform activity  $(170\pm12\% \text{ of control}, n = 13, P < 0.001, Figure 24 C)$ . Moreover, application of IBMX  $(500 \ \mu\text{M})$ , a phosphodiesterase (PDE) inhibitor to inhibit the degradation of cAMP, also significantly increased the frequency of epileptiform activity  $(253\pm23\% \text{ of control}, n =$ 15, P<0.001, Figure 24 D). These data together demonstrate that CRF-induced increases in the frequency of epileptiform activity are related to an increase in intracellular cAMP level.

We next tested the roles of PKA in CRF-induced facilitation of epileptiform activity. Slices were pretreated with the selective PKA inhibitor KT 5720 (1  $\mu$ M) for ~20 min and the same concentration of KT 5720 was included in the PTX-containing extracellular solution and applied in the bath before and during the application of CRF. In this condition, bath application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) induced a statistically smaller increase in the frequency of epileptiform activity (130±8% of control, n = 10, P = 0.005 vs. CRF

alone, Figure 25 A). Application of Rp-cAMPS (100  $\mu$ M), another specific PKA inhibitor, in the same fashion also significantly diminished CRF-mediated facilitation of



Figure 24. CRF facilitates epileptiform activity via activation of AC/cAMP pathway. A: Pretreatment of slices with MDL-12330A, a selective AC inhibitor, blocked CRF-mediated increases in epileptiform activity.
B: Pre-application of SQ-22536, another AC inhibitor, blocked CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity.
C: Bath application of forskolin, an AC activator, increased the frequency of epileptiform activity.
D: Bath application of IBMX, a PDE inhibitor, enhanced the frequency of epileptiform activity.

the frequency of epileptiform activity (133 $\pm$ 4% of control, n = 9, *P* = 0.004 vs. CRF alone, Figure 25 B). These data together demonstrate that PKA also plays a role in CRF-mediated increase in epileptiform activity.





## **Roles of HCN-Channels in CRF-Mediated Facilitation of Epileptiform Activity**

We tested whether HCN channels, in general, are involved in CRF-induced

facilitation of epileptiform activity for the following reasons. First, CRF has been shown

to facilitate HCN-channels (Qiu et al., 2005a, Wanat et al., 2008, Giesbrecht et al., 2010).

Second, entorhinal neurons express robust HCN-channels (van der Linden and Lopes da

Silva, 1998, Dickson et al., 2000). Third, HCN-channels are involved in epilepsy in other

regions of the brain (Huang et al., 2009, Noam et al., 2011). Bath application of the

selective HCN-channel blocker, ZD 7288 (100  $\mu$ M) significantly reduced the frequency of epileptiform activity to 54±7% of control (n=9, P<0.001, Figure 26 A, B) and bath application of CRF in the presence of ZD 7288 did not further elevate the frequency of epileptiform activity (53±12% of the base line before the application of ZD 7288, n=9, P=0.94 vs. ZD 7288 alone, Figure 26 A, B). These data suggest a role for HCN-channels in CRF-induced facilitation of epileptiform activity.

However, further analysis by measuring the numbers of synchronizing events, reminiscent of the interictal activity (between-seizures), in single ictal (seizure)-like epileptiform discharges and the duration of individual epileptiform activity demonstrated that ZD 7288 significantly increased the numbers of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity ( $322\pm59\%$  of control, n=9, P=0.009, Figure 26 A) and the duration of individual epileptiform activity ( $230\pm34\%$  of control, n=9, P=0.002, Figure 26 A) suggesting that HCN-channels alter the patterns of epileptiform activity. In the presence of ZD 7288, bath application of CRF further increased the number of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity ( $568\pm92\%$  of control, n=9, P<0.001 vs. ZD 7288 alone, Figure 26 C) and the duration of individual epileptiform activity ( $366\pm62\%$  of control, n=9, P=0.008 vs. ZD 7288 alone, Figure 26 C). These data suggest that CRF facilitates epileptiform activity via multiple mechanisms and HCN-channels contribute to but are not the sole performer in CRF-mediated facilitation of epilepsy.

If HCN-channels are involved in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity, CRF should modulate HCN-channel activity.



Figure 26. HCN channels are involved in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiformactivity.

A: Epileptiform activity recorded from a slice in response to sequential applications of ZD 7288 and CRF. Arrows indicate the expansion of a single epileptiform activity. Note the difference of the time in the scale bar.

B: Summarized time course of the frequency of the epileptiform activity in response to the sequential applications of ZD 7288 and CRF. Note that application of ZD 7288 significantly reduced the frequency of epileptiform activity and application of CRF in the presence of ZD 7288 failed to further increase the frequency of epileptiform activity. C: Summarized data for the number of synchronizing events in individual epileptiform activity and the duration of single epileptiform activity in response to ZD 7288 and CRF. Data were normalized to the control level before application of ZD 7288. Note that CRF still increased the number of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity and the duration of epileptiform activity and the duration of epileptiform activity in response to ZD 7288. Note that CRF still increased the number of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity and the duration of epileptiform activity and the duration of such activity and the duration of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity and the duration of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity and the duration of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity and the duration of epileptiform activity and the duration of epileptiform activity in the presence of ZD 7288.

We next tested whether CRF modulates HCN-channel function by recording  $I_h$  from the stellate neurons in layer II of the EC, because these neurons express robust HCN-channels (van der Linden and Lopes da Silva, 1998, Dickson et al., 2000)

# **Stellate Neuron Identification:**

В





С



Figure 27. Stellate neuron identification.

A: Schematic illustration of the recording location in the EC. DG, dentate gyrus; Sub, subiculum; PER, perirhinal; R, recording electrode.
B: a stellate neuron identified under an infrared video microscopy.
C: voltage responses (top) generated by current injection from + 0.4 to -1 nA at an interval of -0.1 nA (bottom) recorded from a stellate neuron in layer II. Note the depolarizing voltage sag in response to hyperpolarizing current pulses.

mEC layer II neurons were visually identified using infrared video microscopy (Olympus BX51W1) and differential interference contrast optics. About 70% of the neurons in layer II of the mEC are stellate neurons (Klink and Alonso, 1997). A schematic illustration of the EC appears in Figure 27.

Stellate neurons are the most numerous class of excitatory neurons in layer II. These neurons are usually located in layer II or the border of layer II and III, and they have distinct "star like" morphology with a larger and polygonal soma and a variable number of main dendrites radiating out from the cell body but are devoid of a clearly dominant dendrite (Deng and Lei, 2007) (Figure 27) These neurons have unique electrophysiological properties; i.e., hyperpolarizing current pulse injection always caused the membrane potential to attain an early peak and then "sag" to a steady-state level (Alonso and Klink, 1993, Deng and Lei, 2007).

### **CRF** Augments HCN-Channel Currents in Layer II Stellate Neurons

Because we initially found that  $I_h$  recorded by whole-cell configuration underwent significant run-down, we used perforated-patch recordings (Figure 28). Cells were held at -50 mV and a series of hyperpolarizing voltages (from -50 mV to -130 mV at an interval of 10 mV) were applied for 1 s to record the voltage-current relationship before and after the application of CRF (Figure 28A). A single voltage step (from -50 mV to -130 mV) was applied every 20 s to measure the time course of  $I_h$  in response to CRF application (Figure 28 C). At the end of experiments, ZD 7288 (100  $\mu$ M) was applied to corroborate the identity of the recorded  $I_h$  (Figure 28). Under these circumstances, bath application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) significantly increased  $I_h$  (133±8% of control, n=9, p=0.002, Figure 28 B) demonstrating that CRF up-regulates  $I_h$ .



Figure 28. CRF enhances I<sub>h</sub> recorded from layer II stellate neurons in perforated-patch recordings.
A: I<sub>h</sub> recorded by hyperpolarizing to different voltages from the holding potential of -50 mV for 1 s at an interval of 10 mV before (left) and after (middle) application of CRF. Application of ZD 7288 (100 μM) at the end of the experiments blocked I<sub>h</sub>.
B: Voltage-current relationship before and after the application of CRF. \* P<0.05, \*\* P<0.01.</li>
C: Time course of I<sub>h</sub> recorded by hyperpolarizing from -50 mV to -130 mV before, during and after the application of CRF. Application of ZD 7288 at the end of the experiments completely blocked Ih. Inset shows the current traces recorded at different time points indicated in the figure.

We further determined the effects of CRF on the voltage-sensitivity of I<sub>h</sub> conductance. I<sub>h</sub>

conductance (G<sub>H</sub>) was determined as the amplitude of I<sub>h</sub> measured at different potentials

(V) divided by the driving force (V- $E_H$ ), where  $E_H$  is the reversal potential of  $I_h$ . The

value of  $E_H$  was arbitrarily set at -35 mV, which represents the median  $E_H$  reported in a variety of cell types (Ghamari-Langroudi and Bourque, 2000). The  $G_H$  at different voltages were normalized to the maximal  $G_H$  and plotted versus the voltages. The voltage-conductance relationship was fit by the equation  $G_{H(V)} = 1/(1+e^{-k(V-V1/2)})$ , where  $G_{H(V)}$  is the fraction of maximal  $G_H$  observed at individual voltage, k is the slope factor and  $V_{1/2}$  is the half-maximal voltage. CRF shifted the  $V_{1/2}$  by 5.7±1.4 mV (n=9, P=0.004) to a more depolarized potential (Figure 29 A). CRF slightly but significantly altered the slope factor (k) (n=9, p=0.025, Figure 29 B).





We then tested the involvement of  $CRF_2$  receptors in CRF-induced increases in  $I_h$ . Bath application of the selective  $CRF_2$  antagonist, K41498 (0.1  $\mu$ M), blocked CRFmediated augmentation of  $I_h$  (n=5, P=0.2, Figure 30 A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>) whereas application of the selective.

# Involvement of cAMP Not PKA in CRF-Mediated Increases in Ih in Layer II Stellate Neurons



 $\begin{array}{ll} \mbox{Figure 30.} & \mbox{CRF augments } I_h \mbox{ via activation of } \mbox{CRF}_2 \mbox{ receptors.} \\ A_1 \mbox{-} A_2 \mbox{: Application of } \mbox{CRF in the presence of } \mbox{CRF}_2 \mbox{ antagonist, } \mbox{K41498,} \\ failed \mbox{ to increase } I_h \mbox{.} \\ B_1 \mbox{-} B_2 \mbox{: CRF did not enhance } I_h \mbox{ in slices cut from } \mbox{CRF}_2 \mbox{ knockout mice.} \\ C_1 \mbox{-} C_2 \mbox{: Application of } \mbox{CRF increased } I_h \mbox{ in slices cut from wild-type mice.} \end{array}$ 

Furthermore, CRF did not increase  $I_h$  in slices cut from CRF<sub>2</sub> knockout mice (n=9 cells from 3 mice, P=0.27, Figure 30 B<sub>1</sub>-B<sub>2</sub>) whereas CRF still significantly increased Ih in slices cut from wild-type mice (n=7 cells from 3 mice, P=0.02, Figure 30 C<sub>1</sub>-C<sub>2</sub>). CRF<sub>1</sub> antagonist, NBI 27914 (0.1  $\mu$ M) still significantly augmented I<sub>h</sub> (n=9, P=0.009, Figure 31 A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>). These data together indicate that CRF increases I<sub>h</sub> via activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors.



Figure 31. CRF<sub>1</sub> receptors are not involved in Ih increase. A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>: Application of CRF in the presence of CRF<sub>1</sub> antagonist, NBI27914, still augmented  $I_h$ .

We further probed the roles AC/cAMP/PKA pathway in CRF-induced increases in I<sub>h</sub> in layer II stellate neurons. CRF-induced increases in I<sub>h</sub> were blocked by application of MDL 12330A (50  $\mu$ M, 107±4% of control, n=7, p=0.15, Figure 32 A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>) and SQ 22536 (400  $\mu$ M, 104±2% of control, n=5, P=0.14, Figure 32 B<sub>1</sub>-B<sub>2</sub>) indicating that CRF- mediated facilitation of I<sub>h</sub> requires the functions of AC and cAMP. However, application of CRF still augmented I<sub>h</sub> in the presence of Rp-cAMPS (100  $\mu$ M, 150±21% of control, n=6, P=0.008, Figure 32  $C_1$ - $C_2$ ) and KT 5720 (1  $\mu$ M, 127±3% of control, n=5, P=0.026, Figure 32  $D_1$ - $D_2$ ) demonstrating that CRF-induced increases in I<sub>h</sub> is independent of PKA activity.



Figure 32. CRF-induced enhancement of  $I_h$  is mediated by cAMP but not by PKA. A<sub>1</sub>-A<sub>2</sub>: Application of CRF in the presence of AC inhibitor, MDL 12330A, failed to increase  $I_h$  significantly. B<sub>1</sub>-B<sub>2</sub>: CRF did not enhance  $I_h$  in the presence of another AC inhibitor, SQ 22536. C<sub>1</sub>-C<sub>2</sub>: Application of CRF in the presence of Rp-cAMPS still increased  $I_h$ .

 $D_1$ - $D_2$ : Application of KT 5720, another PKA inhibitor, failed to block CRF-induced increases in  $I_h$ .

### **CRF Increases AP Firing Frequency in Layer II Stellate Neurons of the EC**

We then tested the effect of CRF on neuronal excitability by recording AP firing from the layer II stellate neurons. Bath application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) for 7 min. significantly increased the firing frequency of these neurons (control: 1.06 ± 0.16 Hz; CRF: 3.69 ± 0.44 Hz; n = 7; P = 0.001; Figure 33), and the firing frequency was sustained even during the wash, after the application of CRF was stopped.



Figure 33. Bath application of CRF increased the firing frequency of APs recorded from layer II stellate neurons in EC.  $A_1$ : APs recorded prior to, during, and after application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M).  $A_2$ : time course of CRF-induced increases in AP firing frequency (n = 7).

## **CRF** Causes Increase in Inward HCs

We next examined the effects of CRF on the inward holding current, in voltageclamp mode, CRF induced an inward shift of the HCs recorded at  $-60 \text{ mV} (-37.1 \pm 3.1 \text{ pA}; n = 9; P < 0.001; Figure ), further confirming the membrane depolarizing effect of CRF.$ 



Figure 34. CRF causes increase in inward HCs.

## **CHAPTER IV**

#### DISCUSSION

A number of brain regions including the hippocampus, the amygdala and the EC are involved in the epileptogenesis. However, the cellular and molecular mechanisms are still not well established. The EC is an important limbic structure involved in the development, maintenance and spread of seizures in the patients with TLE and in epileptic animal models (Spencer and Spencer, 1994, Gloveli et al., 1998, Avoli et al., 2002, Avoli and de Curtis, 2011). Studies show that the EC is more susceptible to seizures than the hippocampus. EC is a six-layered structure and functions as a gateway to the hippocampus and other cortical regions (Witter et al., 1989, 2000). The current study focuses on layers II and III for the following reasons: The layer III pyramidal neurons are hyperactive in vivo after the induction of TLE, and thus play a critical role of epileptogenesis. Layer III neurons are preferentially lost in both human TLE (Kim et al., 1990, Du et al., 1993) as well as animal models of epilepsy (Du and Schwarcz, 1992, Du et al., 1995). With the onset of epilepsy and loss of CA3 neurons and the SC pathway (Ben-Ari and Cossart, 2000), the TA pathway has been suggested as a major excitatory drive to the principal neurons of the CA1 region (Barbarosie et al., 2000, Avoli et al., 2002, Wu and Leung, 2003). Thus altered pyramidal cell excitability in the layer III of the EC is likely to have a greater impact in the development of TLE. The neurons of

layer II are well spared and become hyperexcitable (Bear et al., 1996) due in part to a reduction in inhibitory input (Kobayashi and Buckmaster, 2003), and proexcitatory alterations in sodium channel gating parameters (Hargus et al., 2011). Thus layer II cause an excitatory drive into the DG and the hippocampus (Buckmaster and Dudek, 1997) resulting in seizure induction and propagation. Hence mEC layer II neurons can be a potential site of action of AEDs to suppress neuronal excitability or to reduce the seizure activity once fully evoked (Hosseinmardi et al., 2007).

A number of factors can precipitate seizures in patients with epilepsy (Spector et al., 2000), and stress is amongst the most common triggering factors (Lai and Trimble, 1997, Frucht et al., 2000, Haut et al., 2003, Nakken et al., 2005, Haut et al., 2007, Sperling et al., 2008). Epileptic patients show a dysregulation in the HPA axis (Zobel et al., 2004, Mazarati et al., 2009) and increased basal levels of stress hormones, which further increase after seizures (Abbott et al., 1980, Pritchard et al., 1985, Culebras et al., 1987, Galimberti et al., 2005). CRF is a 41 amino acid neuropeptide initially isolated by Vale and his colleagues (Vale et al., 1981), a hypothalamic factor which activates the HPA axis, initiating the release of ACTH from the pituitary, which in turn causes the release of glucocorticoids from the adrenal cortex, to regain homeostasis (Dunn and Berridge, 1990). CRF mediates the endocrine, autonomic, and behavioral responses to stress (Aldenhoff et al., 1983, Ehlers et al., 1983, Siggins et al., 1985, Swanson et al., 1986, Conti and Foote, 1995, Sawchenko et al., 1996, Baram and Hatalski, 1998). Supporting evidence from various studies using immunolabeling, radioimmunoassay, and mRNA expression have demonstrated that CRF is widely distributed in brain areas of.,

human (Charlton et al., 1987), rat (Fischman and Moldow, 1982), and mouse(Nakane et al., 1986). In addition to the PVN of the hypothalamus, CRF-containing neurons are also found in various other brain regions, and is highly expressed in areas associated with developmental seizures, such as the hippocampus and the amygdala (Gray and Bingaman, 1996, Yan et al., 1998);(Steckler and Holsboer, 1999). The extrahypothalamic source of CRF has been demonstrated by central administration of CRF which caused anxiety-like behavioral and autonomic effects (Britton et al., 1982, Dunn and File, 1987, Koob and Heinrichs, 1999) and these behaviors persisted in hypophysectomized rats (Eaves et al., 1985). Abnormalities in the HPA- and the extra-HPA axis-CRF homeostasis have been documented with epilepsy. CRF transduces its effects via two B-type G-protein coupled receptors  $CRF_1$  and  $CRF_2$ , which show 70% homology (Perrin and Vale, 1999). Free levels of CRF are maintained in the brain as well as periphery by a binding protein called CRF-BP. Both the receptors and the binding protein have distinct pharmacological profiles (De Souza, 1995, Gulyas et al., 1995, Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002, Chatzaki et al., 2006, Fekete and Zorrilla, 2007), and are distinctly and differentially distributed throughout the brain (Steckler and Holsboer, 1999). Various animal models revealed that intracerebroventricular injection of CRF induces seizures (Ehlers et al., 1983, Marrosu et al., 1987, Marrosu et al., 1988, Weiss et al., 1993) and the levels of CRF and CRF-BP are increased in patients as well as animals models of epilepsy. Despite of the tremendous amount of studies relating the EC and CRF in mediating epilepsy, not much is known about the role and relevance of CRF in the EC.

Based on the available information that CRF, CRFRs and CRF-BP mRNA was shown in various regions including the EC, our overarching hypothesis of this project was that CRF in the EC binds to its receptors and facilitates epilepsy. To begin to test this hypothesis, we initially wanted to examine the presence of CRF and the type of receptors in EC, using immunocytochemsitry and western blot techniques. While strong immunoreactivities were detected for CRF and CRF<sub>2</sub>, there was no detectable immunoreactivity for CRF<sub>1</sub>. These results were further corroborated by westernblot. The reported masses for CRF, CRF<sub>2</sub> and CRF<sub>1</sub> are, ~20 kDa (Lauber et al., 1984, Watabe et al., 1991, Saoud and Wood, 1996) ,~63 kDa (Miyata et al., 1999) and 76-80 kDa (Radulovic et al., 1998, Spiess et al., 1998) respectively. While bands closer to the above respective molecular mass were observed for both CRF and CRF<sub>2</sub>, no conspicuous band was observed for  $CRF_1$ . These results demonstrated that both CRF protein and  $CRF_2$ receptors are predominantly expressed in the EC (Kurada et al., 2014), as shown in previous in situ hybridization studies (Lovenberg et al., 1995b), suggesting that CRF plays an important role in the EC.

A number of studies have shown CRF to be a potent epileptogenic molecule and CRF contributes to increased excitation in limbic regions. For example, intracerebroventricular injections of CRF produces spontaneous seizures (Ehlers et al., 1983, Weiss et al., 1986b, Marrosu et al., 1988, Baram and Schultz, 1991b). CRFinduced epileptiform activity is initiated in the amygdala which then spreads to other brain regions (Baram et al., 1992). Since our previous results indicate the presence of CRF and its receptor, we then wanted to explore whether CRF facilitates epileptiform activity in the EC. A number of in vitro and in vivo models of epilepsies have been developed to study the mechanisms underlying different types of epilepsies. Various chemical convulsants are commonly used such as, PTX, Pentylenetetrazol, pilocarpine and kainic acid. These drugs generally act by interfering the normal synaptic transmission (Kupferberg, 2001). Here we used a well-established in vitro model called PTX-slice seizure model. The PTX-induced seizure model resembles the simple partial and generalized forms of human epilepsy (Fisher, 1989, Sierra-Paredes and Sierra-Marcuno, 1996, Sarkisian, 2001). PTX blocks the chloride channels linked to GABA<sub>A</sub>-receptors and thereby prevents the conductance of chloride ions into the neuronal membrane. This result in the inhibition of GABA neurotransmission and GABA mediated inhibition of neuronal activity and thereby elicits seizures (Orhan et al., 2012). Using PTX (100  $\mu$ M) in the acsf, epileptiform activity was induced. Extracellular field recordings were obtained from layer III of the EC, in the horizontal hippocampus-entorhinal slices After stable events, basal or control epileptiform activity was recorded and then CRF (0.1 µM) was applied. Electrophysiological measurements showed that application of CRF to the entorhinal slices robustly increased the frequency of epileptiform activity induced by PTX. The CRF-mediated epileptiform activity was sustained even during wash, after the application of CRF (Kurada et al., 2014), indicating that CRF is triggering a cascade of signaling events resulting in possible receptor and/or channel up regulation. Our results demonstrate that the EC is at least one of the action sites for CRF-mediated facilitation of epilepsy.

The above experiments were conducted in the horizontal slices containing the EC, hippocampus and other cortices. Although it was unlikely that the connections among the EC and other regions to be complete after cutting the slices, it might be possible that the action site of CRF could likely be in the other brain regions other than the EC. In order to confirm whether the action site is the EC, we recorded from the 'mini' slices in which other brain regions except the mEC were cut off. CRF still induced the same level of facilitation of PTX-induced epileptiform activity (Kurada et al., 2014). These results together demonstrate that CRF acting in the EC can facilitate epileptiform activity. Since CRF-mediated increase in epileptiform activity recorded from the horizontal and the mini-slice was statistically indistinguishable, horizontal slices were used for the rest of experiments, for the sake of convenience. The calculated  $EC_{50}$  was 19.6 nM. However, since the maximal effect was obtained at 0.1  $\mu$ M, the same concentration was used for the rest of our experiments.

CRF is known to show pro-convulsant properties. CRF could not elicit seizures by itself in infant hippocampus rats (Hollrigel et al., 1998), when CRF is administered before amygdala kindling, the time to reach the fully kindled state is markedly reduced (Weiss et al., 1986) The proconvulsive role of CRF is further confirmed by studies from the Lewis rats, with reduced CRF expression. These rats take longer to kindle and require more electrical stimulations (Weiss et al., 1993). Based on these studies, we then wanted to test whether CRF by itself can induce epileptiform activity in the EC. In the absence of PTX, when CRF was bath applied, CRF could not induce any epileptiform activity. However, in the presence of sub-threshold concentration (10  $\mu$ M) instead of (100  $\mu$ M) PTX, though the sub-threshold concentration of PTX could not elicit any epileptiform activity, application of CRF could produce epileptiform events. These results are in agreement with the previous studies showing the pro-convulsant actions of CRF in other brain regions. These results corroborate the fact that CRF cannot induce epileptiform activity but itself in the EC, but can increase the epileptiform activity induced by PTX.

Our next question was regarding the mechanisms by which CRF modulates epilepsy. We next wanted to determine the type of receptor, CRF<sub>1</sub> and/or CRF<sub>2</sub>, involved in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity in the EC. Since our earlier experiments showed strong immunoreactivity for CRF<sub>2</sub>, which was further confirmed by the western blot, we pretreated slices with antagonists for  $CRF_2$  receptors. In the presence of CRF<sub>2</sub> antagonists, CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity was significantly blocked. Multiple antagonists were used to rule out any possibility of antagonist non-specificity. The results obtained from the above pharmacological challenges were further corroborated by CRF<sub>2</sub> KO mice. When CRF was applied to the slices cut from the CRF<sub>2</sub> KO mice, CRF failed to increase the frequency of epileptiform activity. However, CRF still exerted robust facilitatory effects on the frequency of epileptiform activity when applied to slices cut from WT mice. Though the above results suggest that CRF<sub>2</sub> is predominantly expressed in the EC and facilitates the epileptiform activity, it might be possible that  $CRF_1$  receptors were undetected by the methods we employed in our experiments, but may still be functionally active. To rule out this possibility, we tested the role of  $CRF_1$  in CRF-mediated epileptiform activity. In the presence of CRF<sub>1</sub> antagonists, CRF could still significantly augment the frequency of

PTX-induced epileptiform events. Furthermore, CRF binds with high affinity to the  $CRF_1$  but has low affinity for  $CRF_2$  (Dautzenberg and Hauger 2002). Hence it might be possible that  $CRF_1$  receptors, even if present in the EC, might be non-functional. Our results have therefore filled a gap for the effects of CRF in the EC by demonstrating that CRF-elicited facilitation of epileptiform activity is mediated by  $CRF_2$  receptors.

The next question was the role of endogenously released CRF in facilitating epileptiform activity in the EC. CRF is released within many other brain regions such as the hippocampus, the amygdala (Roozendaal et al., 2002) locus ceruleus (Valentino and Wehby, 1988, Snyder et al., 2012). Since CRF can travel to distances longer from the regions of origin, within the brain (Bittencourt and Sawchenko, 2000a), it might be possible that CRF from extra-entorhinal source which is transported from the distal brain, here in this case, the hippocampus and other regions in the horizontal slice, and acts on CRFRs in the EC. The levels of free CRF in the extracellular component are regulated by the CRF-BP. We then determined the role of endogenously released CRF by the application of the CRF-BP antagonist CRF6-33, which also increased the frequency of PTX-induced epileptiform activity suggesting that endogenously released CRF is involved in epileptogenesis. Thus, the CRF-BP may hold as a reservoir of CRF and therefore the regulation of the interaction between CRF and CRF-BP may represent a mechanism by which CRF can be released to activate the CRF receptors present in the EC. Taken together these results demonstrate that the CRF endogenously released from the EC facilitates epileptiform activity via activation of the CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors.

What are the signaling mechanisms by which CRF facilitates epileptiform activity in the EC? The biological actions of CRF are likely to be mediated by CRFRs and their intracellular signals. Both CRF<sub>1</sub> and CRF<sub>2</sub> are primarily coupled to G<sub>s</sub> proteins, activating the AC/cAMP/PKAcascade (Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002, Grammatopoulos and Chrousos, 2002, Hauger et al., 2006). CRFRs also have various degrees of coupling competence and potency to interact with other G-protein systems including G<sub>q</sub>, G<sub>i</sub>, G<sub>o</sub>,  $G_{i1/2}$ , and  $G_z$  (Grammatopoulos et al., 2001). Thus CRF can modulate various signaling cascades and kinases comprising of protein kinase B (PKB), protein kinase C (PKC), mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinases and intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentrations in a tissue-specific and concentration dependent manner (Dautzenberg and Hauger, 2002, Grammatopoulos and Chrousos, 2002, Hauger et al., 2006). The AC/cAMP/PKA pathway is predominant Gs activated signaling cascade, increasing the neuronal firing. However, whether PKA is coupled with the CRF in transducing the epileptiform activity is not clear. Elucidating the signal transduction mechanism in the EC, will help in better understanding of the etiology of the disease. To elucidate the signaling mechanisms, various activators and inhibitors of the cAMP/PKA signaling cascade were used. In order to overcome the problem of non-specificities of the inhibitors used in the blockade of the signaling cascade, we took care of the following parameters: i). Used more than one type of the inhibitor ii). Carefully chose the effective concentrations and IC<sub>50</sub> values of the inhibitors given in the literature. iii). To ensure pharamacological effectivesness, we pretreated the slices with the inhibitors as described in the literature prior to the application of CRF. Activation of CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors increases the function of AC resulting in
augmentation of cAMP production and subsequent activation of PKA. We demonstrate that AC and cAMP are fully required but PKA may be partially necessary for CRFmediated facilitation of epileptiform activity based on the following results. AC is an enzyme that converts ATP to cAMP. Hence inhibition of AC should result in blockade of CRF-mediated increases in epileptiform activity. To test this, we used AC inhibitors, MDL 12330A and SQ 22536. In the presence of these AC inhibitors, CRF-induced augmentation of epileptiform activity was completely blocked. Next, elevation of endogenous cAMP level should augment epileptiform activity by itself. To test this, we used Forskolin, a cAMP activator and IBMX, a PDE inhibitor. PDE is the enzyme that degrades cAMP to 5'-AMP and thereby limits the stimulatory effect of the cAMP cascade. By inhibiting PDE using IBMX, the levels of cAMP are therefore increased. Forskolin and IBMX produced significant increases in epileptiform activity by themselves and thus mimic the effects produced by CRF. If PKA is involved in CRFmediated increases in epileptiform activity, blocking PKA should block the CRFmediated effects. To test this hypothesis, PKA was inhibited by KT 5720 and Rp-cAMPS. This resulted in significantly reduced but not completely blocked CRFmediated increases in epileptiform activity. In accordance with our results, tremendous evidence demonstrates that AC/cAMP/PKA pathway plays a facilitatory role in epilepsy (Boulton et al., 1993, Yechikhov et al., 2001, Higashima et al., 2002, Vazquez-Lopez et al., 2005, Ure and Altrup, 2006, Ristori et al., 2008).

Given the direct link among ion channel activity, neuronal excitability and epilepsy, ion channels remain an active area of investigation. What are the ion channels

that are involved in CRF-mediated increases in epileptiform activity? Since HCN channels play an important role in epilepsy (Huang et al., 2009, Noam et al., 2011) and the entorhinal neurons express robust HCN-channels (van der Linden and Lopes da Silva, 1998, Dickson et al., 2000), we tested the roles of HCN-channels in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform-activity. HCN channels maintain the RMP and thus control the neuronal excitability. HCN channels are regulated by neurotransmitters and hormones that act via cAMP, cGMP, or intracellular Ca<sup>2+(</sup>Pape 1996); cAMP and cGMP modulate HCN channel activity via direct interaction with the cyclic nucleotide-binding domain protein of the C-terminus (Ludwig et al. 1998). HCN channels interact with multiple neurotransmitter systems and are coupled both positively, via the Gs, and negatively, via Gi-proteins, to the cAMP synthesis and thus are up- and down-regulated (Frere and Luthi 2004; Pape 1996). Since our results show the involvement of cAMP in CRF-mediated epileptiform activity, and HCN channels are modulated by cAMP; and the layer II stellate neurons express high levels of HCN channels, we wanted to test the role of these channels in CRF-mediated facilitation of epilepsy. We then probed the role of HCNchannels. HCN-channels by themselves exert three effects on picrotoxin-induced epileptiform activity. First, application of the selective HCN-channel blocker ZD 7288 significantly reduced the frequency of the epileptiform activity suggesting that HCNchannels modulate the rhythm of epilepsy. This is also consistent with the roles of HCNchannels because HCN-channels are involved in rhythmic modulation of neuronal activity. Second, inhibition of HCN-channels results in enhanced number of synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity. Third, HCN-channel inhibition also

enhanced the duration of individual epileptiform activity. It must be noted that the synchronizing events represent the interictal activity, which is a state of continuous neuronal excitability; the above results show that CRF modulates the HCN channel properties.

If CRF plays a role in modulating the HCN channels, CRF should modulate the current flowing through these channels as well. HCN channels carry current known as Ih. We then wanted to probe the role of I<sub>h</sub> current in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity. Perforated patch clamp recordings were performed from the layer II stellate neurons. Voltage-current relationship revealed that CRF augments Ih. These results were further corroborated by the blockade of HCN channels using ZD7288. Furthermore, CRF increased the conductance and caused membrane depolarization which is indicative of increased neuronal excitability. In order to identify whether CRF modulates the Ih current via CRFRs, using selective CRF<sub>2</sub> inhibitors, we found that CRF augments I<sub>h</sub> current via CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors. These results were further corroborated using CRF<sub>2</sub> KO mice, in which CRF-mediated I<sub>h</sub> increase was blocked. In the presence of AC/cAMP blockers, CRF could not facilitate the increases in I<sub>h</sub>, whereas the PKA inhibitors have no effect on CRF-mediated I<sub>h</sub> increase. This shows that CRF augments I<sub>h</sub> via cAMP signaling, but PKAis not required. The result that blockade of HCN-channels by ZD 7288 also blocked CRF-mediated increase in the frequency of epileptiform activity suggests that HCN channels contribute to CRF-mediated augmentation of epileptiform activity. However, we do not consider HCN channels as the sole player in CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity based on the following pieces of

evidence. First, the number of the synchronizing events in single epileptiform activity after inhibition of HCN-channels by ZD 7288 was still significantly increased after application of CRF. Second, the duration of individual epileptiform activity was still enhanced by CRF after inhibition of HCN channels by ZD 7288. Third, our results suggest that CRF facilitates I<sub>h</sub> via cAMP without requirement of PKA. If HCN channels are the only performer, inhibition of PKA should not exert any effects on CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity. However, our results demonstrated that inhibition of PKA significantly reduced CRF-mediated enhancement of epileptiform- activity suggesting that molecules other than HCN channels are still targets of CRF. Further studies will identify other mechanisms underlying CRF-induced facilitation of epileptiform activity.

CRF is known to induce excitability in cortex and the forebrain (Eberly et al. 1983), the hippocampus, Purkinje cells, and the dorsal vagal complex is augmented by CRF-mediated reductions in afterhyperpolarization (AHP) (Aldenhoff et al. 1983; Hollrigel et al. 1998; Lewis et al. 2002; Yamashita et al. 1991).We then wanted to probe the role of CRF at the cellular level and the mechanisms involved. When CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M) was applied to the stellate neurons, a significant increase of neuronal firing was produced in the presence of CRF and was sustained even when CRF was washed out. Also, CRF produced significant inward holding currents, which could be due to opening of Na<sup>+</sup>/Cl<sup>-</sup>/K<sup>+</sup> channels These results indicate that CRF acts at the neuronal level and increases excitability. Further experiments to identify the ion channels and signaling mechanisms would help to better understand the role of CRF in the EC.

### **Summary and Significance**

CRF is an important neuropeptide and involved in various brain functions, and a potent epileptogenic neuropeptide. The seizure-facilitating effects of CRF have largely been explained based on its actions in various other regions of the brain such as the hippocampus and the amygdala. However, the action sites and mechanism of actions of CRF are not yet determined. CRF and CRFR immunoreactivity was found in the EC, but the role and relevance of CRF in facilitating seizures are not well established. This dissertation provides evidence that CRF facilitates epileptiform activity via activation of  $CRF_2$  receptors. and cAMP signaling, whereas PKA is partially involved. Endogenously released CRF is responsible for the CRF-mediated epileptiform activity, as blockade of CRF-BP by a selective antagonist, CRF6-33, significantly increased the epileptiform activity. CRF-mediated facilitation of epileptiform activity involved the modulation of HCN channels and increases in  $I_h$  current activated via CRF<sub>2</sub> signaling, with the involvement of cAMP. PKA was not involved in the enhancement of CRF mediated increases in I<sub>h</sub> (Figure 35). Further understanding the mechanisms of pro-convulsant effects of CRF within the EC, will provide valuable information for developing targeted drug moieties that can reduce the seizure activity.

Accumulating evidence suggests that the stress-related hormone CRF and the HPA axis play a critical role in the pathophysiology of TLE. CRF facilitates exacerbation of neuronal excitability by modulating molecular, structural and synaptic functions resulting in decreased seizure threshold and epilepsy. Epilepsy-mediated by stress system, especially by CRF and its receptors have important implications for the therapy of patients with TLE. Changes in the molecular composition and function of the CRF system and its receptors may alter the modulatory effects of CRF in facilitating epilepsy in various brain regions. A deeper understanding of the mechanisms and specific target regulation of CRF receptor in regionally distinct roles of the CRF receptors in various brain regions would allow specific target receptors in the epileptic neurons and thus increasing efficacy and reducing the side effects. Furthermore, certain neuropeptide characteristics such as discrete neuroanatomical localization, relatively little disruption of normal physiology by the neuropeptide ligands, and the requirement of higher stimulation frequencies for the neuronal release of neuropeptides than those required by monoamine neurotransmitters and GABA colocalized in the same neuron makes CRF an alluring target for epilepsy treatment. Thus, pharmacological alteration of CRF function might normalize pathological activity in circuits mediating stress, such as the HPA axis, without producing unwanted side-effects (Hokfelt et al., 2000)(Hokfelt et al. 2000). Indeed, drugs that are antagonists at CRF receptors might have a particularly low side-effect burden because such compounds would not be expected to disrupt normal physiology in the absence of neuropeptide release. CRF-receptor antagonists have been shown to increase seizure threshold and are effective in animal models of febrile seizures (Toth et al. 1998). This information implies that selective blockers of CRF-receptor activation might be useful anticonvulsants for some types of seizures, which with further investigation might be useful to treat other epilepsy types. However, CRF system affects a wide range of behaviors and physiological processes. Added to these, the complexity of the signaling mechanisms makes it much more complicated to successfully target the CRF-system for

pharmacotherapy. Most importantly, CRF-mediated TLE animal data requires further validation in human tissue to provide us new important information about the role of CRF in TLE. Further insights into the complex role of CRF system in the facilitation and exacerbation of epilepsy would help us identify new molecular targets for novel AEDs, which might help inhibit and/or abrogate the disease pathogenesis.

Additionally, CRF-mediated facilitation of  $I_h$  current in the EC might be an important mechanism underlying the generation of high-frequency activity in the hyperexcitable EC and could become an alternative target for defining antiepileptic treatment strategies. In summary, we report that CRF has profound excitatory effects on neuronal excitability in the layer II stellate neurons leading to increases in  $I_h$  current and thus facilitating the epileptiform activity. A potential mechanism for this enhanced excitatory effect could be the increase in the  $I_h$  current. Since the EC is involved in the initiation and maintenance of seizures, this study provides a rationale for selective targeting of the CRF<sub>2</sub> receptors, through receptor antagonist as a new treatment strategy for the TLE

# **Future Directions**

Since drug delivery systems for therapy cannot target individual brain regions and cross talk between various peptide and neurotransmitter systems makes it much more difficult for single target drug therapies (Arzt and Holsboer, 2006), a deeper understanding of signal transduction pathways mediated by CRF system is quintessential for specific targeting to obtain greatest therapeutic benefits. Focusing on the downstream effects of CRF would help unravel the critical mechanisms underlying the facilitation of CRF-meditated epilepsy not only in the EC, but other brain regions as well. Further experimentation with intracellular recordings is required to identify other kind of ligandvoltage gated ion channels involved in the CRF-mediated, cAMP/PKA-dependent modulation of epileptiform activity and increases in neuronal excitability.

Since our results show that CRF causes membrane depolarization, which could be due to the activation of cationic conductance or inhibiting background K<sup>+</sup> channels or both, leading to neuronal excitability. Firstly, if CRF-induced depolarization is due to the activation of cationic conductance, influx of extracellular Na<sup>+</sup> should be the major ions responsible for the membrane depolarization. This will be tested by replacement of extracellular NaCl with the same concentration of NMDG-Cl. Then test whether Ca<sup>2+</sup> is involved, by substituting extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  with the same concentration of Mg<sup>2+</sup> and including 1 mM EGTA to chelate the ambient Ca<sup>2+</sup>. Blockade of CRF-induced inward HC due to the above challenges suggests the role of specific cationic channel. If background K<sup>+</sup> channels are involved, CRF induced currents should have a reversal potential close to the  $K^+$  reversal potential. We will measure the reverse potential using a ramp protocol (from -120 mV to 0 mV) to construct the voltage-current curve before and during the application of CRF (0.1  $\mu$ M).Under these conditions, if CRF induces a current with a reversal potential close to that of theoretical  $K^+$  reversal potential calculated by the Nernst equation, it suggests that CRF produces membrane depolarization by inhibiting background K<sup>+</sup> conductance. Using the classic K<sup>+</sup> channel blockers tetraethylammonium (TEA), 4-aminopyridine (4-AP) or Cesium (Cs+), the properties of  $K^+$  channels involved

in CRF-induced depolarization would then be characterized, based on the different kinds of  $K^+$  channels.



# Figure 35. Summary and Future Directions

CRF has been shown to have diverse effects on synaptic transmission, resulting in neuronal excitability and epileptogenesis (Hollrigel et al., 1998). Using whole-cell recording techniques, the actions of CRF on synaptic transmission would be identified. To investigate the actions of CRF on glutamate-mediated synaptic transmission in the EC, spontaneous –miniature and evoked-monosyaptic excitatory post synaptic currents would be recorded from the layer-II stellate neurons. To investigate the actions of CRF on GABA-mediated synaptic transmission, spontaneous inhibitory post synaptic currents will be recorded from the layer-II stellate neurons. Since our results show that CRF enhances  $I_h$ , using surface-protein biotinylation method, we will identify whether HCN channels are upregulated in the EC. EC shows HCN1 and HCN2 type predominantly. Using specific antibodies for these channels, we will identify whether there is CRF is involved in modulation of HCN surface channel expression in the EC.

### Limitations of the study:

The in vitro model of epilepsy used in the current study have several advantages such as, ease of application of various concentrations of drugs, relatively intact local circuits of the tissue to visualize and obtain stable intracellular recordings from the layer-II stellate neurons without any anesthetics or immobilizing agents. These features helped to draw important conclusions regarding the role and relevance of CRF and its receptors as well as elucidate some of the molecular mechanisms involved in facilitation of epileptiform activity in the EC. However, the study has certain limitations when extrapolating the results. One of the major limitations is that the in vitro slice preparations lack intact functioning circuits of a normal brain, and are thus isolated from influences of other hormones, neurotransmitters or neuropeptides. Thus the results may differ from intact organism and need to be replicated in vivo, e.g., using CRFR transgenic mice to further elucidate the mechanisms underlying CRF-mediated facilitation of epilepsy in the EC, with further confirmation by human studies. Despite the major limitations, the in vitro slice models of epilepsy have been proven to be very useful as adjunctive approach to other models of epilepsy, due to the challenges involved in human studies.

### REFERENCES

- Abbott RJ, Browning MC, Davidson DL (1980) Serum prolactin and cortisol concentrations after grand mal seizures. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 43:163-167.
- Aird RB (1983) The importance of seizure-inducing factors in the control of refractory forms of epilepsy. Epilepsia 24:567-583.
- Aldenhoff JB, Gruol DL, Rivier J, Vale W, Siggins GR (1983) Corticotropin releasing factor decreases postburst hyperpolarizations and excites hippocampal neurons. Science 221:875-877.
- Alonso A, Klink R (1993) Differential electroresponsiveness of stellate and pyramidallike cells of medial entorhinal cortex layer II. J Neurophysiol 70:128-143.
- Alonso A, Llinas RR (1989) Subthreshold Na+-dependent theta-like rhythmicity in stellate cells of entorhinal cortex layer II. Nature 342:175-177.
- An SJ, Park SK, Hwang IK, Kim HS, Seo MO, Suh JG, Oh YS, Bae JC, Won MH, Kang TC (2003) Altered corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) receptor immunoreactivity in the gerbil hippocampal complex following spontaneous seizure. Neurochem Int 43:39-45.
- Apergis-Schoute J, Pinto A, Pare D (2006) Ultrastructural organization of medial prefrontal inputs to the rhinal cortices. Eur J Neurosci 24:135-144.
- Arai M, Assil IQ, Abou-Samra AB (2001) Characterization of three corticotropinreleasing factor receptors in catfish: a novel third receptor is predominantly expressed in pituitary and urophysis. Endocrinology 142:446-454.
- Arnold SE, Hyman BT, Van Hoesen GW, Damasio AR (1991) Some cytoarchitectural abnormalities of the entorhinal cortex in schizophrenia. Arch Gen Psychiatry 48:625-632.
- Arzt E, Holsboer F (2006) CRF signaling: molecular specificity for drug targeting in the CNS. Trends Pharmacol Sci 27:531-538.
- Asakawa A, Inui A, Ueno N, Makino S, Fujino MA, Kasuga M (1999) Urocortin reduces food intake and gastric emptying in lean and ob/ob obese mice. Gastroenterology 116:1287-1292.

- Avoli M (1983) Is epilepsy a disorder of inhibition or excitation? Prog Clin Biol Res 124:23-37.
- Avoli M, Barbarosie M, Lucke A, Nagao T, Lopantsev V, Kohling R (1996) Synchronous GABA-mediated potentials and epileptiform discharges in the rat limbic system in vitro. J Neurosci 16:3912-3924.
- Avoli M, D'Antuono M, Louvel J, Kohling R, Biagini G, Pumain R, D'Arcangelo G, Tancredi V (2002) Network and pharmacological mechanisms leading to epileptiform synchronization in the limbic system in vitro. Prog Neurobiol 68:167-207.
- Avoli M, de Curtis M (2011) GABAergic synchronization in the limbic system and its role in the generation of epileptiform activity. Prog Neurobiol 95:104-132.
- Awad JA, Johnson RA, Jakobs KH, Schultz G (1983) Interactions of forskolin and adenylate cyclase. Effects on substrate kinetics and protection against inactivation by heat and N-ethylmaleimide. J Biol Chem 258:2960-2965.
- Bagosi Z, Csabafi K, Jaszberenyi M, Telegdy G (2012) The effects of corticotropinreleasing factor and the urocortins on hypothalamic gamma-amino butyric acid release--the impacts on the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis. Neurochem Int 60:350-354.
- Bagosi Z, Jaszberenyi M, Szabo G, Telegdy G (2008) The effects of CRF and the urocortins on [3H]GABA release from the rat amygdala--an in vitro superfusion study. Brain Res Bull 75:15-17.
- Bakshi VP, Smith-Roe S, Newman SM, Grigoriadis DE, Kalin NH (2002) Reduction of stress-induced behavior by antagonism of corticotropin-releasing hormone 2 (CRH2) receptors in lateral septum or CRH1 receptors in amygdala. J Neurosci 22:2926-2935.
- Bale TL, Anderson KR, Roberts AJ, Lee KF, Nagy TR, Vale WW (2003) Corticotropinreleasing factor receptor-2-deficient mice display abnormal homeostatic responses to challenges of increased dietary fat and cold. Endocrinology 144:2580-2587.
- Bale TL, Contarino A, Smith GW, Chan R, Gold LH, Sawchenko PE, Koob GF, Vale WW, Lee KF (2000) Mice deficient for corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor-2 display anxiety-like behaviour and are hypersensitive to stress. Nat Genet 24:410-414.

- Bale TL, Picetti R, Contarino A, Koob GF, Vale WW, Lee KF (2002) Mice deficient for both corticotropin-releasing factor receptor 1 (CRFR1) and CRFR2 have an impaired stress response and display sexually dichotomous anxiety-like behavior. J Neurosci 22:193-199.
- Bale TL, Vale WW (2004) CRF and CRF receptors: role in stress responsivity and other behaviors. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 44:525-557.
- Baram TZ, Hatalski CG (1998) Neuropeptide-mediated excitability: a key triggering mechanism for seizure generation in the developing brain. Trends Neurosci 21:471-476.
- Baram TZ, Hirsch E, Snead OC, 3rd, Schultz L (1992) Corticotropin-releasing hormoneinduced seizures in infant rats originate in the amygdala. Ann Neurol 31:488-494.
- Baram TZ, Schultz L (1991a) Corticotropin-releasing hormone is a rapid and potent convulsant in the infant rat. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 61:97-101.
- Baram TZ, Schultz L (1991b) Corticotropin-releasing hormone is a rapid and potent convulsant in the infant rat. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 61:97-101.
- Barbarosie M, Louvel J, Kurcewicz I, Avoli M (2000) CA3-released entorhinal seizures disclose dentate gyrus epileptogenicity and unmask a temporoammonic pathway. J Neurophysiol 83:1115-1124.
- Bartolomei F, Khalil M, Wendling F, Sontheimer A, Regis J, Ranjeva JP, Guye M, Chauvel P (2005) Entorhinal cortex involvement in human mesial temporal lobe epilepsy: an electrophysiologic and volumetric study. Epilepsia 46:677-687.
- Bartolomei F, Wendling F, Bellanger JJ, Regis J, Chauvel P (2001) Neural networks involving the medial temporal structures in temporal lobe epilepsy. Clin Neurophysiol 112:1746-1760.
- Bassett JL, Foote SL (1992) Distribution of corticotropin-releasing factor-like immunoreactivity in squirrel monkey (Saimiri sciureus) amygdala. J Comp Neurol 323:91-102.
- Bassett JL, Shipley MT, Foote SL (1992) Localization of corticotropin-releasing factorlike immunoreactivity in monkey olfactory bulb and secondary olfactory areas. J Comp Neurol 316:348-362.
- Batten TF, Cambre ML, Moons L, Vandesande F (1990) Comparative distribution of neuropeptide-immunoreactive systems in the brain of the green molly, Poecilia latipinna. J Comp Neurol 302:893-919.

- Bear J, Fountain NB, Lothman EW (1996) Responses of the superficial entorhinal cortex in vitro in slices from naive and chronically epileptic rats. J Neurophysiol 76:2928-2940.
- Bear J, Lothman EW (1993) An in vitro study of focal epileptogenesis in combined hippocampal-parahippocampal slices. Epilepsy Res 14:183-193.
- Behan DP, De Souza EB, Lowry PJ, Potter E, Sawchenko P, Vale WW (1995a) Corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) binding protein: a novel regulator of CRF and related peptides. Front Neuroendocrinol 16:362-382.
- Behan DP, Khongsaly O, Liu XJ, Ling N, Goland R, Nasman B, Olsson T, De Souza EB (1996) Measurement of corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF), CRF-binding protein (CRF-BP), and CRF/CRF-BP complex in human plasma by two-site enzyme-linked immunoabsorbant assay. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 81:2579-2586.
- Behan DP, Maciejewski D, Chalmers D, De Souza EB (1995b) Corticotropin releasing factor binding protein (CRF-BP) is expressed in neuronal and astrocytic cells. Brain Res 698:259-264.
- Behan DP, Potter E, Lewis KA, Jenkins NA, Copeland N, Lowry PJ, Vale WW (1993a) Cloning and structure of the human corticotrophin releasing factor-binding protein gene (CRHBP). Genomics 16:63-68.
- Behan DP, Potter E, Sutton S, Fischer W, Lowry PJ, Vale WW (1993b) Corticotropinreleasing factor-binding protein. A putative peripheral and central modulator of the CRF family of neuropeptides. Ann N Y Acad Sci 697:1-8.
- Ben-Ari Y, Cossart R (2000) Kainate, a double agent that generates seizures: two decades of progress. Trends Neurosci 23:580-587.
- Benarroch EE (2013) HCN channels: function and clinical implications. Neurology 80:304-310.
- Bender RA, Soleymani SV, Brewster AL, Nguyen ST, Beck H, Mathern GW, Baram TZ (2003) Enhanced expression of a specific hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated cation channel (HCN) in surviving dentate gyrus granule cells of human and experimental epileptic hippocampus. J Neurosci 23:6826-6836.
- Berg AT, Berkovic SF, Brodie MJ, Buchhalter J, Cross JH, van Emde Boas W, Engel J, French J, Glauser TA, Mathern GW, Moshe SL, Nordli D, Plouin P, Scheffer IE (2010) Revised terminology and concepts for organization of seizures and epilepsies: report of the ILAE Commission on Classification and Terminology, 2005-2009. Epilepsia 51:676-685.

- Berg AT, Shinnar S, Shapiro ED, Salomon ME, Crain EF, Hauser WA (1995) Risk factors for a first febrile seizure: a matched case-control study. Epilepsia 36:334-341.
- Berkenbosch F, van Oers J, del Rey A, Tilders F, Besedovsky H (1987) Corticotropinreleasing factor-producing neurons in the rat activated by interleukin-1. Science 238:524-526.
- Bhargava S, Rao PD (1993) Distribution of corticotropin-releasing factor immunoreactive neurons in the brain of the tigerfrog, Rana tigrina. Neurosci Lett 154:27-30.
- Bialer M, White HS (2010) Key factors in the discovery and development of new antiepileptic drugs. Nat Rev Drug Discov 9:68-82.
- Binder EB, Nemeroff CB (2009) The CRF system, stress, depression and anxiety-insights from human genetic studies. Mol Psychiatry 15:574-588.
- Bittencourt JC, Sawchenko PE (2000a) Do centrally administered neuropeptides access cognate receptors? An analysis in the central corticotropin-releasing factor system. Journal of Neuroscience 20:1142-1156.
- Bittencourt JC, Sawchenko PE (2000b) Do centrally administered neuropeptides access cognate receptors?: an analysis in the central corticotropin-releasing factor system. J Neurosci 20:1142-1156.
- Blalock JE (1989) A molecular basis for bidirectional communication between the immune and neuroendocrine systems. Physiol Rev 69:1-32.
- Boonprasert P, Lailerd N, Chattipakorn N (2008) Urocortins in heart failure and ischemic heart disease. International journal of cardiology 127:307-312.
- Boorse GC, Denver RJ (2006) Widespread tissue distribution and diverse functions of corticotropin-releasing factor and related peptides. Gen Comp Endocrinol 146:9-18.
- Boorse GC, Kholdani CA, Seasholtz AF, Denver RJ (2006) Corticotropin-releasing factor is cytoprotective in Xenopus tadpole tail: coordination of ligand, receptor, and binding protein in tail muscle cell survival. Endocrinology 147:1498-1507.
- BoSmith RE, Briggs I, Sturgess NC (1993) Inhibitory actions of ZENECA ZD7288 on whole-cell hyperpolarization activated inward current (If) in guinea-pig dissociated sinoatrial node cells. Br J Pharmacol 110:343-349.

- Boulton CL, McCrohan CR, O'Shaughnessy CT (1993) Cyclic AMP analogues increase excitability and enhance epileptiform activity in rat neocortex in vitro. Eur J Pharmacol 236:131-136.
- Bradford MM (1976) A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Anal Biochem 72:248-254.
- Bragdon AC, Kojima H, Wilson WA (1992) Suppression of interictal bursting in hippocampus unleashes seizures in entorhinal cortex: a proepileptic effect of lowering [K+]o and raising [Ca2+]o. Brain Res 590:128-135.
- Britton DR, Koob GF, Rivier J, Vale W (1982) Intraventricular corticotropin-releasing factor enhances behavioral effects of novelty. Life Sci 31:363-367.
- Britton KT, Lee G, Vale W, Rivier J, Koob GF (1986) Corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) receptor antagonist blocks activating and 'anxiogenic' actions of CRF in the rat. Brain Res 369:303-306.
- Buckmaster PS, Dudek FE (1997) Network properties of the dentate gyrus in epileptic rats with hilar neuron loss and granule cell axon reorganization. J Neurophysiol 77:2685-2696.
- Burrows HL, Nakajima M, Lesh JS, Goosens KA, Samuelson LC, Inui A, Camper SA, Seasholtz AF (1998a) Excess corticotropin releasing hormone-binding protein in the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in transgenic mice. J Clin Invest 101:1439-1447.
- Burrows HL, Nakajima M, Lesh JS, Goosens KA, Samuelson LC, Inui A, Camper SA, Seasholtz AF (1998b) Excess corticotropin releasing hormone-binding protein in the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in transgenic mice. J Clin Invest 101:1439-1447.
- Burwell RD (2000) The parahippocampal region: corticocortical connectivity. Ann N Y Acad Sci 911:25-42.
- Busbridge NJ, Dascombe MJ, Tilders FJ, van Oers JW, Linton EA, Rothwell NJ (1989) Central activation of thermogenesis and fever by interleukin-1 beta and interleukin-1 alpha involves different mechanisms. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 162:591-596.
- Cabell L, Audesirk G (1993) Effects of selective inhibition of protein kinase C, cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase, and Ca(2+)-calmodulin-dependent protein kinase on neurite development in cultured rat hippocampal neurons. Int J Dev Neurosci 11:357-368.

- Cain ST, Owens MJ, Nemeroff CB (1991) Subcellular distribution of corticotropinreleasing-factor-like immunoreactivity in rat central nervous system. Neuroendocrinology 54:36-41.
- Calabrese EJ, Mattson MP et al., (2007) Biological stress response terminology: Integrating the concepts of adaptive response and preconditioning stress within a hormetic dose-response framework. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 222:122-128.
- Cha CI, Foote SL (1988) Corticotropin-releasing factor in olivocerebellar climbing-fiber system of monkey (Saimiri sciureus and Macaca fascicularis): parasagittal and regional organization visualized by immunohistochemistry. J Neurosci 8:4121-4137.
- Chalmers DT, Lovenberg TW, De Souza EB (1995) Localization of novel corticotropinreleasing factor receptor (CRF2) mRNA expression to specific subcortical nuclei in rat brain: Comparison with CRF1 receptor mRNA expression. Journal of Neuroscience 15:6340-6350.
- Chan JS, Lu CL, Seidah NG, Chretien M (1982) Corticotropin releasing factor (CRF): effects on the release of pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC)-related peptides by human anterior pituitary cells in vitro. Endocrinology 111:1388-1390.
- Chan RK, Vale WW, Sawchenko PE (2000) Paradoxical activational effects of a corticotropin-releasing factor-binding protein "ligand inhibitor" in rat brain. Neuroscience 101:115-129.
- Chang CP, Pearse RV, 2nd, O'Connell S, Rosenfeld MG (1993) Identification of a seven transmembrane helix receptor for corticotropin-releasing factor and sauvagine in mammalian brain. Neuron 11:1187-1195.
- Charlton BG, Ferrier IN, Perry RH (1987) Distribution of corticotropin-releasing factorlike immunoreactivity in human brain. Neuropeptides 10:329-334.
- Chatzaki E, Margioris AN, Gravanis A (2002) Expression and regulation of corticotropin-releasing hormone binding protein (CRH-BP) in rat adrenals. J Neurochem 80:81-90.
- Chatzaki E, Minas V, Zoumakis E, Makrigiannakis A (2006) CRF receptor antagonists: utility in research and clinical practice. Curr Med Chem 13:2751-2760.
- Chen A, Brar B, Choi CS, Rousso D, Vaughan J, Kuperman Y, Kim SN, Donaldson C, Smith SM, Jamieson P, Li C, Nagy TR, Shulman GI, Lee KF, Vale W (2006) Urocortin 2 modulates glucose utilization and insulin sensitivity in skeletal muscle. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:16580-16585.

- Chen C, Dagnino R, Jr., De Souza EB, Grigoriadis DE, Huang CQ, Kim KI, Liu Z, Moran T, Webb TR, Whitten JP, Xie YF, McCarthy JR (1996a) Design and synthesis of a series of non-peptide high-affinity human corticotropin-releasing factor1 receptor antagonists. J Med Chem 39:4358-4360.
- Chen C, Dagnino R, Jr., De Souza EB, Grigoriadis DE, Huang CQ, Kim KI, Liu Z, Moran T, Webb TR, Whitten JP, Xie YF, McCarthy JR (1996b) Design and synthesis of a series of non-peptide high-affinity human corticotropin-releasing factor1 receptor antagonists. J Med Chem 39:4358-4360.
- Chen R, Lewis KA, Perrin MH, Vale WW (1993) Expression cloning of a human corticotropin-releasing-factor receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 90:8967-8971.
- Chen S, Wang J, Siegelbaum SA (2001) Properties of hyperpolarization-activated pacemaker current defined by coassembly of HCN1 and HCN2 subunits and basal modulation by cyclic nucleotide. J Gen Physiol 117:491-504.
- Chen YL, Mansbach RS, Winter SM, Brooks E, Collins J, Corman ML, Dunaiskis AR, Faraci WS, Gallaschun RJ, Schmidt A, Schulz DW (1997) Synthesis and oral efficacy of a 4-(butylethylamino)pyrrolo[2,3-d]pyrimidine: a centrally active corticotropin-releasing factor1 receptor antagonist. J Med Chem 40:1749-1754.
- Clerc RG, Corcoran LM, LeBowitz JH, Baltimore D, Sharp PA (1988) The B-cellspecific Oct-2 protein contains POU box- and homeo box-type domains. Genes Dev 2:1570-1581.
- Clifford DB, Olney JW, Maniotis A, Collins RC, Zorumski CF (1987) The functional anatomy and pathology of lithium-pilocarpine and high-dose pilocarpine seizures. Neuroscience 23:953-968.
- Consolo S, Baldi G, Russi G, Civenni G, Bartfai T, Vezzani A (1994) Impulse flow dependency of galanin release in vivo in the rat ventral hippocampus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:8047-8051.
- Contarino A, Dellu F, Koob GF, Smith GW, Lee KF, Vale W, Gold LH (1999) Reduced anxiety-like and cognitive performance in mice lacking the corticotropin-releasing factor receptor 1. Brain Res 835:1-9.
- Conti LH, Foote SL (1995) Effects of pretreatment with corticotropin-releasing factor on the electrophysiological responsivity of the locus coeruleus to subsequent corticotropin-releasing factor challenge. Neuroscience 69:209-219.
- Cortright DN, Nicoletti A, Seasholtz AF (1995) Molecular and biochemical characterization of the mouse brain corticotropin-releasing hormone-binding protein. Mol Cell Endocrinol 111:147-157.

- Culebras A, Miller M, Bertram L, Koch J (1987) Differential response of growth hormone, cortisol, and prolactin to seizures and to stress. Epilepsia 28:564-570.
- Danielsson S, Viggedal G, Gillberg C, Olsson I (2008) Lack of effects of vagus nerve stimulation on drug-resistant epilepsy in eight pediatric patients with autism spectrum disorders: a prospective 2-year follow-up study. Epilepsy Behav 12:298-304.
- Dautzenberg FM, Hauger RL (2002) The CRF peptide family and their receptors: yet more partners discovered. Trends Pharmacol Sci 23:71-77.
- Dautzenberg FM, Wille S, Braun S, Hauger RL (2002) GRK3 regulation during CRFand urocortin-induced CRF1 receptor desensitization. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 298:303-308.
- De Kloet ER, Vreugdenhil E, Oitzl MS, Joels M (1998) Brain corticosteroid receptor balance in health and disease. Endocr Rev 19:269-301.
- De Souza EB (1995) Corticotropin-releasing factor receptors: physiology, pharmacology, biochemistry and role in central nervous system and immune disorders. Psychoneuroendocrinology 20:789-819.
- De Souza EB, Insel TR, Perrin MH, Rivier J, Vale WW, Kuhar MJ (1985) Corticotropinreleasing factor receptors are widely distributed within the rat central nervous system: an autoradiographic study. J Neurosci 5:3189-3203.
- Dedic N, Touma C, Romanowski CP, Schieven M, Kuhne C, Ableitner M, Lu A, Holsboer F, Wurst W, Kimura M, Deussing JM (2012) Assessing behavioural effects of chronic HPA axis activation using conditional CRH-overexpressing mice. Cell Mol Neurobiol 32:815-828.
- Deng PY, Lei S (2007) Long-term depression in identified stellate neurons of juvenile rat entorhinal cortex. J Neurophysiol 97:727-737.
- Deng PY, Lei S (2008) Serotonin increases GABA release in rat entorhinal cortex by inhibiting interneuron TASK-3 K+ channels. Mol Cell Neurosci 39:273-284.
- Deng PY, Porter JE, Shin HS, Lei S (2006) Thyrotropin-releasing hormone increases GABA release in rat hippocampus. J Physiol 577:497-511.
- Deng PY, Poudel SK, Rojanathammanee L, Porter JE, Lei S (2007) Serotonin inhibits neuronal excitability by activating two-pore domain k+ channels in the entorhinal cortex. Mol Pharmacol 72:208-218.

- Deng PY, Xiao Z, Jha A, Ramonet D, Matsui T, Leitges M, Shin HS, Porter JE, Geiger JD, Lei S (2010a) Cholecystokinin facilitates glutamate release by increasing the number of readily releasable vesicles and releasing probability. J Neurosci 30:5136-5148.
- Deng PY, Xiao Z, Lei S (2010b) Distinct modes of modulation of GABAergic transmission by Group I metabotropic glutamate receptors in rat entorhinal cortex. Hippocampus 20:980-993.
- Deng PY, Xiao Z, Yang C, Rojanathammanee L, Grisanti L, Watt J, Geiger JD, Liu R, Porter JE, Lei S (2009) GABA(B) receptor activation inhibits neuronal excitability and spatial learning in the entorhinal cortex by activating TREK-2 K+ channels. Neuron 63:230-243.
- Dickson CT, Magistretti J, Shalinsky MH, Fransen E, Hasselmo ME, Alonso A (2000) Properties and role of I(h) in the pacing of subthreshold oscillations in entorhinal cortex layer II neurons. J Neurophysiol 83:2562-2579.
- Dickson CT, Mena AR, Alonso A (1997) Electroresponsiveness of medial entorhinal cortex layer III neurons in vitro. Neuroscience 81:937-950.
- Dieterich KD, Lehnert H, De Souza EB (1997) Corticotropin-releasing factor receptors: an overview. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes 105:65-82.
- Dirks A, Groenink L, Bouwknecht JA, Hijzen TH, Van Der Gugten J, Ronken E, Verbeek JS, Veening JG, Dederen PJ, Korosi A, Schoolderman LF, Roubos EW, Olivier B (2002) Overexpression of corticotropin-releasing hormone in transgenic mice and chronic stress-like autonomic and physiological alterations. Eur J Neurosci 16:1751-1760.
- Dolcos F, LaBar KS, Cabeza R (2005) Remembering one year later: role of the amygdala and the medial temporal lobe memory system in retrieving emotional memories. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:2626-2631.
- Dolorfo CL, Amaral DG (1998a) Entorhinal cortex of the rat: organization of intrinsic connections. J Comp Neurol 398:49-82.
- Dolorfo CL, Amaral DG (1998b) Entorhinal cortex of the rat: topographic organization of the cells of origin of the perforant path projection to the dentate gyrus. J Comp Neurol 398:25-48.
- Dostmann WR, Taylor SS, Genieser HG, Jastorff B, Doskeland SO, Ogreid D (1990) Probing the cyclic nucleotide binding sites of cAMP-dependent protein kinases I and II with analogs of adenosine 3',5'-cyclic phosphorothioates. J Biol Chem 265:10484-10491.

- Dreier JP, Heinemann U (1991) Regional and time dependent variations of low Mg2+ induced epileptiform activity in rat temporal cortex slices. Exp Brain Res 87:581-596.
- Du F, Eid T, Lothman EW, Kohler C, Schwarcz R (1995) Preferential neuronal loss in layer III of the medial entorhinal cortex in rat models of temporal lobe epilepsy. J Neurosci 15:6301-6313.
- Du F, Schwarcz R (1992) Aminooxyacetic acid causes selective neuronal loss in layer III of the rat medial entorhinal cortex. Neurosci Lett 147:185-188.
- Du F, Whetsell WO, Jr., Abou-Khalil B, Blumenkopf B, Lothman EW, Schwarcz R (1993) Preferential neuronal loss in layer III of the entorhinal cortex in patients with temporal lobe epilepsy. Epilepsy Res 16:223-233.
- Duncan JS, Sander JW, Sisodiya SM, Walker MC (2006) Adult epilepsy. Lancet 367:1087-1100.
- Dunn AJ, Berridge CW (1990) Physiological and behavioral responses to corticotropinreleasing factor administration: is CRF a mediator of anxiety or stress responses? Brain Res Brain Res Rev 15:71-100.
- Dunn AJ, File SE (1987) Corticotropin-releasing factor has an anxiogenic action in the social interaction test. Horm Behav 21:193-202.
- Dunn AJ, Swiergiel AH (1999) Behavioral responses to stress are intact in CRF-deficient mice. Brain Res 845:14-20.
- Eaves M, Thatcher-Britton K, Rivier J, Vale W, Koob GF (1985) Effects of corticotropin releasing factor on locomotor activity in hypophysectomized rats. Peptides 6:923-926.
- Ehlers CL, Henriksen SJ, Wang M, Rivier J, Vale W, Bloom FE (1983) Corticotropin releasing factor produces increases in brain excitability and convulsive seizures in rats. Brain Res 278:332-336.
- Engel J, Jr. (1993) Update on surgical treatment of the epilepsies. Summary of the Second International Palm Desert Conference on the Surgical Treatment of the Epilepsies (1992). Neurology 43:1612-1617.
- Engel J, Jr. (1996) Introduction to temporal lobe epilepsy. Epilepsy Res 26:141-150.
- Engel J, Jr. (2001) A proposed diagnostic scheme for people with epileptic seizures and with epilepsy: report of the ILAE Task Force on Classification and Terminology. Epilepsia 42:796-803.

- Engel J, Jr., Berg A, Andermann F, Avanzini G, Berkovic S, Blume W, Dulac O, van Emde Boas W, Fejerman N, Plouin P, Scheffer I, Seino M, Williamson P, Wolf P (2006) Are epilepsy classifications based on epileptic syndromes and seizure types outdated? Epileptic Disord 8:159-160.
- Epilepsy CoCaTotILA (1981) Proposal for revised clinical and electroencephalographic classification of epileptic seizures. From the Commission on Classification and Terminology of the International League Against Epilepsy. Epilepsia 22:489-501.
- Epilepsy CoCaTotILA (1989) Proposal for revised classification of epilepsies and epileptic syndromes. Commission on Classification and Terminology of the International League Against Epilepsy. Epilepsia 30:389-399.
- Fabbri E, Brighenti L, Ottolenghi C (1991) Inhibition of adenylate cyclase of catfish and rat hepatocyte membranes by 9-(tetrahydro-2-furyl)adenine (SQ 22536). Journal of enzyme inhibition 5:87-98.
- Falkai P, Bogerts B, Rozumek M (1988) Limbic pathology in schizophrenia: the entorhinal region--a morphometric study. Biol Psychiatry 24:515-521.
- Fekete EM, Zorrilla EP (2007) Physiology, pharmacology, and therapeutic relevance of urocortins in mammals: ancient CRF paralogs. Front Neuroendocrinol 28:1-27.
- Figueiredo HF, Bodie BL, Tauchi M, Dolgas CM, Herman JP (2003) Stress integration after acute and chronic predator stress: differential activation of central stress circuitry and sensitization of the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenocortical axis. Endocrinology 144:5249-5258.
- Finney M, Ruvkun G, Horvitz HR (1988) The C. elegans cell lineage and differentiation gene unc-86 encodes a protein with a homeodomain and extended similarity to transcription factors. Cell 55:757-769.
- Fischman AJ, Moldow RL (1982) Extrahypothalamic distribution of CRF-like immunoreactivity in the rat brain. Peptides 3:149-153.
- Fisher RS (1989) Animal models of the epilepsies. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 14:245-278.
- Fisher RS, Boas WvE, Blume W, Elger C, Genton P, Lee P, Engel J (2005a) Epileptic Seizures and Epilepsy: Definitions Proposed by the International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) and the International Bureau for Epilepsy (IBE). Epilepsia 46:470-472.
- Fisher RS, van Emde Boas W, Blume W, Elger C, Genton P, Lee P, Engel J, Jr. (2005b) Epileptic seizures and epilepsy: definitions proposed by the International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) and the International Bureau for Epilepsy (IBE). Epilepsia 46:470-472.

- Florio P, Lowry PJ, Benedetto C, Galleri L, Torricelli M, Giovannelli A, Battista R, Reis FM, Petraglia F (2007a) Maternal plasma corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) and CRF-binding protein (CRF-BP) levels in post-term pregnancy: effect of prostaglandin administration. Eur J Endocrinol 157:279-284.
- Florio P, Zatelli MC, Reis FM, degli Uberti EC, Petraglia F (2007b) Corticotropin releasing hormone: a diagnostic marker for behavioral and reproductive disorders? Front Biosci 12:551-560.
- Forsgren L, Bucht G, Eriksson S, Bergmark L (1996) Incidence and clinical characterization of unprovoked seizures in adults: a prospective population-based study. Epilepsia 37:224-229.
- Frucht MM, Quigg M, Schwaner C, Fountain NB (2000) Distribution of seizure precipitants among epilepsy syndromes. Epilepsia 41:1534-1539.
- Fu Y, Han J, Ishola T, Scerbo M, Adwanikar H, Ramsey C, Neugebauer V (2008) PKA and ERK, but not PKC, in the amygdala contribute to pain-related synaptic plasticity and behavior. Mol Pain 4:26.
- Furutani Y, Morimoto Y, Shibahara S, Noda M, Takahashi H, Hirose T, Asai M, Inayama S, Hayashida H, Miyata T, Numa S (1983) Cloning and sequence analysis of cDNA for ovine corticotropin-releasing factor precursor. Nature 301:537-540.
- Gadbois DM, Crissman HA, Tobey RA, Bradbury EM (1992) Multiple kinase arrest points in the G1 phase of nontransformed mammalian cells are absent in transformed cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89:8626-8630.
- Galimberti CA, Magri F, Copello F, Arbasino C, Cravello L, Casu M, Patrone V, Murialdo G (2005) Seizure frequency and cortisol and dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate (DHEAS) levels in women with epilepsy receiving antiepileptic drug treatment. Epilepsia 46:517-523.
- Gastaut H (1969) Classification of the epilepsies. Proposal for an international classification. Epilepsia 10:Suppl:14-21.
- Ghamari-Langroudi M, Bourque CW (2000) Excitatory role of the hyperpolarizationactivated inward current in phasic and tonic firing of rat supraoptic neurons. J Neurosci 20:4855-4863.
- Giesbrecht CJ, Mackay JP, Silveira HB, Urban JH, Colmers WF (2010) Countervailing modulation of Ih by neuropeptide Y and corticotrophin-releasing factor in basolateral amygdala as a possible mechanism for their effects on stress-related behaviors. J Neurosci 30:16970-16982.

- Gilligan PJ, Robertson DW, Zaczek R (2000) Corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) receptor modulators: progress and opportunities for new therapeutic agents. J Med Chem 43:1641-1660.
- Giocomo LM, Hasselmo ME (2008) Time constants of h current in layer ii stellate cells differ along the dorsal to ventral axis of medial entorhinal cortex. J Neurosci 28:9414-9425.
- Gloveli T, Schmitz D, Empson RM, Dugladze T, Heinemann U (1997) Morphological and electrophysiological characterization of layer III cells of the medial entorhinal cortex of the rat. Neuroscience 77:629-648.
- Gloveli T, Schmitz D, Heinemann U (1998) Interaction between superficial layers of the entorhinal cortex and the hippocampus in normal and epileptic temporal lobe. Epilepsy Res 32:183-193.
- Grammatopoulos DK, Chrousos GP (2002) Functional characteristics of CRH receptors and potential clinical applications of CRH-receptor antagonists. Trends Endocrinol Metab 13:436-444.
- Grammatopoulos DK, Randeva HS, Levine MA, Kanellopoulou KA, Hillhouse EW (2001) Rat cerebral cortex corticotropin-releasing hormone receptors: evidence for receptor coupling to multiple G-proteins. J Neurochem 76:509-519.
- Gray TS, Bingaman EW (1996) The amygdala: corticotropin-releasing factor, steroids, and stress. Crit Rev Neurobiol 10:155-168.
- Green ME, Edwards G, Kirkup AJ, Miller M, Weston AH (1996) Pharmacological characterization of the inwardly-rectifying current in the smooth muscle cells of the rat bladder. Br J Pharmacol 119:1509-1518.
- Greenwood RS, Fan Z, Meeker R (1997) Persistent elevation of corticotrophin releasing factor and vasopressin but not oxytocin mRNA in the rat after kindled seizures. Neurosci Lett 224:66-70.
- Guellaen G, Mahu JL, Mavier P, Berthelot P, Hanoune J (1977) RMI 12330 A, an inhibitor of adenylate cyclase in rat liver. Biochim Biophys Acta 484:465-475.
- Gulyas J, Rivier C, Perrin M, Koerber SC, Sutton S, Corrigan A, Lahrichi SL, Craig AG, Vale W, Rivier J (1995) Potent, structurally constrained agonists and competitive antagonists of corticotropin-releasing factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:10575-10579.
- Gysling K (2004) Corticotropin-releasing hormone and urocortin: redundant or distinctive functions? Brain Res Brain Res Rev 47:116-125.

- Haist F, Bowden Gore J, Mao H (2001) Consolidation of human memory over decades revealed by functional magnetic resonance imaging. Nat Neurosci 4:1139-1145.
- Hamill OP, Marty A, Neher E, Sakmann B, Sigworth FJ (1981) Improved patch-clamp techniques for high-resolution current recording from cells and cell-free membrane patches. Pflugers Arch 391:85-100.
- Hargus NJ, Merrick EC, Nigam A, Kalmar CL, Baheti AR, Bertram EH, 3rd, Patel MK (2011) Temporal lobe epilepsy induces intrinsic alterations in Na channel gating in layer II medial entorhinal cortex neurons. Neurobiol Dis 41:361-376.
- Harris DN, Asaad MM, Phillips MB, Goldenberg HJ, Antonaccio MJ (1979) Inhibition of adenylate cyclase in human blood platelets by 9-substituted adenine derivatives. Journal of cyclic nucleotide research 5:125-134.
- Harris NC, Constanti A (1995) Mechanism of block by ZD 7288 of the hyperpolarization-activated inward rectifying current in guinea pig substantia nigra neurons in vitro. J Neurophysiol 74:2366-2378.
- Hashimoto K, Nishiyama M, Tanaka Y, Noguchi T, Asaba K, Hossein PN, Nishioka T, Makino S (2004) Urocortins and corticotropin releasing factor type 2 receptors in the hypothalamus and the cardiovascular system. Peptides 25:1711-1721.
- Haug T, Storm JF (2000) Protein kinase A mediates the modulation of the slow Ca(2+)dependent K(+) current, I(sAHP), by the neuropeptides CRF, VIP, and CGRP in hippocampal pyramidal neurons. J Neurophysiol 83:2071-2079.
- Hauger RL, Grigoriadis DE, Dallman MF, Plotsky PM, Vale WW, Dautzenberg FM (2003) International Union of Pharmacology. XXXVI. Current status of the nomenclature for receptors for corticotropin-releasing factor and their ligands. Pharmacol Rev 55:21-26.
- Hauger RL, Risbrough V, Brauns O, Dautzenberg FM (2006) Corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) receptor signaling in the central nervous system: new molecular targets. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets 5:453-479.
- Hauser WA, Annegers JF, Kurland LT (1991) Prevalence of epilepsy in Rochester, Minnesota: 1940-1980. Epilepsia 32:429-445.
- Hauser WA, Annegers JF, Kurland LT (1993) Incidence of epilepsy and unprovoked seizures in Rochester, Minnesota: 1935-1984. Epilepsia 34:453-468.
- Hauser WA, Annegers JF, Rocca WA (1996) Descriptive epidemiology of epilepsy: contributions of population-based studies from Rochester, Minnesota. Mayo Clin Proc 71:576-586.

- Hauser WA, Kurland LT (1975) The epidemiology of epilepsy in Rochester, Minnesota, 1935 through 1967. Epilepsia 16:1-66.
- Haut SR, Hall CB, Masur J, Lipton RB (2007) Seizure occurrence: precipitants and prediction. Neurology 69:1905-1910.
- Haut SR, Vouyiouklis M, Shinnar S (2003) Stress and epilepsy: a patient perception survey. Epilepsy Behav 4:511-514.
- Heinemann U, Zhang CL, Eder C (1993) Entorhinal cortex-hippocampal interactions in normal and epileptic temporal lobe. Hippocampus 3 Spec No:89-97.
- Hemley CF, McCluskey A, Keller PA (2007) Corticotropin releasing hormone--a GPCR drug target. Curr Drug Targets 8:105-115.
- Henry BA, Lightman SL, Lowry CA (2005) Distribution of corticotropin-releasing factor binding protein-immunoreactivity in the rat hypothalamus: association with corticotropin-releasing factor-, urocortin 1- and vimentin-immunoreactive fibres. J Neuroendocrinol 17:135-144.
- Herr W (1998) The herpes simplex virus VP16-induced complex: mechanisms of combinatorial transcriptional regulation. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 63:599-607.
- Higashima M, Ohno K, Koshino Y (2002) Cyclic AMP-mediated modulation of epileptiform afterdischarge generation in rat hippocampal slices. Brain Res 949:157-161.
- Hillhouse EW, Grammatopoulos DK (2006) The molecular mechanisms underlying the regulation of the biological activity of corticotropin-releasing hormone receptors: implications for physiology and pathophysiology. Endocr Rev 27:260-286.
- Hiroi N, Wong ML, Licinio J, Park C, Young M, Gold PW, Chrousos GP, Bornstein SR (2001) Expression of corticotropin releasing hormone receptors type I and type II mRNA in suicide victims and controls. Mol Psychiatry 6:540-546.
- Hirtz D, Thurman DJ, Gwinn-Hardy K, Mohamed M, Chaudhuri AR, Zalutsky R (2007) How common are the "common" neurologic disorders? Neurology 68:326-337.
- Hokfelt T, Broberger C, Xu ZQ, Sergeyev V, Ubink R, Diez M (2000) Neuropeptides--an overview. Neuropharmacology 39:1337-1356.
- Hollrigel GS, Chen K, Baram TZ, Soltesz I (1998) The pro-convulsant actions of corticotropin-releasing hormone in the hippocampus of infant rats. Neuroscience 84:71-79.

- Holsboer F, Ising M (2008) Central CRH system in depression and anxiety--evidence from clinical studies with CRH1 receptor antagonists. Eur J Pharmacol 583:350-357.
- Hosseinmardi N, Mirnajafi-Zadeh J, Fathollahi Y, Shahabi P (2007) The role of adenosine A1 and A2A receptors of entorhinal cortex on piriform cortex kindled seizures in rats. Pharmacol Res 56:110-117.
- Hotta M, Shibasaki T, Arai K, Demura H (1999) Corticotropin-releasing factor receptor type 1 mediates emotional stress-induced inhibition of food intake and behavioral changes in rats. Brain Res 823:221-225.
- Hourani SM, Boon K, Fooks HM, Prentice DJ (2001) Role of cyclic nucleotides in vasodilations of the rat thoracic aorta induced by adenosine analogues. Br J Pharmacol 133:833-840.
- Hsu SY, Hsueh AJ (2001) Human stresscopin and stresscopin-related peptide are selective ligands for the type 2 corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor. Nat Med 7:605-611.
- Huang Z, Walker MC, Shah MM (2009) Loss of dendritic HCN1 subunits enhances cortical excitability and epileptogenesis. J Neurosci 29:10979-10988.
- Hunt NH, Evans T (1980) RMI 12330A, an inhibitor of cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterases and adenylate cyclase in kidney preparations. Biochim Biophys Acta 613:499-506.
- Hyman BT, Van Hoesen GW, Damasio AR, Barnes CL (1984) Alzheimer's disease: cellspecific pathology isolates the hippocampal formation. Science 225:1168-1170.
- Im E, Rhee SH, Park YS, Fiocchi C, Tache Y, Pothoulakis C (2010) Corticotropinreleasing hormone family of peptides regulates intestinal angiogenesis. Gastroenterology 138:2457-2467, 2467 e2451-2455.
- Ingraham HA, Chen RP, Mangalam HJ, Elsholtz HP, Flynn SE, Lin CR, Simmons DM, Swanson L, Rosenfeld MG (1988) A tissue-specific transcription factor containing a homeodomain specifies a pituitary phenotype. Cell 55:519-529.
- Inoue K, Valdez GR, Reyes TM, Reinhardt LE, Tabarin A, Rivier J, Vale WW, Sawchenko PE, Koob GF, Zorrilla EP (2003) Human urocortin II, a selective agonist for the type 2 corticotropin-releasing factor receptor, decreases feeding and drinking in the rat. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 305:385-393.
- Irwin M, Hauger RL, Brown M, Britton KT (1988) CRF activates autonomic nervous system and reduces natural killer cytotoxicity. Am J Physiol 255:R744-747.

- Itoi K, Horiba N, Tozawa F, Sakai Y, Sakai K, Abe K, Demura H, Suda T (1996) Major role of 3',5'-cyclic adenosine monophosphate-dependent protein kinase A pathway in corticotropin-releasing factor gene expression in the rat hypothalamus in vivo. Endocrinology 137:2389-2396.
- Jahn O, Radulovic J, Stiedl O, Tezval H, Eckart K, Spiess J (2005) Corticotropinreleasing factor binding protein--a ligand trap? Mini Rev Med Chem 5:953-960.
- Jedema HP, Grace AA (2004) Corticotropin-releasing hormone directly activates noradrenergic neurons of the locus ceruleus recorded in vitro. J Neurosci 24:9703-9713.
- Jinde S, Masui A, Morinobu S, Takahashi Y, Tsunashima K, Noda A, Yamada N, Kato N (1999) Elevated neuropeptide Y and corticotropin-releasing factor in the brain of a novel epileptic mutant rat: Noda epileptic rat. Brain Res 833:286-290.
- Jingami H, Mizuno N, Takahashi H, Shibahara S, Furutani Y, Imura H, Numa S (1985) Cloning and sequence analysis of cDNA for rat corticotropin-releasing factor precursor. FEBS Lett 191:63-66.
- Joels M, Fernandez G, Roozendaal B (2011) Stress and emotional memory: a matter of timing. Trends Cogn Sci 15:280-288.
- Joels M, Karst H, Krugers HJ, Lucassen PJ (2007) Chronic stress: implications for neuronal morphology, function and neurogenesis. Front Neuroendocrinol 28:72-96.
- Jones RS (1994) Synaptic and intrinsic properties of neurons of origin of the perforant path in layer II of the rat entorhinal cortex in vitro. Hippocampus 4:335-353.
- Jones RS, Heinemann UF, Lambert JD (1992) The entorhinal cortex and generation of seizure activity: studies of normal synaptic transmission and epileptogenesis in vitro. Epilepsy Res Suppl 8:173-180.
- Jones RS, Lambert JD (1990) Synchronous discharges in the rat entorhinal cortex in vitro: site of initiation and the role of excitatory amino acid receptors. Neuroscience 34:657-670.
- Joyal CC, Laakso MP, Tiihonen J, Syvalahti E, Vilkman H, Laakso A, Alakare B, Rakkolainen V, Salokangas RK, Hietala J (2002) A volumetric MRI study of the entorhinal cortex in first episode neuroleptic-naive schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 51:1005-1007.

- Jung S, Jones TD, Lugo JN, Jr., Sheerin AH, Miller JW, D'Ambrosio R, Anderson AE, Poolos NP (2007) Progressive dendritic HCN channelopathy during epileptogenesis in the rat pilocarpine model of epilepsy. J Neurosci 27:13012-13021.
- Jutila L, Ylinen A, Partanen K, Alafuzoff I, Mervaala E, Partanen J, Vapalahti M, Vainio P, Pitkanen A (2001) MR volumetry of the entorhinal, perirhinal, and temporopolar cortices in drug-refractory temporal lobe epilepsy. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 22:1490-1501.
- Kalantaridou S, Makrigiannakis A, Zoumakis E, Chrousos GP (2007) Peripheral corticotropin-releasing hormone is produced in the immune and reproductive systems: actions, potential roles and clinical implications. Front Biosci 12:572-580.
- Karolyi IJ, Burrows HL, Ramesh TM, Nakajima M, Lesh JS, Seong E, Camper SA, Seasholtz AF (1999) Altered anxiety and weight gain in corticotropin-releasing hormone-binding protein-deficient mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:11595-11600.
- Kase H, Iwahashi K, Nakanishi S, Matsuda Y, Yamada K, Takahashi M, Murakata C, Sato A, Kaneko M (1987) K-252 compounds, novel and potent inhibitors of protein kinase C and cyclic nucleotide-dependent protein kinases. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 142:436-440.
- Keck ME, Ohl F, Holsboer F, Muller MB (2005) Listening to mutant mice: a spotlight on the role of CRF/CRF receptor systems in affective disorders. Neuroscience and biobehavioral reviews 29:867-889.
- Keegan CE, Karolyi IJ, Knapp LT, Bourbonais FJ, Camper SA, Seasholtz AF (1994) Expression of corticotropin-releasing hormone transgenes in neurons of adult and developing mice. Mol Cell Neurosci 5:505-514.
- Kelly E, Bailey CP, Henderson G (2008) Agonist-selective mechanisms of GPCR desensitization. Br J Pharmacol 153 Suppl 1:S379-388.
- Kim JH, Guimaraes PO, Shen MY, Masukawa LM, Spencer DD (1990) Hippocampal neuronal density in temporal lobe epilepsy with and without gliomas. Acta Neuropathol 80:41-45.
- Kim SS, Choi JM, Kim JW, Ham DS, Ghil SH, Kim MK, Kim-Kwon Y, Hong SY, Ahn SC, Kim SU, Lee YD, Suh-Kim H (2005) cAMP induces neuronal differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells via activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase/MAPK. Neuroreport 16:1357-1361.

- Kishimoto T, Pearse RV, 2nd, Lin CR, Rosenfeld MG (1995) A sauvagine/corticotropinreleasing factor receptor expressed in heart and skeletal muscle. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:1108-1112.
- Klar M, Surges R, Feuerstein TJ (2003) Ih channels as modulators of presynaptic terminal function: ZD7288 increases NMDA-evoked [3H]-noradrenaline release in rat neocortex slices. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 367:422-425.
- Klink R, Alonso A (1993) Ionic mechanisms for the subthreshold oscillations and differential electroresponsiveness of medial entorhinal cortex layer II neurons. J Neurophysiol 70:144-157.
- Klink R, Alonso A (1997) Morphological characteristics of layer II projection neurons in the rat medial entorhinal cortex. Hippocampus 7:571-583.
- Kobau R, Zahran H, Thurman DJ, Zack MM, Henry TR, Schachter SC, Price PH (2008) Epilepsy surveillance among adults--19 States, Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2005. MMWR Surveill Summ 57:1-20.
- Kobayashi M, Buckmaster PS (2003) Reduced inhibition of dentate granule cells in a model of temporal lobe epilepsy. J Neurosci 23:2440-2452.
- Kohler C (1986) Intrinsic connections of the retrohippocampal region in the rat brain. II. The medial entorhinal area. J Comp Neurol 246:149-169.
- Kohout TA, Lefkowitz RJ (2003) Regulation of G protein-coupled receptor kinases and arrestins during receptor desensitization. Mol Pharmacol 63:9-18.
- Koob GF, Heinrichs SC (1999) A role for corticotropin releasing factor and urocortin in behavioral responses to stressors. Brain Res 848:141-152.
- Kostich WA, Chen A, Sperle K, Largent BL (1998) Molecular identification and analysis of a novel human corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) receptor: the CRF2gamma receptor. Mol Endocrinol 12:1077-1085.
- Kotzbauer PT, Trojanowsk JQ, Lee VM (2001) Lewy body pathology in Alzheimer's disease. J Mol Neurosci 17:225-232.
- Kovacs KJ, Sawchenko PE (1996) Sequence of stress-induced alterations in indices of synaptic and transcriptional activation in parvocellular neurosecretory neurons. J Neurosci 16:262-273.
- Krasel C, Bunemann M, Lorenz K, Lohse MJ (2005) Beta-arrestin binding to the beta2adrenergic receptor requires both receptor phosphorylation and receptor activation. J Biol Chem 280:9528-9535.

- Kuperman Y, Chen A (2008) Urocortins: emerging metabolic and energy homeostasis perspectives. Trends Endocrinol Metab 19:122-129.
- Kupferberg H (2001) Animal models used in the screening of antiepileptic drugs. Epilepsia 42 Suppl 4:7-12.
- Kurada L, Yang C, Lei S (2014) Corticotropin-releasing factor facilitates epileptiform activity in the entorhinal cortex: roles of CRF2 receptors and PKA pathway. PLoS One 9:e88109.
- Kuryshev YA, Haak L, Childs GV, Ritchie AK (1997) Corticotropin releasing hormone inhibits an inwardly rectifying potassium current in rat corticotropes. J Physiol 502 (Pt 2):265-279.
- K. X. Charand. Action Potentials. [Online]. Available from: http://hyperphysics.phyastr.gsu.edu/hbase/biology /actpot.html
- Kwan P, Brodie MJ (2000) Epilepsy after the first drug fails: substitution or add-on? Seizure 9:464-468.
- Lai CW, Trimble MR (1997) Stress and epilepsy. J Epilepsy 10:177-186.
- Lauber M, Clavreul C, Vaudry H, Cohen P (1984) Immunological detection of procorticotropin releasing factor (CRF) in rat hypothalamus and pancreatic extracts. Evidence for in vitro conversion into CRF. FEBS Lett 173:222-226.
- Laurenza A, Sutkowski EM, Seamon KB (1989) Forskolin: a specific stimulator of adenylyl cyclase or a diterpene with multiple sites of action? Trends Pharmacol Sci 10:442-447.
- Lawrence AJ, Krstew EV, Dautzenberg FM, Ruhmann A (2002) The highly selective CRF(2) receptor antagonist K41498 binds to presynaptic CRF(2) receptors in rat brain. Br J Pharmacol 136:896-904.
- Lazarus RS, Folkman (1984) Stress, appraisal, and coping. New York : Springer p.456.
- Lei S, Deng PY, Porter JE, Shin HS (2007) Adrenergic facilitation of GABAergic transmission in rat entorhinal cortex. J Neurophysiol 98:2868-2877.
- Lewis K, Li C, Perrin MH, Blount A, Kunitake K, Donaldson C, Vaughan J, Reyes TM, Gulyas J, Fischer W, Bilezikjian L, Rivier J, Sawchenko PE, Vale WW (2001) Identification of urocortin III, an additional member of the corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) family with high affinity for the CRF2 receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98:7570-7575.

- Li C, Chen P, Vaughan J, Lee KF, Vale W (2007) Urocortin 3 regulates glucosestimulated insulin secretion and energy homeostasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:4206-4211.
- Li XF, Bowe JE, Kinsey-Jones JS, Brain SD, Lightman SL, O'Byrne KT (2006) Differential role of corticotrophin-releasing factor receptor types 1 and 2 in stressinduced suppression of pulsatile luteinising hormone secretion in the female rat. J Neuroendocrinol 18:602-610.
- Linley JE (2013) Perforated whole-cell patch-clamp recording. Methods Mol Biol 998:149-157.
- Linton EA, Behan DP, Saphier PW, Lowry PJ (1990) Corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH)-binding protein: reduction in the adrenocorticotropin-releasing activity of placental but not hypothalamic CRH. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 70:1574-1580.
- Linton EA, Perkins AV, Woods RJ, Eben F, Wolfe CD, Behan DP, Potter E, Vale WW, Lowry PJ (1993) Corticotropin releasing hormone-binding protein (CRH-BP): plasma levels decrease during the third trimester of normal human pregnancy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 76:260-262.
- Loscher W, Schmidt D (2012) Epilepsy: perampanel-new promise for refractory epilepsy? Nat Rev Neurol 8:661-662.
- Lovejoy DA, Aubry JM, Turnbull A, Sutton S, Potter E, Yehling J, Rivier C, Vale WW (1998) Ectopic expression of the CRF-binding protein: minor impact on HPA axis regulation but induction of sexually dimorphic weight gain. J Neuroendocrinol 10:483-491.
- Lovenberg TW, Chalmers DT, Liu C, De Souza EB (1995a) CRF2 alpha and CRF2 beta receptor mRNAs are differentially distributed between the rat central nervous system and peripheral tissues. Endocrinology 136:4139-4142.
- Lovenberg TW, Liaw CW, Grigoriadis DE, Clevenger W, Chalmers DT, De Souza EB, Oltersdorf T (1995b) Cloning and characterization of a functionally distinct corticotropin-releasing factor receptor subtype from rat brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:836-840.
- Lowry PJ, Woods RJ, Baigent S (1996) Corticotropin releasing factor and its binding protein. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 54:305-308.
- Lu A, Steiner MA, Whittle N, Vogl AM, Walser SM, Ableitner M, Refojo D, Ekker M, Rubenstein JL, Stalla GK, Singewald N, Holsboer F, Wotjak CT, Wurst W, Deussing JM (2008) Conditional mouse mutants highlight mechanisms of corticotropin-releasing hormone effects on stress-coping behavior. Mol Psychiatry 13:1028-1042.

- Luders HO, Burgess R, Noachtar S (1993) Expanding the international classification of seizures to provide localization information. Neurology 43:1650-1655.
- Lundberg JM, Hokfelt T (1983) Coexistence of Peptides and Classical Neurotransmitters. Trends Neurosci 6:325-333.
- Lymangrover JR, Brodish A (1973) Tissue CRF: an extra-hypothalamic corticotrophin releasing factor (CRF) in the peripheral blood of stressed rats. Neuroendocrinology 12:225-235.
- Ma XM, Lightman SL, Aguilera G (1999) Vasopressin and corticotropin-releasing hormone gene responses to novel stress in rats adapted to repeated restraint. Endocrinology 140:3623-3632.
- Makino S, Shibasaki T, Yamauchi N, Nishioka T, Mimoto T, Wakabayashi I, Gold PW, Hashimoto K (1999) Psychological stress increased corticotropin-releasing hormone mRNA and content in the central nucleus of the amygdala but not in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus in the rat. Brain Res 850:136-143.
- Marcelin B, Chauviere L, Becker A, Migliore M, Esclapez M, Bernard C (2009) h channel-dependent deficit of theta oscillation resonance and phase shift in temporal lobe epilepsy. Neurobiol Dis 33:436-447.
- Markovic D, Punn A, Lehnert H, Grammatopoulos DK (2008) Intracellular mechanisms regulating corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor-2beta endocytosis and interaction with extracellularly regulated kinase 1/2 and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling cascades. Mol Endocrinol 22:689-706.
- Marrosu F, Fratta W, Carcangiu P, Giagheddu M, Gessa GL (1988) Localized epileptiform activity induced by murine CRF in rats. Epilepsia 29:369-373.
- Marrosu F, Mereu G, Fratta W, Carcangiu P, Camarri F, Gessa GL (1987) Different epileptogenic activities of murine and ovine corticotropin-releasing factor. Brain Res 408:394-398.
- Martinez V, Wang L, Rivier JE, Vale W, Tache Y (2002) Differential actions of peripheral corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF), urocortin II, and urocortin III on gastric emptying and colonic transit in mice: role of CRF receptor subtypes 1 and 2. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 301:611-617.
- Mazarati AM, Shin D, Kwon YS, Bragin A, Pineda E, Tio D, Taylor AN, Sankar R (2009) Elevated plasma corticosterone level and depressive behavior in experimental temporal lobe epilepsy. Neurobiol Dis 34:457-461.

- McCarthy JR, Heinrichs SC, Grigoriadis DE (1999) Recent advances with the CRF1 receptor: design of small molecule inhibitors, receptor subtypes and clinical indications. Curr Pharm Des 5:289-315.
- McEwen BS (2011) The ever-changing brain: cellular and molecular mechanisms for the effects of stressful experiences. Dev Neurobiol 72:878-890.
- Meyer AH, Ullmer C, Schmuck K, Morel C, Wishart W, Lubbert H, Engels P (1997) Localization of the human CRF2 receptor to 7p21-p15 by radiation hybrid mapping and FISH analysis. Genomics 40:189-190.
- Millan MA, Jacobowitz DM, Hauger RL, Catt KJ, Aguilera G (1986) Distribution of corticotropin-releasing factor receptors in primate brain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 83:1921-1925.
- Mimmack ML, Parrott RF, Vellucci SV (1998) Rapid communication: molecular cloning of the porcine corticotropin-releasing factor gene. J Anim Sci 76:2205-2206.
- Miyata I, Shiota C, Ikeda Y, Oshida Y, Chaki S, Okuyama S, Inagami T (1999) Cloning and characterization of a short variant of the corticotropin-releasing factor receptor subtype from rat amygdala. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 256:692-696.
- Mody I, Otis TS, Staley KJ, Kohr G (1992) The balance between excitation and inhibition in dentate granule cells and its role in epilepsy. Epilepsy Res Suppl 9:331-339.
- Moore CA, Milano SK, Benovic JL (2007) Regulation of receptor trafficking by GRKs and arrestins. Annu Rev Physiol 69:451-482.
- Morley SD, Schonrock C, Richter D, Okawara Y, Lederis K (1991) Corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF) gene family in the brain of the teleost fish Catostomus commersoni (white sucker): molecular analysis predicts distinct precursors for two CRFs and one urotensin I peptide. Mol Mar Biol Biotechnol 1:48-57.
- Much B, Wahl-Schott C, Zong X, Schneider A, Baumann L, Moosmang S, Ludwig A, Biel M (2003) Role of subunit heteromerization and N-linked glycosylation in the formation of functional hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated channels. J Biol Chem 278:43781-43786.
- Muglia L, Jacobson L, Dikkes P, Majzoub JA (1995) Corticotropin-releasing hormone deficiency reveals major fetal but not adult glucocorticoid need. Nature 373:427-432.
- Mulders WH, West MJ, Slomianka L (1997) Neuron numbers in the presubiculum, parasubiculum, and entorhinal area of the rat. J Comp Neurol 385:83-94.

- Muller MB, Zimmermann S, Sillaber I, Hagemeyer TP, Deussing JM, Timpl P, Kormann MS, Droste SK, Kuhn R, Reul JM, Holsboer F, Wurst W (2003) Limbic corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor 1 mediates anxiety-related behavior and hormonal adaptation to stress. Nat Neurosci 6:1100-1107.
- Naitoh Y, Fukata J, Tominaga T, Nakai Y, Tamai S, Mori K, Imura H (1988) Interleukin-6 stimulates the secretion of adrenocorticotropic hormone in conscious, freelymoving rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 155:1459-1463.
- Nakane T, Audhya T, Hollander CS, Schlesinger DH, Kardos P, Brown C, Passarelli J (1986) Corticotrophin-releasing factor in extra-hypothalamic brain of the mouse: demonstration by immunoassay and immunoneutralization of bioassayable activity. J Endocrinol 111:143-149.
- Nakken KO, Solaas MH, Kjeldsen MJ, Friis ML, Pellock JM, Corey LA (2005) Which seizure-precipitating factors do patients with epilepsy most frequently report? Epilepsy Behav 6:85-89.
- Nguyen NK, Keck ME, Hetzenauer A, Thoeringer CK, Wurst W, Deussing JM, Holsboer F, Muller MB, Singewald N (2006) Conditional CRF receptor 1 knockout mice show altered neuronal activation pattern to mild anxiogenic challenge. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 188:374-385.
- Noam Y, Bernard C, Baram TZ (2011) Towards an integrated view of HCN channel role in epilepsy. Curr Opin Neurobiol 21:873-879.
- Nolan MF, Dudman JT, Dodson PD, Santoro B (2007) HCN1 channels control resting and active integrative properties of stellate cells from layer II of the entorhinal cortex. J Neurosci 27:12440-12451.
- Notomi T, Shigemoto R (2004) Immunohistochemical localization of Ih channel subunits, HCN1-4, in the rat brain. J Comp Neurol 471:241-276.
- Nozu T, Martinez V, Rivier J, Tache Y (1999) Peripheral urocortin delays gastric emptying: role of CRF receptor 2. Am J Physiol 276:G867-874.
- Oakley RH, Olivares-Reyes JA, Hudson CC, Flores-Vega F, Dautzenberg FM, Hauger RL (2007) Carboxyl-terminal and intracellular loop sites for CRF1 receptor phosphorylation and beta-arrestin-2 recruitment: a mechanism regulating stress and anxiety responses. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 293:R209-222.
- Olafsson E, Ludvigsson P, Gudmundsson G, Hesdorffer D, Kjartansson O, Hauser WA (2005) Incidence of unprovoked seizures and epilepsy in Iceland and assessment of the epilepsy syndrome classification: a prospective study. Lancet Neurol 4:627-634.

- Orhan N, Deliorman Orhan D, Aslan M, Sukuroglu M, Orhan IE (2012) UPLC-TOF-MS analysis of Galium spurium towards its neuroprotective and anticonvulsant activities. J Ethnopharmacol 141:220-227.
- Oun A, Haldre S, Magi M (2003) Prevalence of adult epilepsy in Estonia. Epilepsy Res 52:233-242.
- Owens MJ, Nemeroff CB (1991) Physiology and pharmacology of corticotropinreleasing factor. Pharmacological reviews 43:425-473.
- Pare D, deCurtis M, Llinas R (1992) Role of the hippocampal-entorhinal loop in temporal lobe epilepsy: extra- and intracellular study in the isolated guinea pig brain in vitro. J Neurosci 12:1867-1881.
- Parham KL, Zervou S, Karteris E, Catalano RD, Old RW, Hillhouse EW (2004) Promoter analysis of human corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) type 1 receptor and regulation by CRF and urocortin. Endocrinology 145:3971-3983.
- Park SK, Choi DI, Hwang IK, An SJ, Suh JG, Oh YS, Won MH, Kang TC (2003) The differential expression of corticotropin releasing factor and its binding protein in the gerbil hippocampal complex following seizure. Neurochem Int 42:57-65.
- Parkes D, Rivest S, Lee S, Rivier C, Vale W (1993) Corticotropin-releasing factor activates c-fos, NGFI-B, and corticotropin-releasing factor gene expression within the paraventricular nucleus of the rat hypothalamus. Mol Endocrinol 7:1357-1367.
- Paull WK, Scholer J, Arimura A, Meyers CA, Chang JK, Chang D, Shimizu M (1982) Immunocytochemical localization of CRF in the ovine hypothalamus. Peptides 3:183-191.
- Perrin M, Donaldson C, Chen R, Blount A, Berggren T, Bilezikjian L, Sawchenko P, Vale W (1995a) Identification of a second corticotropin-releasing factor receptor gene and characterization of a cDNA expressed in heart. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 92:2969-2973.
- Perrin M, Donaldson C, Chen R, Blount A, Berggren T, Bilezikjian L, Sawchenko P, Vale W (1995b) Identification of a second corticotropin-releasing factor receptor gene and characterization of a cDNA expressed in heart. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:2969-2973.
- Perrin MH, Donaldson CJ, Chen R, Lewis KA, Vale WW (1993) Cloning and functional expression of a rat brain corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) receptor. Endocrinology 133:3058-3061.
- Perrin MH, Vale WW (1999) Corticotropin releasing factor receptors and their ligand family. Ann N Y Acad Sci 885:312-328.
- Perucca E, French J, Bialer M (2007) Development of new antiepileptic drugs: challenges, incentives, and recent advances. Lancet Neurol 6:793-804.
- Piekut DT, Phipps B (1998) Increased corticotropin-releasing factor immunoreactivity in select brain sites following kainate elicited seizures. Brain Res 781:100-113.
- Pitkanen A, Sutula TP (2002) Is epilepsy a progressive disorder? Prospects for new therapeutic approaches in temporal-lobe epilepsy. Lancet Neurol 1:173-181.
- Polymeropoulos MH, Torres R, Yanovski JA, Chandrasekharappa SC, Ledbetter DH (1995) The human corticotropin-releasing factor receptor (CRHR) gene maps to chromosome 17q12-q22. Genomics 28:123-124.
- Potter E, Behan DP, Fischer WH, Linton EA, Lowry PJ, Vale WW (1991) Cloning and characterization of the cDNAs for human and rat corticotropin releasing factorbinding proteins. Nature 349:423-426.
- Potter E, Behan DP, Linton EA, Lowry PJ, Sawchenko PE, Vale WW (1992) The central distribution of a corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF)-binding protein predicts multiple sites and modes of interaction with CRF. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89:4192-4196.
- Potter E, Sutton S, Donaldson C, Chen R, Perrin M, Lewis K, Sawchenko PE, Vale W (1994) Distribution of corticotropin-releasing factor receptor mRNA expression in the rat brain and pituitary. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:8777-8781.
- Powell KL, Ng C, O'Brien TJ, Xu SH, Williams DA, Foote SJ, Reid CA (2008) Decreases in HCN mRNA expression in the hippocampus after kindling and status epilepticus in adult rats. Epilepsia 49:1686-1695.
- Prasad KM, Patel AR, Muddasani S, Sweeney J, Keshavan MS (2004) The entorhinal cortex in first-episode psychotic disorders: a structural magnetic resonance imaging study. Am J Psychiatry 161:1612-1619.
- Preil J, Muller MB, Gesing A, Reul JM, Sillaber I, van Gaalen MM, Landgrebe J, Holsboer F, Stenzel-Poore M, Wurst W (2001) Regulation of the hypothalamicpituitary-adrenocortical system in mice deficient for CRH receptors 1 and 2. Endocrinology 142:4946-4955.
- Primus RJ, Yevich E, Baltazar C, Gallager DW (1997) Autoradiographic localization of CRF1 and CRF2 binding sites in adult rat brain. Neuropsychopharmacology 17:308-316.

- Pritchard PB, 3rd, Wannamaker BB, Sagel J, Daniel CM (1985) Serum prolactin and cortisol levels in evaluation of pseudoepileptic seizures. Ann Neurol 18:87-89.
- Qiu DL, Chu CP, Shirasaka T, Tsukino H, Nakao H, Kato K, Kunitake T, Katoh T, Kannan H (2005a) Corticotrophin-releasing factor augments the I(H) in rat hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus parvocellular neurons in vitro. J Neurophysiol 94:226-234.
- Qiu DL, Chu CP, Tsukino H, Shirasaka T, Nakao H, Kato K, Kunitake T, Katoh T, Kannan H (2005b) Neuromedin U receptor-2 mRNA and HCN channels mRNA expression in NMU-sensitive neurons in rat hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus. Neurosci Lett 374:69-72.
- Radulovic J, Sydow S, Spiess J (1998) Characterization of native corticotropin-releasing factor receptor type 1 (CRFR1) in the rat and mouse central nervous system. J Neurosci Res 54:507-521.
- Rafiq A, DeLorenzo RJ, Coulter DA (1993) Generation and propagation of epileptiform discharges in a combined entorhinal cortex/hippocampal slice. J Neurophysiol 70:1962-1974.
- Regesta G, Tanganelli P (1999) Clinical aspects and biological bases of drug-resistant epilepsies. Epilepsy Res 34:109-122.
- Reyes TM, Lewis K, Perrin MH, Kunitake KS, Vaughan J, Arias CA, Hogenesch JB, Gulyas J, Rivier J, Vale WW, Sawchenko PE (2001) Urocortin II: a member of the corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) neuropeptide family that is selectively bound by type 2 CRF receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98:2843-2848.
- Ribak CE, Baram TZ (1996) Selective death of hippocampal CA3 pyramidal cells with mossy fiber afferents after CRH-induced status epilepticus in infant rats. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 91:245-251.
- Ribak CE, Seress L, Weber P, Epstein CM, Henry TR, Bakay RA (1998) Alumina gel injections into the temporal lobe of rhesus monkeys cause complex partial seizures and morphological changes found in human temporal lobe epilepsy. J Comp Neurol 401:266-290.
- Richter H, Heinemann U, Eder C (2000) Hyperpolarization-activated cation currents in stellate and pyramidal neurons of rat entorhinal cortex. Neurosci Lett 281:33-36.
- Richter H, Klee R, Heinemann U, Eder C (1997) Developmental changes of inward rectifier currents in neurons of the rat entorhinal cortex. Neurosci Lett 228:139-141.

- Riegel AC, Williams JT (2008) CRF facilitates calcium release from intracellular stores in midbrain dopamine neurons. Neuron 57:559-570.
- Ristori C, Cammalleri M, Martini D, Pavan B, Liu Y, Casini G, Dal Monte M, Bagnoli P (2008) Involvement of the cAMP-dependent pathway in the reduction of epileptiform bursting caused by somatostatin in the mouse hippocampus. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 378:563-577.
- Rivier J, Gulyas J, Kirby D, Low W, Perrin MH, Kunitake K, DiGruccio M, Vaughan J, Reubi JC, Waser B, Koerber SC, Martinez V, Wang L, Tache Y, Vale W (2002a) Potent and long-acting corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) receptor 2 selective peptide competitive antagonists. J Med Chem 45:4737-4747.
- Rivier J, Gulyas J, Kirby D, Low W, Perrin MH, Kunitake K, DiGruccio M, Vaughan J, Reubi JC, Waser B, Koerber SC, Martinez V, Wang L, Tache Y, Vale W (2002b) Potent and long-acting corticotropin releasing factor (CRF) receptor 2 selective peptide competitive antagonists. J Med Chem 45:4737-4747.
- Rivier J, Gulyas J, Kunitake K, DiGruccio M, Cantle JP, Perrin MH, Donaldson C, Vaughan J, Million M, Gourcerol G, Adelson DW, Rivier C, Tache Y, Vale W (2007) Stressin1-A, a potent corticotropin releasing factor receptor 1 (CRF1)selective peptide agonist. J Med Chem 50:1668-1674.
- Roche PJ, Crawford RJ, Fernley RT, Tregear GW, Coghlan JP (1988) Nucleotide sequence of the gene coding for ovine corticotropin-releasing factor and regulation of its mRNA levels by glucocorticoids. Gene 71:421-431.
- Rogawski MA, Loscher W (2004) The neurobiology of antiepileptic drugs. Nat Rev Neurosci 5:553-564.
- Rominger DH, Rominger CM, Fitzgerald LW, Grzanna R, Largent BL, Zaczek R (1998) Characterization of [1251]sauvagine binding to CRH2 receptors: membrane homogenate and autoradiographic studies. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 286:459-468.
- Roozendaal B, Brunson KL, Holloway BL, McGaugh JL, Baram TZ (2002) Involvement of stress-released corticotropin-releasing hormone in the basolateral amygdala in regulating memory consolidation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:13908-13913.
- Rosenkranz JA, Johnston D (2006) Dopaminergic regulation of neuronal excitability through modulation of Ih in layer V entorhinal cortex. J Neurosci 26:3229-3244.
- Rothermel JD, Parker Botelho LH (1988) A mechanistic and kinetic analysis of the interactions of the diastereoisomers of adenosine 3',5'-(cyclic)phosphorothioate with purified cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase. Biochem J 251:757-762.

- Ruhmann A, Bonk I, Lin CR, Rosenfeld MG, Spiess J (1998a) Structural requirements for peptidic antagonists of the corticotropin-releasing factor receptor (CRFR): development of CRFR2beta-selective antisauvagine-30. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:15264-15269.
- Ruhmann A, Bonk I, Lin CR, Rosenfeld MG, Spiess J (1998b) Structural requirements for peptidic antagonists of the corticotropin-releasing factor receptor (CRFR): development of CRFR2beta-selective antisauvagine-30. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:15264-15269.
- Rutecki PA, Grossman RG, Armstrong D, Irish-Loewen S (1989) Electrophysiological connections between the hippocampus and entorhinal cortex in patients with complex partial seizures. J Neurosurg 70:667-675.
- Ryabinin AE, Bachtell RK, Heinrichs SC, Lee S, Rivier C, Olive MF, Mehmert KK, Camarini R, Kim JA, Koenig HN, Nannini MA, Hodge CW, Roberts AJ, Koob GF (2002) The corticotropin-releasing factor/urocortin system and alcohol. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 26:714-722.
- Sakanaka M, Shibasaki T, Lederis K (1986) Distribution and efferent projections of corticotropin-releasing factor-like immunoreactivity in the rat amygdaloid complex. Brain Res 382:213-238.
- Saoud CJ, Wood CE (1996) Ontogeny and molecular weight of immunoreactive arginine vasopressin and corticotropin-releasing factor in the ovine fetal hypothalamus. Peptides 17:55-61.
- Sapolsky R, Rivier C, Yamamoto G, Plotsky P, Vale W (1987) Interleukin-1 stimulates the secretion of hypothalamic corticotropin-releasing factor. Science 238:522-524.
- Sarkisian MR (2001) Overview of the Current Animal Models for Human Seizure and Epileptic Disorders. Epilepsy Behav 2:201-216.
- Sarnyai Z, Shaham Y, Heinrichs SC (2001) The role of corticotropin-releasing factor in drug addiction. Pharmacol Rev 53:209-243.
- Sawchenko PE, Brown ER, Chan RK, Ericsson A, Li HY, Roland BL, Kovacs KJ (1996) The paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus and the functional neuroanatomy of visceromotor responses to stress. Prog Brain Res 107:201-222.
- Schulz DW, Mansbach RS, Sprouse J, Braselton JP, Collins J, Corman M, Dunaiskis A, Faraci S, Schmidt AW, Seeger T, Seymour P, Tingley FD, 3rd, Winston EN, Chen YL, Heym J (1996) CP-154,526: a potent and selective nonpeptide antagonist of corticotropin releasing factor receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:10477-10482.

- Schwob JE, Fuller T, Price JL, Olney JW (1980) Widespread patterns of neuronal damage following systemic or intracerebral injections of kainic acid: a histological study. Neuroscience 5:991-1014.
- Seamon KB, Daly JW, Metzger H, de Souza NJ, Reden J (1983) Structure-activity relationships for activation of adenylate cyclase by the diterpene forskolin and its derivatives. J Med Chem 26:436-439.
- Seasholtz AF, Valverde RA, Denver RJ (2002) Corticotropin-releasing hormone-binding protein: biochemistry and function from fishes to mammals. J Endocrinol 175:89-97.
- Seymour PA, Schmidt AW, Schulz DW (2003) The pharmacology of CP-154,526, a nonpeptide antagonist of the CRH1 receptor: a review. CNS Drug Rev 9:57-96.
- Shah MM, Anderson AE, Leung V, Lin X, Johnston D (2004) Seizure-induced plasticity of h channels in entorhinal cortical layer III pyramidal neurons. Neuron 44:495-508.
- Shepard JD, Liu Y, Sassone-Corsi P, Aguilera G (2005) Role of glucocorticoids and cAMP-mediated repression in limiting corticotropin-releasing hormone transcription during stress. J Neurosci 25:4073-4081.
- Shibahara S, Morimoto Y, Furutani Y, Notake M, Takahashi H, Shimizu S, Horikawa S, Numa S (1983) Isolation and sequence analysis of the human corticotropinreleasing factor precursor gene. EMBO J 2:775-779.
- Siegel AM, Wieser HG, Wichmann W, Yasargil GM (1990) Relationships between MRimaged total amount of tissue removed, resection scores of specific mediobasal limbic subcompartments and clinical outcome following selective amygdalohippocampectomy. Epilepsy Res 6:56-65.
- Sierra-Paredes G, Sierra-Marcuno G (1996) Microperfusion of picrotoxin in the hippocampus of chronic freely moving rats through microdialysis probes: a new method of induce partial and secondary generalized seizures. J Neurosci Methods 67:113-120.
- Siggins GR, Gruol D, Aldenhoff J, Pittman Q (1985) Electrophysiological actions of corticotropin-releasing factor in the central nervous system. Federation proceedings 44:237-242.
- Smagin GN, Howell LA, Ryan DH, De Souza EB, Harris RB (1998) The role of CRF2 receptors in corticotropin-releasing factor- and urocortin-induced anorexia. Neuroreport 9:1601-1606.

- Smith GW, Aubry JM, Dellu F, Contarino A, Bilezikjian LM, Gold LH, Chen R, Marchuk Y, Hauser C, Bentley CA, Sawchenko PE, Koob GF, Vale W, Lee KF (1998) Corticotropin releasing factor receptor 1-deficient mice display decreased anxiety, impaired stress response, and aberrant neuroendocrine development. Neuron 20:1093-1102.
- Smith MA, Weiss SR, Berry RL, Zhang LX, Clark M, Massenburg G, Post RM (1997) Amygdala-kindled seizures increase the expression of corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) and CRF-binding protein in GABAergic interneurons of the dentate hilus. Brain Res 745:248-256.
- Snyder K, Wang WW, Han R, McFadden K, Valentino RJ (2012) Corticotropin-releasing factor in the norepinephrine nucleus, locus coeruleus, facilitates behavioral flexibility. Neuropsychopharmacology 37:520-530.
- Spector S, Cull C, Goldstein LH (2000) Seizure precipitants and perceived self-control of seizures in adults with poorly-controlled epilepsy. Epilepsy Res 38:207-216.
- Spencer SS, Spencer DD (1994) Entorhinal-hippocampal interactions in medial temporal lobe epilepsy. Epilepsia 35:721-727.
- Sperling MR, Schilling CA, Glosser D, Tracy JI, Asadi-Pooya AA (2008) Self-perception of seizure precipitants and their relation to anxiety level, depression, and health locus of control in epilepsy. Seizure 17:302-307.
- Spiess J, Dautzenberg FM, Sydow S, Hauger RL, Ruhmann A, Blank T, Radulovic J (1998) Molecular Properties of the CRF Receptor. Trends Endocrinol Metab 9:140-145.
- Spina M, Merlo-Pich E, Chan RK, Basso AM, Rivier J, Vale W, Koob GF (1996) Appetite-suppressing effects of urocortin, a CRF-related neuropeptide. Science 273:1561-1564.
- Squire LR, Stark CE, Clark RE (2004) The medial temporal lobe. Annu Rev Neurosci 27:279-306.
- Steckler T, Holsboer F (1999) Corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor subtypes and emotion. Biol Psychiatry 46:1480-1508.
- Steffenach HA, Witter M, Moser MB, Moser EI (2005) Spatial memory in the rat requires the dorsolateral band of the entorhinal cortex. Neuron 45:301-313.
- Stengel A, Tache Y (2010) Corticotropin-releasing factor signaling and visceral response to stress. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 235:1168-1178.

- Stenzel-Poore MP, Cameron VA, Vaughan J, Sawchenko PE, Vale W (1992a) Development of Cushing's syndrome in corticotropin-releasing factor transgenic mice. Endocrinology 130:3378-3386.
- Stenzel-Poore MP, Heldwein KA, Stenzel P, Lee S, Vale WW (1992b) Characterization of the genomic corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) gene from Xenopus laevis: two members of the CRF family exist in amphibians. Mol Endocrinol 6:1716-1724.
- Stenzel P, Kesterson R, Yeung W, Cone RD, Rittenberg MB, Stenzel-Poore MP (1995) Identification of a novel murine receptor for corticotropin-releasing hormone expressed in the heart. Mol Endocrinol 9:637-645.
- Steward O, Scoville SA (1976) Cells of origin of entorhinal cortical afferents to the hippocampus and fascia dentata of the rat. J Comp Neurol 169:347-370.
- Stolp R, Steinbusch HW, Rijnberk A, Croughs RJ (1987) Organization of ovine corticotropin-releasing factor immunoreactive neurons in the canine hypothalamo-pituitary system. Neurosci Lett 74:337-342.
- Stringer JL, Lothman EW (1992) Reverberatory seizure discharges in hippocampalparahippocampal circuits. Exp Neurol 116:198-203.
- Sturm RA, Das G, Herr W (1988) The ubiquitous octamer-binding protein Oct-1 contains a POU domain with a homeo box subdomain. Genes Dev 2:1582-1599.
- Swanson LW, Sawchenko PE, Lind RW (1986) Regulation of multiple peptides in CRF parvocellular neurosecretory neurons: implications for the stress response. Prog Brain Res 68:169-190.
- Swanson LW, Sawchenko PE, Rivier J, Vale WW (1983) Organization of ovine corticotropin-releasing factor immunoreactive cells and fibers in the rat brain: an immunohistochemical study. Neuroendocrinology 36:165-186.
- Tache Y, Martinez V, Million M, Maillot C (2002) Role of corticotropin releasing factor receptor subtype 1 in stress-related functional colonic alterations: implications in irritable bowel syndrome. The European journal of surgery Supplement : = Acta chirurgica Supplement 16-22.
- Tache Y, Martinez V, Million M, Wang L (2001) Stress and the gastrointestinal tract III. Stress-related alterations of gut motor function: role of brain corticotropinreleasing factor receptors. American journal of physiology Gastrointestinal and liver physiology 280:G173-177.

- Takahashi Y, Sadamatsu M, Kanai H, Masui A, Amano S, Ihara N, Kato N (1997) Changes of immunoreactive neuropeptide Y, somatostatin and corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF) in the brain of a novel epileptic mutant rat, Ihara's genetically epileptic rat (IGER). Brain Res 776:255-260.
- Tezval H, Jahn O, Todorovic C, Sasse A, Eckart K, Spiess J (2004) Cortagine, a specific agonist of corticotropin-releasing factor receptor subtype 1, is anxiogenic and antidepressive in the mouse model. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:9468-9473.
- Turnbull AV, Rivier C (1997) Corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) and endocrine responses to stress: CRF receptors, binding protein, and related peptides. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 215:1-10.
- Ungless MA, Singh V, Crowder TL, Yaka R, Ron D, Bonci A (2003) Corticotropinreleasing factor requires CRF binding protein to potentiate NMDA receptors via CRF receptor 2 in dopamine neurons. Neuron 39:401-407.
- Ure A, Altrup U (2006) Block of spontaneous termination of paroxysmal depolarizations by forskolin (buccal ganglia, Helix pomatia). Neurosci Lett 392:10-15.
- Vale W, Spiess J, Rivier C, Rivier J (1981) Characterization of a 41-residue ovine hypothalamic peptide that stimulates secretion of corticotropin and beta-endorphin. Science 213:1394-1397.
- Valentino RJ, Foote SL, Aston-Jones G (1983) Corticotropin-releasing factor activates noradrenergic neurons of the locus coeruleus. Brain Res 270:363-367.
- Valentino RJ, Rudoy C, Saunders A, Liu XB, Van Bockstaele EJ (2001) Corticotropinreleasing factor is preferentially colocalized with excitatory rather than inhibitory amino acids in axon terminals in the peri-locus coeruleus region. Neuroscience 106:375-384.
- Valentino RJ, Wehby RG (1988) Corticotropin-releasing factor: evidence for a neurotransmitter role in the locus ceruleus during hemodynamic stress. Neuroendocrinology 48:674-677.
- van der Linden S, Lopes da Silva FH (1998) Comparison of the electrophysiology and morphology of layers III and II neurons of the rat medial entorhinal cortex in vitro. Eur J Neurosci 10:1479-1489.
- Van Haastert PJ, Van Driel R, Jastorff B, Baraniak J, Stec WJ, De Wit RJ (1984) Competitive cAMP antagonists for cAMP-receptor proteins. J Biol Chem 259:10020-10024.

- van Haeften T, Baks-te-Bulte L, Goede PH, Wouterlood FG, Witter MP (2003) Morphological and numerical analysis of synaptic interactions between neurons in deep and superficial layers of the entorhinal cortex of the rat. Hippocampus 13:943-952.
- van Rossum DB, Patterson RL, Ma HT, Gill DL (2000) Ca2+ entry mediated by store depletion, S-nitrosylation, and TRP3 channels. Comparison of coupling and function. J Biol Chem 275:28562-28568.
- Vaughan J, Donaldson C, Bittencourt J, Perrin MH, Lewis K, Sutton S, Chan R, Turnbull AV, Lovejoy D, Rivier C, et al. (1995) Urocortin, a mammalian neuropeptide related to fish urotensin I and to corticotropin-releasing factor. Nature 378:287-292.
- Vazquez-Lopez A, Sierra-Paredes G, Sierra-Marcuno G (2005) Role of cAMP-dependent protein kinase on acute picrotoxin-induced seizures. Neurochem Res 30:613-618.
- Vinkers CH, Hendriksen H, van Oorschot R, Cook JM, Rallipalli S, Huang S, Millan MJ, Olivier B, Groenink L (2012) Lifelong CRF overproduction is associated with altered gene expression and sensitivity of discrete GABA(A) and mGlu receptor subtypes. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 219:897-908.
- Vita N, Laurent P, Lefort S, Chalon P, Lelias JM, Kaghad M, Le Fur G, Caput D, Ferrara P (1993) Primary structure and functional expression of mouse pituitary and human brain corticotrophin releasing factor receptors. FEBS Lett 335:1-5.
- Vitoratos N, Papatheodorou DC, Kalantaridou SN, Mastorakos G (2006) "Reproductive" corticotropin-releasing hormone. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1092:310-318.
- Walther H, Lambert JD, Jones RS, Heinemann U, Hamon B (1986) Epileptiform activity in combined slices of the hippocampus, subiculum and entorhinal cortex during perfusion with low magnesium medium. Neurosci Lett 69:156-161.
- Wanat MJ, Hopf FW, Stuber GD, Phillips PE, Bonci A (2008) Corticotropin-releasing factor increases mouse ventral tegmental area dopamine neuron firing through a protein kinase C-dependent enhancement of Ih. J Physiol 586:2157-2170.
- Wang J, Chen S, Siegelbaum SA (2001a) Regulation of hyperpolarization-activated HCN channel gating and cAMP modulation due to interactions of COOH terminus and core transmembrane regions. J Gen Physiol 118:237-250.
- Wang S, Chen X, Kurada L, Huang Z, Lei S (2012) Activation of group II metabotropic glutamate receptors inhibits glutamatergic transmission in the rat entorhinal cortex via reduction of glutamate release probability. Cereb Cortex 22:584-594.

- Wang S, Kurada L, Cilz NI, Chen X, Xiao Z, Dong H, Lei S (2013) Adenosinergic depression of glutamatergic transmission in the entorhinal cortex of juvenile rats via reduction of glutamate release probability and the number of releasable vesicles. PLoS One 8:e62185.
- Wang S, Zhang AP, Kurada L, Matsui T, Lei S (2011) Cholecystokinin facilitates neuronal excitability in the entorhinal cortex via activation of TRPC-like channels. J Neurophysiol 106:1515-1524.
- Wang W, Dow KE, Fraser DD (2001b) Elevated corticotropin releasing hormone/corticotropin releasing hormone-R1 expression in postmortem brain obtained from children with generalized epilepsy. Ann Neurol 50:404-409.
- Watabe T, Levidiotis ML, Oldfield B, Wintour EM (1991) Ontogeny of corticotrophinreleasing factor (CRF) in the ovine fetal hypothalamus: use of multiple CRF antibodies. J Endocrinol 129:335-341.
- Webster EL, Lewis DB, Torpy DJ, Zachman EK, Rice KC, Chrousos GP (1996) In vivo and in vitro characterization of antalarmin, a nonpeptide corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) receptor antagonist: suppression of pituitary ACTH release and peripheral inflammation. Endocrinology 137:5747-5750.
- Weiss GK, Castillo N, Fernandez M (1993) Amygdala kindling rate is altered in rats with a deficit in the responsiveness of the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis. Neurosci Lett 157:91-94.
- Weiss SR, Post RM, Gold PW, Chrousos G, Sullivan TL, Walker D, Pert A (1986a) CRF-induced seizures and behavior: interaction with amygdala kindling. Brain Res 372:345-351.
- Weiss SR, Post RM, Gold PW, Chrousos G, Sullivan TL, Walker D, Pert A (1986b) CRF-induced seizures and behavior: interaction with amygdala kindling. Brain research 372:345-351.
- Weninger SC, Dunn AJ, Muglia LJ, Dikkes P, Miczek KA, Swiergiel AH, Berridge CW, Majzoub JA (1999) Stress-induced behaviors require the corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) receptor, but not CRH. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:8283-8288.
- Westphal NJ, Seasholtz AF (2006) CRH-BP: the regulation and function of a phylogenetically conserved binding protein. Front Biosci 11:1878-1891.
- Whitnall MH (1993) Regulation of the hypothalamic corticotropin-releasing hormone neurosecretory system. Prog Neurobiol 40:573-629.
- Wiebe S (2000) Epidemiology of temporal lobe epilepsy. Can J Neurol Sci 27 Suppl 1:S6-10; discussion S20-11.

- Wilson WA, Swartzwelder HS, Anderson WW, Lewis DV (1988) Seizure activity in vitro: a dual focus model. Epilepsy Res 2:289-293.
- Wise RA, Morales M (2010) A ventral tegmental CRF-glutamate-dopamine interaction in addiction. Brain Res 1314:38-43.
- Witter MP, Groenewegen HJ, Lopes da Silva FH, Lohman AH (1989) Functional organization of the extrinsic and intrinsic circuitry of the parahippocampal region. Prog Neurobiol 33:161-253.
- Witter MP, Naber PA, van Haeften T, Machielsen WC, Rombouts SA, Barkhof F, Scheltens P, Lopes da Silva FH (2000a) Cortico-hippocampal communication by way of parallel parahippocampal-subicular pathways. Hippocampus 10:398-410.
- Witter MP, Wouterlood FG, Naber PA, Van Haeften T (2000b) Anatomical organization of the parahippocampal-hippocampal network. Ann N Y Acad Sci 911:1-24.
- Woods RJ, Grossman A, Saphier P, Kennedy K, Ur E, Behan D, Potter E, Vale W, Lowry PJ (1994) Association of human corticotropin-releasing hormone to its binding protein in blood may trigger clearance of the complex. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 78:73-76.
- Wu K, Leung LS (2003) Increased dendritic excitability in hippocampal cal in vivo in the kainic acid model of temporal lobe epilepsy: a study using current source density analysis. Neuroscience 116:599-616.
- Xiao Z, Deng PY, Rojanathammanee L, Yang C, Grisanti L, Permpoonputtana K, Weinshenker D, Doze VA, Porter JE, Lei S (2009a) Noradrenergic depression of neuronal excitability in the entorhinal cortex via activation of TREK-2 K+ channels. J Biol Chem 284:10980-10991.
- Xiao Z, Deng PY, Yang C, Lei S (2009b) Modulation of GABAergic transmission by muscarinic receptors in the entorhinal cortex of juvenile rats. J Neurophysiol 102:659-669.
- Xu G, Rabadan-Diehl C, Nikodemova M, Wynn P, Spiess J, Aguilera G (2001) Inhibition of corticotropin releasing hormone type-1 receptor translation by an upstream AUG triplet in the 5' untranslated region. Mol Pharmacol 59:485-492.
- Yan XX, Toth Z, Schultz L, Ribak CE, Baram TZ (1998) Corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH)-containing neurons in the immature rat hippocampal formation: light and electron microscopic features and colocalization with glutamate decarboxylase and parvalbumin. Hippocampus 8:231-243.

- Yechikhov S, Morenkov E, Chulanova T, Godukhin O, Shchipakina T (2001) Involvement of cAMP- and Ca(2+)/calmodulin-dependent neuronal protein phosphorylation in mechanisms underlying genetic predisposition to audiogenic seizures in rats. Epilepsy Res 46:15-25.
- Zmijewski MA, Slominski AT (2010) Emerging role of alternative splicing of CRF1 receptor in CRF signaling. Acta Biochim Pol 57(1):1-13.
- Zobel A, Wellmer J, Schulze-Rauschenbach S, Pfeiffer U, Schnell S, Elger C, Maier W (2004) Impairment of inhibitory control of the hypothalamic pituitary adrenocortical system in epilepsy. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 254:303-311.

## ABBREVIATIONS

aCSF	Artificial cerebral spinal fluid
ACTH	adrenocorticotropic hormone.
AEDs	Anti-epileptic drugs
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CA3	Cornu Ammonis
CaCl <sub>2</sub>	Calcium Chloride
cAMP	cyclic Adenosine 3':5'-cyclic monophosphate
CNS	Central Nervous System
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide
CRF	Corticotropin Releasing Factor
CRH	Corticotropin Releasing Hormone
CRF <sub>1</sub>	Corticotropin Releasing Factor receptor 1
CRF <sub>2</sub>	Corticotropin Releasing Factor receptor 2
DMSO	Dimenthyl sulfoxide
DG	Dentate gyrus
EDTA	Ethyelenediaminetetracetic acid

EGTA	Ethyleneglycoltetraacetic acid
EC	Entorhinal cortex.
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
GABA	gamma-Aminobutyric acid
HEPES	2-[4-(2-hydroxyethyl)piperazin-1-yl]ethanesulfonic acid, buffer
HPA	Hypthalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
KCl	Potassium Chloride
KO	Knockout
MgCl <sub>2</sub>	Magnesium Chloride
mEC	medial-Entorhinal Cortex
NaCl	Sodium Chloride
NaHCO <sub>3</sub>	Sodium bicarbonate
NaH <sub>2</sub> PO <sub>4</sub>	Sodium dihyrdogen phosphate
NMDA	N-Methyl-D-aspartic acid
O <sub>2</sub>	Oxygen
PBS	Phosphate buffer saline
PIP <sub>2</sub>	Phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
РКА	Protein Kinase A
РКВ	Protein Kinase B
РКС	Protein Kinase C
PVN	Paraventricular nucleus

PTX	Picrotoxin
PVDF	Polyvinylidene fluoride
RMP	Resting Membrane Potential
SDS-Page	Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SD	Standard Deviation
SEM	Standard error of mean
TBS-T	Tris buffered saline containing Tween 20
ТА	Temporoammonic
TEMED	N,N,N',N'-tetramethylene-diamine
TLE	Temporal lobe epilepsy
UV	Ultraviolet
WT	Wild-type